EFFECTS OF A SINGLE MUTATION IN CHIKUNGUNYA VIRUS NON-STRUCTURAL PROTEIN ON VIRUS INFECTION IN AEDES ALBOPICTUS AND MAMMALIAN CELL LINES

JOLENE FU YIN LING

FACULTY OF MEDICINE UNIVERSITY OF MALAYA KUALA LUMPUR

2020

EFFECTS OF A SINGLE MUTATION IN CHIKUNGUNYA VIRUS NON-STRUCTURAL PROTEIN ON VIRAL INFECTION IN AEDES ALBOPICTUS AND MAMMALIAN CELL LINES

JOLENE FU YIN LING

DISSERTATION SUBMITTED IN FULFILMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF MEDICAL SCIENCE

FACULTY OF MEDICINE UNIVERSITY OF MALAYA KUALA LUMPUR

2020

UNIVERSITY OF MALAYA ORIGINAL LITERARY WORK DECLARATION

Name of Candidate: Jolene Fu Yin Ling

Matric No: MGN160036

Name of Degree: Master of Medical Science

Title of Project Paper/Research Report/Dissertation/Thesis ("this Work"):

Effects of a single mutation in chikungunya virus non-structural protein

on virus infection in Aedes albopictus and mammalian cell lines

Field of Study: Virology

I do solemnly and sincerely declare that:

- (1) I am the sole author/writer of this Work;
- (2) This Work is original;
- (3) Any use of any work in which copyright exists was done by way of fair dealing and for permitted purposes and any excerpt or extract from, or reference to or reproduction of any copyright work has been disclosed expressly and sufficiently and the title of the Work and its authorship have been acknowledged in this Work;
- (4) I do not have any actual knowledge nor do I ought reasonably to know that the making of this work constitutes an infringement of any copyright work;
- (5) I hereby assign all and every rights in the copyright to this Work to the University of Malaya ("UM"), who henceforth shall be owner of the copyright in this Work and that any reproduction or use in any form or by any means whatsoever is prohibited without the written consent of UM having been first had and obtained;
- (6) I am fully aware that if in the course of making this Work I have infringed any copyright whether intentionally or otherwise, I may be subject to legal action or any other action as may be determined by UM.

Candidate's Signature

Date:

Subscribed and solemnly declared before,

Witness's Signature

Date:

Name:

Designation:

ABSTRACT

Chikungunya virus (CHIKV) has caused large-scale epidemics of fever, rash and arthritis since 2004. This unprecedented re-emergence has been mainly associated with mutations in genes encoding structural envelope proteins, providing increased fitness in the secondary vector Aedes (Ae.) albopictus. In the 2008-2013 CHIKV outbreaks across Southeast Asia, an R82S mutation in non-structural protein 4 (nsP4) emerged early in Malaysia or Singapore and quickly became predominant. To determine whether this nsP4-R82S mutation provides a selective advantage in host cells which may have contributed to the epidemic, the fitness of infectious clone-derived CHIKV with nsP4-82R and nsP4-82S were compared in Ae. albopictus and mammalian cell lines. Viral infectivity, dissemination and transmission in Ae. albopictus were not affected by the mutation when the two variants were tested separately. In competition, the nsP4-82R variant showed an advantage over nsP4-82S in dissemination to the salivary glands, but only in late infection (10 days). In human rhabdomyosarcoma (RD) and embryonic kidney (HEK-293T) cell lines coinfected at a 1:1 ratio, wild-type nsP4-82R virus was rapidly outcompeted by nsP4-82S virus as early as one passage (3 days). However, this fitness advantage was not observed in Vero cells. In conclusion, the nsP4-R82S mutation provides a greater selective advantage in human cells than in Ae. albopictus, which may explain its apparent natural selection during CHIKV spread in Southeast Asia. This is an unusual example of a naturally occurring mutation in a non-structural protein which may have facilitated epidemic transmission of CHIKV.

Keywords: chikungunya virus, nsP4, Aedes albopictus, human cell lines, Southeast Asia

ABSTRAK

Infeksi virus chikungunya (CHIKV) boleh menyebabkan demam, ruam dan artritis. Adaptasi virus CHIKV kepada vektor sekunder Aedes (Ae.) albopictus telah dikaitkan dengan beberapa wabak berskala besar sejak tahun 2004. Adaptasi ini disebabkan oleh penggantian asid amino E1-A226V yang memberikan infeksi dan penyebaran yang lebih baik di Ae. albopictus. Dalam wabak CHIKV 2008-2013 di seluruh Asia Tenggara, mutasi R82S dalam protein bukan struktural 4 (nsP4) CHIKV muncul awal di Malaysia atau Singapura dan cepat menjadi dominan. Untuk menentukan sama ada penggantian asid amino ini memberikan pemilihan yang berfaedah yang mungkin menyumbang kepada wabak, kecergasan klon jangkitan CHIKV nsP4-82R dan nsP4-82S dibandingkan dalam Ae. albopictus, spesies nyamuk yang terlibat dalam penyebaran wabak, dan dalam sel mamalia. Infeksi dan penyebaran virus di Ae. albopictus tidak terjejas oleh mutasi ini apabila virus diuji secara berasingan. Dalam persaingan, virus nsP4-82R menunjukkan kelebihan dalam penyebaran kepada kelenjar air liur, tetapi hanya di akhir jangkitan (10 hari). Dalam sel 'rhabdomyosarcoma' (RD) dan sel embrio pinggang (HEK-293T) manusia yang dijangkiti virus nsP4-82R dan nsP4-82S dalam nisbah 1:1, virus nsP4-82S mampu mengatasi virus nsP4-82R dalam populasi virus dalam jangka masa 3 hari. Walau bagaimanapun, kelebihan selektif ini tidak diperhatikan dalam sel Vero. Secara kesimpulan, mutasi nsP4-R82S memberikan kelebihan selektif yang lebih besar dalam sel manusia berbanding Ae. albopictus, dan ini boleh menerangkan pemilihan semulajadi mutasi ini semasa penyebaran CHIKV di Asia Tenggara. Ini adalah contoh yang luar biasa untuk mutasi yang muncul secara semulajadi dalam protein bukan struktural yang mungkin memudahkan penyebaran epidemik CHIKV.

Kata kunci: virus chikungunya, nsP4, Aedes albopictus, sel manusia, Asia Tenggara

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my sincere gratitude to my supervisors, Professor Dr. Jamal I-Ching Sam and Associate Professor Dr. Chan Yoke Fun for their continuous support, patience and motivation during the whole duration of my master's study and research. I am thankful for their constructive comments and encouragements which led me through the completion of my thesis. I would also like to thank Professor Datin Dr. Indra a/p Vythilingam and Associate Professor Dr. Wan Yusoff bin Wan Sulaiman for their help in all arthropod-related work. Without them, the mosquito experiments would not have been possible.

My praises and acknowledgement also go to my seniors, Dr. Chua Chong Long and Wong Hui Vern for their guidance and productive comments throughout the course of this study. I would also like to thank all my fellow labmates, especially Michelle Lee, Tee Han Kang and Chong Yoong Min for the stimulating discussion, encouragement and for the fun we have had in the last few years.

Last but not least, I would like to thank my family for their endless support and encouragement that kept me going until I completed this study.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Abs	tract	ii	i
Abs	trak	iv	7
Ackı	nowledge	ements	7
Tabl	e of Con	tentsv	i
List	of Figure	es	ζ
List	of Table	sx	i
List	of Symb	ols and Abbreviationsxi	i
List	of Appe	ndicesxiv	V
CHA	APTER	1: INTRODUCTION1	l
1.1	OVER	VIEW1	l
1.2	OBJEC	CTIVES	3
CHA	APTER	2: LITERATURE REVIEW ²	1
2.1	СНІКІ	JNGUNYA VIRUS GENOME ORGANIZATION	1
2.2	CHIKV	V VIRAL PROTEINS: STRUCTURES AND FUNCTIONS	5
2.3	CHIKV	CLINICAL SYMPTOMS	5
2.4	CHIKV	ORIGINS AND EPIDEMIOLOGY	7
	2.4.1	CHIKV IN AFRICA	3
	2.4.2	CHIKV IN ASIA)
	2.4.3	CHIKV IN MALAYSIA	5
2.5	CHIKV	TRANSMISSION CYCLE	7
	2.5.1	VECTOR COMPETENCE FOR CHIKV	3
	2.5.2	HOST PREFERENCE)
	2.5.3	MOSQUITO ANATOMY AND VIRUS INFECTION)

	2.5.4	LABORATORY STUDIES	23
2.6	ADAP	TATION OF ARBOVIRUS DUE TO GENETIC CHANGES	24
	2.6.1	BOTTLENECK EFFECT	24
	2.6.2	GENETIC CHANGES IN UNTRANSLATED REGIONS (UTR)	26
	2.6.3	ADAPTIVE MUTATIONS IN STRUCTURAL PROTEINS	27
	2.6.4	ADAPTIVE MUTATIONS IN NON-STRUCTURAL PROTEINS	29

CHA	APTER	3: MATERIALS AND METHODS	32
3.1	PHYLO	DGENETIC ANALYSIS	32
3.2	CELL	CULTURE	32
3.3	AEDES	S ALBOPICTUS MOSQUITOES	33
3.4	CONST	TRUCTION OF CHIKV INFECTIOUS CLONES	33
	3.4.1	CHIKV NSP4 AMPLIFICATION	34
	3.4.2	GEL PURIFICATION	35
	3.4.3	LIGATION INTO pGEM-T VECTOR	35
	3.4.4	TRANSFORMATION (BLUE-WHITE SCREENING)	36
	3.4.5	PLASMID EXTRACTION	37
	3.4.6	SITE-DIRECTED MUTAGENESIS BY PCR	37
	3.4.7	CLONING OF CHIKV NSP4-82R INTO INFECTIOUS CLONES	38
3.5	GENE	RATION OF LIVE VIRUS STOCK	40
	3.5.1	PLASMID LINEARIZATION AND IN VITRO TRANSCRIPTION	40
	3.5.2	ELECTRPORATION	41
3.6	PLAQUE ASSAY		
3.7	CHIKV	/ REPLICATION KINETIC IN CELL LINES	42
3.8	CHIKV	GROWTH KINETICS IN AE. ALBOPICTUS	43
	3.8.1	INFECTIOUS BLOOD MEAL	43
	3.8.2	ORGAN HARVESTING	44
	 CHA 3.1 3.2 3.3 3.4 3.5 3.6 3.7 3.8 	CHAPTER 3.1 PHYLO 3.2 CELL 3.3 AEDES 3.4 CONS 3.4.1 3.4.2 3.4.3 3.4.2 3.4.3 3.4.4 3.4.5 3.4.6 3.4.7 3.5 GENED 3.5.1 3.5.1 3.5.2 3.6 PLAQU 3.7 CHIKN 3.8 CHIKN 3.8.1 3.8.2	 CHAPTER 3: MATERIALS AND METHODS 3.1 PHYLOGENETIC ANALYSIS 3.2 CELL CULTURE 3.3 AEDES ALBOPICTUS MOSQUITOES 3.4 CONSTRUCTION OF CHIKV INFECTIOUS CLONES 3.4.1 CHIKV NSP4 AMPLIFICATION 3.4.2 GEL PURIFICATION 3.4.2 GEL PURIFICATION 3.4.3 LIGATION INTO pGEM-T VECTOR 3.4.4 TRANSFORMATION (BLUE-WHITE SCREENING) 3.4.5 PLASMID EXTRACTION 3.4.6 SITE-DIRECTED MUTAGENESIS BY PCR 3.4.7 CLONING OF CHIKV NSP4-82R INTO INFECTIOUS CLONES 3.5 GENERATION OF LIVE VIRUS STOCK 3.5.1 PLASMID LINEARIZATION AND <i>IN VITRO</i> TRANSCRIPTION 3.5.2 ELECTRPORATION 3.6 PLAQUE ASSAY 3.7 CHIKV REPLICATION KINETIC IN CELL LINES 3.8.1 INFECTIOUS BLOOD MEAL 3.8.2 ORGAN HARVESTING

	3.8.3	CYTOPATHIC EFFECT ASSAY	44
3.9	NEXT	-GENERATION SEQUENCING	45
	3.9.1	RNA EXTRACTION	45
	3.9.2	REVERSE TRANSCRIPTION AND PCR AMPLIFICATION	46
	3.9.3	NORMALIZATION OF AMPLICONS	47
	3.9.4	TAGMENTATION OF AMPLICON	48
	3.9.5	LIBRARY CLEAN UP	49
3.10	COMP	ETITION ASSAYS IN AE. ALBOPICTUS	50
	3.10.1	REAL-TIME PCR ASSAY STANDARD CURVE	50
	3.10.2	REAL-TIME PCR ASSAY VALIDATION	52
	3.10.3	MOSQUITO INFECTION	54
3.11	COMP	ETITION ASSAYS IN MAMMALIAN CELL LINES	55
3.12	STATI	STICAL ANALYSIS	56

CHA	PTER	4: RESULTS	57
4.1	EMER	GENCE OF NSP4-82S INDEPENDENT CLADE	57
4.2	CONF	IRMATION OF RESCUED INFECTIOUS VIRUSES	62
4.3	REPLI	CATION KINETICS IN CELL LINES	64
4.4	CHIKV	/ INFECTIVITY IN AE. ALBOPICTUS	67
	4.4.1	CHIKV GROWTH KINETICS IN AE. ALBOPICTUS	67
	4.4.2	CHIKV GENETIC DIVERSITY IN AE. ALBOPICTUS	70
4.5	COMP	ETITION ASSAYS IN AE. ALBOPICTUS	76
	4.5.1	REAL-TIME PCR ASSAY VALIDATION	76
	4.5.2	COMPETITION ASSAYS USING REAL-TIME PCR ASSAY	77
	4.5.3	COMPETITION ASSAYS USING FLUORESCENT CHIKV	79
4.6	COMP	ETITION ASSAYS IN MAMMALIAN CELL LINES	82

CHA	PTER 5: DISCUSSION
5.1	EMERGENCE OF NSP4-82S IN THE SOUTHEAST ASIAN SUBLINEAGE.86
5.2	THE NSP4-R82S MUTATION WAS NOT SELECTED IN AE. ALBOPICTUS 88
5.3	POLYMERASE FIDELITY WAS NOT AFFECTED BY THE NSP4-R82S
	MUTATION90
5.4	THE NSP4-R82S MUTATION WAS SELECTED IN HUMAN CELL LINES.92
5.5	POSSIBLE MOLECULAR FUNCTIONS OF THE NSP4-R82S MUTATION94

CHAPTER 6: CONCLUSION	
REFERENCES	
APPENDICES	

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 2.1: The CHIKV genomic structure
Figure 2.2: Asian countries with locally transmitted CHIKV or exported CHIKV cases that were reported by another country
Figure 2.3: Viral transmission route in a mosquito upon a blood meal22
Figure 3.1: Genome structures of CHIKV infectious clones
Figure 3.2: Ligation of CHIKV nsP4-82R fragment into the CHIKV infectious clone backbone
Figure 4.1: Phylogenetic tree of 115 CHIKV whole genome sequences60
Figure 4.2: Relative distribution of CHIKV sequences with nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R in Southeast Asia from 2008-2013, following introduction of CHIKV with nsP4-82R from India
Figure 4.3: Viral titres of electroporated CHIKV viruses in BHK-21 cells63
Figure 4.4: Visualization of ZsGreen and mCherry fluorescence signal at 24 hpi after electroporation of CHIKV fluorescent infectious clones (nsP4-82S-mCherry, nsP4-82R-mCherry, nsP4-82S-ZsGreen and nsP4-82R-ZsGreen) in BHK-21 cells
Figure 4.5: Replication kinetics of CHIKV viruses in mosquito cell lines65
Figure 4.6: Replication kinetics of CHIKV viruses in mammalian cell lines
Figure 4.7: Growth kinetics of nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R viruses in Ae. albopictus69
Figure 4.8: Mutation frequency of nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R in midguts and salivary glands of <i>Ae. albopictus</i> at 7 dpi72
Figure 4.9: Competition assays comparing the competitive fitness of nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R in <i>Ae. albopictus</i> using real-time PCR assay
Figure 4.10: Competition assays comparing the competitive fitness of nsP4-82S-mCherry and nsP4-82R-ZsGreen in <i>Ae. albopictus</i> using fluorescent viruses80
Figure 4.11: Relative fitness of nsP4-82S-mCherry and nsP4-82R-ZsGreen in <i>Ae. albopictus</i> midguts, following competition assay
Figure 4.12: Sequencing chromatograms of the codons encoding the amino acid at nsP4-82, following serial passage of nsP4-82S:nsP4-82R in RD, HEK-293T and Vero cells

LIST OF TABLES

Table 3.2: Primer sequences used to amplify CHIKV genome for deep sequencing.47

Table 4.1: Variants arising during nsP4-82S infection in *Ae. albopictus* at a significantly increased rate compared to input virus, or at >1% when not present in the input virus. 73

LIST OF SYMBOLS AND ABBREVIATIONS

- Ae. : Aedes
- BHK-21 : Baby hamster kidney cells
- bp : Base pair
- CHIKV : chikungunya virus
- CMC : Carboxymethylcellulose sodium salt
- CPE : Cytopathic effect
- Cx. : Culex
- DMEM : Dulbecco's minimal essential medium
- dpi : Days post-infection
- ECSA : East/Central/South African
- EEEV : Eastern equine encephalitis virus
- FBS : Fetal bovine serum
- GMEM : Glasgow's minimal essential medium
- HEK-
 - : Human embryonic kidney cells
- 293T
- HEPES : 4-(2-hydroxyethyl)-1-piperazineethanesulfonic acid
- hpi : Hours post-infection
- IFN : Interferon
- IL : Indian lineage
- IOL : Indian Ocean lineage
- IPTG : Isopropyl β -D-1-thiogalactopyranoside
- LOD : Limit of detection
- LOQ : Limit of quantification
- MEB : Midgut escape barrier

MEM :	Minimum	essential	media
-------	---------	-----------	-------

- MIB : Midgut infection barrier
- MOI : Multiplicity of infection
- nsP : Non-structural protein
- ORF : Open reading frame
- P/S : Penicillin/streptomycin
- PBS : Phosphate buffer saline
- PCR : Polymerase chain reaction
- pfu/ml : Plaque forming unit per millilitre
- PNK : Polynucleotide kinase
- RD : Rhabdomyosarcoma cells
- RdRp : RNA-dependent RNA polymerase
- RRV : Ross River virus
- SAL : Southeast Asian lineage
- SARS : Severe acute respiratory syndrome
- SFV : Semliki Forest virus
- SGEB : Salivary gland escape barrier
- SGIB : Salivary gland infection barrier
- SINV : Sindbis virus
- TPB : Tryptose phosphate broth
- UTR : Untranslated region
- VEEV : Venezuelan equine encephalitis virus
- Vero : African green monkey kidney cells
- WNV : West Nile virus
- X-Gal : 5-bromo-4-chloro-3-indolyl-ß-D-galactoside

LIST OF APPENDICES

APPENDIX A: List and details of CHIKV sequences used for phylogenetic	
analysis12	24
APPENDIX B: Validation of single-probe real-time PCR assays to detect nsP4-82S	
and nsP4-82R12	7
APPENDIX C: Cross-reactivity test of nsP4-82S-HEX and nsP4-82R-FAM	
probes	8

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

1.1 OVERVIEW

Chikungunya virus (CHIKV) is from the family *Togaviridae* and genus *Alphavirus*. It is transmitted primarily by *Aedes (Ae.) aegypti* and *Ae. albopictus* mosquitoes, and causes outbreaks of fever, rash and debilitating joint pain (1). The CHIKV genome consists of a single-stranded, linear and positive-sense RNA of approximately 11.8 kb. The genome encodes for two polyproteins flanked by the 5' and 3' untranslated region (UTR); the first polyprotein contains non-structural proteins (nsP1-nsP4) essential for CHIKV replication, and the second contains structural proteins (E3 and 6K), capsid (C) and the envelope glycoproteins (E2 and E1) that make up the virion coat (2-4). The 5' UTR could alter immune restriction and viral pathogenesis (5) while the 3' UTR consist of stem-loop structures and direct repeats that enhanced viral adaptation to mosquitoes (6). CHIKV is classified into three genotypes: West African, East/Central/South African (ECSA) and Asian (7).

Since 2005, CHIKV of the ECSA genotype has caused several large outbreaks, notably in the Indian Ocean and India (8). Virus mutations leading to enhanced vectorial capacity have been one of the factors contributing to the re-emergence and global spread of CHIKV (9, 10). The initial acquisition of E1-A226V mutation is believed to have facilitated the epidemics in La Réunion and the Indian Ocean islands by increasing CHIKV adaptability, fitness and transmission efficiency in *Ae. albopictus* (11). Subsequently, the E1-A226V mutation independently emerged in three different geographical regions (12), followed by emergence of region-specific second-step adaptive mutations (E2-K252Q, E2-L210Q and E3-S18F/E2-R198Q), all of which further increase CHIKV infectivity in *Ae. albopictus* (13, 14).

Malaysia experienced a nationwide CHIKV (ECSA genotype) outbreak in 2008-2009, affecting tens of thousands of patients (15). *Ae. albopictus* was suspected to be the main vector (16). The outbreak strains carried the *Ae. albopictus*-adaptive E1-A226V mutation and were shown to replicate more efficiently in *Ae. albopictus* compared to *Ae. aegypti* (15, 17). During analysis of CHIKV clinical strains obtained during this outbreak, a substitution from arginine to serine at position 82 of nsP4 (nsP4-R82S) was found to have increased in frequency from the beginning of the outbreak in 2008 to fully replace the wild-type strain in 2009. This nsP4-R82S mutation was similarly reported in a contemporaneous outbreak in neighbouring Singapore (18), but is absent in all other CHIKV sublineages.

Mutations in the nsP4 gene, which encodes RNA-dependent RNA polymerase (RdRp), have been experimentally shown to affect polymerase fidelity and viral fitness of alphaviruses such as CHIKV and Sindbis virus (SINV) in mosquitoes and mice (19-22). However, naturally occurring genetic changes that increase CHIKV adaptation to hosts have been described only in the envelope proteins (23, 24) and 3'UTR (25), but not in non-structural proteins (26, 27).

In this study, phylogenetic analysis showed that the nsP4-R82S mutation, which arose during the Malaysia and Singapore outbreak in early 2008, became predominant in the main CHIKV sublineage in Southeast Asia. It is hypothesized that this nsP4-R82S mutation emerged and was selected as it enhances CHIKV fitness in either the *Ae*. *albopictus* vector or in the vertebrate host. The effect of this mutation was tested on *Ae*. *albopictus* midgut infectivity, dissemination to salivary glands and transmission to saliva, as well as assessing fitness in mammalian cell lines.

1.2 OBJECTIVES

The overall objective of this study is to identify the specific host (*Ae. albopictus* vector or mammalian host) in which the nsP4-R82S mutation was selected during the widespread CHIKV outbreak across Southeast Asia. Hence, the specific objectives are as follows:

- 1. To determine the replication kinetics of nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R CHIKV variants in *Ae. albopictus* mosquito (C6/36 and U4.4) and mammalian (RD, HEK-293T and Vero) cell lines.
- 2. To investigate the effect of the nsP4-R82S mutation on CHIKV fitness in *Ae*. *albopictus*.
- To investigate the selection of the nsP4-R82S mutation in mammalian cell lines using competition assays.

CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1 CHIKUNGUNYA VIRUS GENOME ORGANIZATION

The CHIKV genome has a single-stranded, linear and positive-sense RNA of about 11.8 kb (Figure 2.1). The genome has two open reading frames (ORF) flanked by a 5' and 3' UTR. The first ORF is located immediately after the 5' 7-methylguanosine cap and encodes for nsP1, nsP2, nsP3 and nsP4, while the second ORF, located downstream of the non-structural genes, has a subgenomic promoter that encodes for structural proteins (C, E3, E2, 6K and E1) followed by a 3' poly (A) tail (6). CHIKV RNA is packed into a 60-70 nm diameter capsid surrounded by a phospholipid envelope that is susceptible to desiccation and high temperatures above 58°C. The cell adhesion molecule Mxra8 has recently been identified as the cell receptor that mediates the entry of CHIKV (28) while the internalization of CHIKV is mediated by clathrin-mediated endocytosis (29).



Figure 2.1: The CHIKV genomic structure. Figure is adapted from Powers and Logue (9).

2.2 CHIKV VIRAL PROTEINS: STRUCTURES AND FUNCTIONS

The non-structural proteins (nsPs) are directly translated from the first ORF of CHIKV genomic RNA. The nsP1 protein plays an important role in membrane binding and directing the alphaviral capping reaction as the protein catalyzes methyltransferase and guanylyltransferase activities during viral infection (30, 31). The nsP2 protein acts as a helicase, triphosphatase and protease during viral replication as well as shutting down host macromolecular synthesis and inducing cytopathic effects (CPE) in infected cells (32-34). Although the precise role of nsP3 protein during viral replication is unknown, the protein is essential for RNA synthesis (35). In addition, nsP3 is also involved in mediating virus-host interaction and could be a significant determinant of pathogenesis (36). The nsP4 protein has the core polymerase domain and motifs, and is mainly responsible for RNA synthesis activity although it requires the other three nsPs (nsP1-nsP3) to form the viral replicase complex (37, 38).

RNA synthesis is regulated by the nsPs through the production of non-structural polyprotein precursors. During translation, the majority (~90%) of precursors produced is P123 polyprotein, with a minimal amount of P1234 polyprotein produced from the read through of the opal stop codon between the nsP3 and nsP4 junction (39). The P123 polyprotein by itself cannot synthesise RNA without the presence of RdRp (the nsP4 protein). Minus-strand RNA is synthesised during early infection when the P123 polyprotein and RdRp form a replication complex (P123/nsP4), which is short-lived, before the complex is further processed. The nsP1 protein is cleaved from the P123/nsP4 complex to form the nsP1/P23/nsP4 replicase complex that functions to synthesise positive-sense RNA. The replicase complex is further subjected to proteolytic cleavage to yield nsP1/nsP2/nsP3/nsP4, which represents the whole replication complex and functions to synthesise genomic and subgenomic RNAs (40). The nsP4 protein is produced in significantly lower amounts compared to other nsPs

and is targeted for degradation unless it forms a replication complex (41). Although proteolytic processing of the nsPs is well studied, the functional arrangement of the replicase complex remains poorly understood. However, the interaction between nsP2 (helicase) and nsP4 (RdRp) has been reported to be essential in maintaining replication complex fidelity (42, 43).

The structural proteins are essential components for the formation of virions. Upon infection, the subgenomic mRNAs are actively translated while the translation of cellular mRNAs is shut down (44). The capsid protein forms the nucleocapsid that produces nuclear export and import signals to facilitate entry and exit of the protein from the cell nucleus (45). The E1 and E2 of CHIKV form the transmembrane glycoprotein that mediates cell entry. The E1 protein acts as a fusion protein while the E2 protein mediates cell attachment (46). The virion genome and structural proteins are subsequently assembled on the plasma membrane of infected mammalian cells and mosquito cells, where budding of the virions occurs (47).

2.3 CHIKV CLINICAL SYMPTOMS

Prior to the recent high profile outbreaks, CHIKV was likely to have been grossly underreported over the years due to the overlapping of signs and symptoms with dengue (which is spread by the same mosquito vectors) and unavailability of diagnostic assays (48). The incubation period of the disease upon a mosquito bite varies from 3 to 12 days. The symptoms typically begin with a rapid onset of high fever (>38°C), arthralgia and myalgia, and rashes. The fever and rashes typically subside within a few days while arthralgia may be very intense, affecting the extremities (phalanges, ankles, wrists) and large joints, where the pain could incapacitate one within a short period of time (49-51). In some cases, apyrexial recurrence of joint pains may persist for months to years after initial infection and the same patient could experience pain at different joints at different times. The pain is usually more severe in the morning and may cause loss of mobility. In severe cases, patients may be forced to lie on their sides with all their joints in flexion position to provide slight relief from pain (51, 52).

CHIKV mainly targets joints, muscle, skin, and less commonly, the liver, kidneys and central nervous system (53). In skin, symptoms such as maculopapular rash, bullous rash and petechiae (mainly in children) occur in about 40-50% of cases. As CHIKV-induced symptoms are generally self-limiting, the natural course of healing involves gradual improvement until the symptoms are fully resolved (54).

Although CHIKV is not life-threatening, severe symptoms such as encephalitis, encephalopathy, myocarditis and hepatitis have been observed in increased frequency in the past 15 years. The risks of developing these severe symptoms are intensified in neonates, elderly people (>65 years old) suffering from primary medical conditions, and immunosuppressed patients (55). The major outbreak in La Réunion island in 2004 also led to recognition of new pathological manifestations such as encephalopathy and hemorrhagic fever (56), and the first case of peripartum mother-to-child transmission (57).

2.4 CHIKV ORIGINS AND EPIDEMIOLOGY

Chikungunya disease was first described in an epidemic that struck the Makonde Plateau in the Southern Province of Tanganyika (now Tanzania), Africa in 1953. As the severe onset of joint pains distinguished the disease, it came to be known as *chikungunya*, meaning 'that which bends up' (51, 58). CHIKV was first isolated from a patient during the 1953 epidemic (52). Although the outbreak was suspected to be dengue virus (DENV), but serological and antigenic relatedness of the isolates indicated the virus was an alphavirus closely related to Mayaro virus and Semliki Forest viruses (SFV) (59).

2.4.1 CHIKV IN AFRICA

CHIKV is believed to have originated from Africa between 1950s and 1990s, and was repeatedly isolated from various countries in East, Central and Southern and Western Africa (9). Genetic analysis of CHIKV strains has identified three genotypes (60). The two major genotypes West African and East/Central/South African (ECSA) first circulated in Africa. The ECSA genotype subsequently spread to Asia and initiated the Asian genotype (7).

Epidemic strains from the ECSA genotype emerged from Kenya in 2004 and spread to the Indian Ocean islands, causing an outbreak of unprecedented magnitude (61). The epidemic strain of CHIKV circulating in the Indian Ocean islands make up the Indian Ocean lineage (IOL) and was probably transmitted by *Ae. albopictus* (62), due to the E1-A226V mutation which increased CHIKV dissemination and transmission in *Ae. albopictus* (11, 63).

Travellers returning from affected areas in Indian Ocean islands were associated with the spread of CHIKV to Europe, Canada, Hong Kong, Taiwan and Sri Lanka (56). In recent years, CHIKV outbreaks were continuously reported around the world including Yemen (64), Bhutan (65), Saudi Arabia (66), Brazil (67), India (68), French Polynesia (69), Colombia (70) and the Americas (71). Currently, CHIKV has spread to almost 40 countries worldwide (72).

2.4.2 CHIKV IN ASIA

CHIKV was believed to have spread to southern and southeast Asia via shipping from Africa, establishing the Asian genotype (73). Sporadic outbreaks (Figure 2.2a) caused by viruses of the Asian genotype were reported from late 1950s to 2005 in India, Sri Lanka, Philippines, Vietnam, Myanmar, Malaysia, China, Thailand, Cambodia and Indonesia. Although the Asian genotype still remains in circulation (Figure 2.2b), from 2005 onwards the majority of the large outbreaks in Southeast Asia have been caused by the ECSA genotype (74, 75).

In India, explosive CHIKV outbreaks were reported from 1963-1965 (76-78) and remained dormant until CHIKV re-emerged after a 32 year gap, and caused a recorded 1.3 million cases in 13 states (79). The India outbreak strains (E1-226A) belonged to a distinct Indian lineage (IL) of ECSA genotype (55). The E1-A226V mutation was first detected in 2006 (80) but it was not until 2007 that India experienced a resurgence of CHIKV outbreaks caused by the E1-226V strains (81). Phylogenetic analysis showed that the emergence of E1-A226V mutation occur independently in India and was not introduced from the Indian Ocean epidemics (82). Since then, both E1-226A and E1-226V strains continue to co-circulate in India. This unique situation was likely due to the vast spectrum of urban to rural settings in India which may have contributed to the delineation of circulating CHIKV according to the relative populations of *Ae. albopictus* and *Ae. aegypti* (83).

Seroprevalence studies revealed that CHIKV may have been circulating in Sri Lanka from as early as 1955 (84). CHIKV re-emerged in 2006 (85), likely due to high population susceptibility after four decades of absence (75). The Sri Lankan isolates further diverged into 3 subclades. The first subclade consisted of 2006-2007 Sri Lankan isolates, carrying the E1-226A amino acid. All later Sri Lankan CHIKV isolates contain nsP1-Q488R and nsP3-V331A substitutions. The second subclade consisted of 2008 Sri Lankan isolates with unique genetic signatures of nsP3-Y38H, nsP3-M394I and E3-S18F. The third subclade also consisted of Sri Lankan isolates from 2008, with a unique signature of nsP3-T444M, E2-V222I and E1-K211N substitutions. However, these Sri Lankan isolates do not contain the E1-M269V substitution found in the isolates of both IL and IOL as they cluster separately from these lineages, suggesting independent evolution within Sri Lanka (18, 86).

university chalay



Figure 2.2: Asian countries with locally transmitted CHIKV or exported CHIKV cases that were reported by another country. CHIKV of Asian genotype isolated from 1958-2005 (a) and CHIKV isolated from 2005-2016, where countries are colour coded to represent CHIKV genotypes (b). Figures were adapted from Sam (75) and drawn using online website (https://mapchart.net/world.html).

Singapore is a small city state located south of Malaysia and has frequently experienced imported cases of CHIKV. There was no reported autochthonous transmission until January 2008 when the first local transmission was detected (87). All sequenced isolates belonged to E1-226A strain of the ECSA genotype related to Indian Ocean isolates from 2005, with *Ae. aegypti* serving as the primary vector during the outbreak (18). In May 2008, Singapore experienced a large-scale outbreak, this time due to CHIKV E1-226V strain in *Ae. albopictus*-dominant areas (74, 88). The isolates from this outbreak, including three isolates imported from neighbouring Malaysia, had the E1-A226V, nsP2-L539S, nsP4-R82S and E2-K252Q substitutions (18). The two unique substitutions, nsP2-L539S and E2-K252Q were also present in isolates from Kerala, India dating from 2007 onward (89), and have since been identified in isolates sequenced from Southeast and East Asian countries, including Thailand (90), China (91), Indonesia (92), Myanmar (93) and Cambodia (94). CHIKV then remain undetected until Singapore experienced another outbreak in 2013, caused by CHIKV E1-226V strain where *Ae. albopictus* was identified as the primary vector (72, 95).

Thailand experienced several significant CHIKV outbreaks of Asian genotype from the 1960s to 1995 (96-98). In 2008-2009, the southern provinces of Thailand suffered major outbreaks caused by CHIKV of ECSA genotype, which was believed to be mainly transmitted by *Ae. albopictus*, as CHIKV was isolated from wild mosquitoes caught from outbreak areas (99). From the initial outbreak, CHIKV then spread to 43 of the 75 provinces of Thailand (90). Phylogenetic analysis of Thailand isolates during the 2008-2009 outbreaks showed that all the isolates shared common signature mutations with Malaysian and Singapore isolates, indicating that they are closely related phylogenetically. This is supported by the temporal association between CHIKV cases occurring first in northern Malaysian states followed by southern Thai provinces across the border. All the Thailand isolates contain the E1-A226V substitution (100) and several novel substitutions in the structural and non-structural regions (90). The presence of unique signature mutations in each of the countries isolates further suggests geographic microevolution of CHIKV (18, 90), though the function of these mutations remained unknown.

In China, CHIKV was first isolated in 1987 in Yunnan Province (101). Although several small outbreaks were reported in 2008, they were all imported cases (102). In 2010, a large scale outbreak struck Guangdong Province, China and phylogenetic analysis showed the isolates carried E1-226V and clustered within the IOL, and were highly similar to Thailand strains isolated from 2009 (103, 104). Since then, there has been no official report of further CHIKV transmission in China.

Myanmar reported high prevalence of CHIKV in 1973 and 1984 (105). In 2010, 6% of patients diagnosed with DENV infection had co-infection of CHIKV. The CHIKV isolates carried E1-226V and are closely related to isolates from China, Thailand and Malaysia, indicating the CHIKV isolates were introduced from neighbouring countries (93, 106).

In Cambodia, CHIKV was first detected in 1961, where the Asian genotype was most likely circulating in the area. Since 2000, CHIKV remained undetected in Cambodia. In 2011-2012, CHIKV of ECSA genotype carrying the E1-A226V mutation was detected in several locations within the country and phylogenetic analysis revealed that the CHIKV strain originated from Thailand (94, 107).

In Vietnam, CHIKV transmission was widespread and affected a geographically diverse population prior to 1985 (108). CHIKV re-emerged in southern Vietnam in 2012 and the sequences were highly similar to ECSA strain (E1-A226V) that was

circulating in Cambodia. This indicated that CHIKV was circulating in several regions of Vietnam during the time (109).

In Laos, although CHIKV outbreaks were not reported, CHIKV seropositivity rate was up to 30% in the 1960s and 1970s (110, 111). In 2012, a CHIKV outbreak was detected for the first time in villages in southern Laos (112). In 2013, Laos experienced a large-scale dengue outbreak and a study done in the affected area showed that CHIKV was still circulating, and the strains showed high similarity to ECSA E1-A226V strains from Cambodia (113).

In Indonesia, CHIKV was first identified in 1972 (111) and sporadic CHIKV outbreaks were reported throughout Indonesia up until 1985 (114). After almost 16 years of quiescence, CHIKV re-emerged to cause outbreaks from 2001 to 2003 (115). Although there were no published work on the genotype of isolated CHIKV, it was highly likely that these outbreaks were caused by Asian genotype given the time frame (97). In 2008, phylogenetic analysis identified Indonesian isolates of ECSA genotype imported into Singapore in the Malaysia/Singapore/India cluster, suggesting a common origin between the strains (88). However, CHIKV outbreaks detected in 2005-2009 (116) and 2010-2011 (117) in DENV cluster studies showed that all isolates has Asian genotype. Sporadic CHIKV outbreaks caused by Asian genotype have since been reported in Indonesia from 2012 to 2017 (118).

CHIKV was first reported in the Philippines in 1965, followed by detection of sporadic cases in the islands of Mindanao, Cebu and Masbate (119). Until the early 2010s, only the Asian genotype circulated in the Philippines (13). In 2011-2013, the Philippines experienced a nationwide outbreak involving CHIKV of Asian genotype. Phylogenetic analysis indicated that the circulating Asian genotype originated from Indonesia in 2010. CHIKV of ECSA genotype (E1-226V strain) was also reported to

co-circulate with the Asian genotype, although the distribution of the ECSA genotype was limited to the southern province of Mindanao (120). Given the prevalence of the ECSA genotype in causing major CHIKV outbreaks in other Asian countries during the time, the reason for the explosive outbreaks caused by the Asian genotype remain unclear.

Although CHIKV of ECSA genotype has become endemic in many of the Asian countries since the epidemiological shift from Asian genotype, the latter continued to remain in circulation, especially in Indonesia and Philippines. The Asian genotype unexpectedly continued to spread to Pacific islands including New Caledonia, Papua New Guinea and Yap State (Federated States of Micronesia) in 2011-2013 (121). The CHIKV then moved on to cause large outbreaks in the Caribbean and Americas in late 2013 (73). In 2014-2015, CHIKV spread from the Caribbean and caused a large scale-outbreak in French Polynesia, where the disease continued to spread to other islands, such as Cook Island in the 2015 (122).

2.4.3 CHIKV IN MALAYSIA

In Malaysia, CHIKV outbreak was first reported in Klang, Selangor in 1998 (49), and re-emerged in Bagan Panchor, Perak in 2006 after a 7 year hiatus (123). Although the outbreak in 2006 coincided with the peak of 2005-2006 outbreaks in La Réunion and with the start of the Indian subcontinent outbreak, phylogenetic analysis confirmed that all the Malaysian outbreaks were caused by the Asian genotype. The first outbreak involving the ECSA genotype (E1-226A strain) occurred in Ipoh, Perak in 2006, and was most likely imported from India. However, the outbreak was brief and contained (124).

In 2008-2009, Malaysia experienced a large-scale outbreak affecting 14 out of 15 states and federal territories. The epidemic first started in Johor in the early 2008, where Singapore also experienced cluster of CHIKV cases (125), and subsequently spread to different parts of the country including Sarawak in East Malaysia (126, 127). Sequenced isolates showed the outbreak was caused by CHIKV E1-226V strain that is similar to Indian strains from Kerala, India, from 2007 (15, 124). Epidemiological studies showed that rural area such as rubber or palm oil plantations tend to have higher risk of CHIKV infection (128, 129). *Ae. albopictus* was suspected to be the vector facilitating the outbreak due to its abundance in rural and affected area (16).

2.5 CHIKV TRANSMISSION CYCLE

There are two types of epidemiologic transmission cycles of CHIKV: the sylvatic wild primates-mosquito cycle and the urban human-mosquito cycle. In West and Central Africa, CHIKV circulates in a sylvatic cycle between wild primates and forest-dwelling *Aedes* species mosquitoes. The urban epidemic emergence of CHIKV is due to transition from an enzootic, sylvatic cycle to an urban peridomestic cycle involving spillage to humans (130). This is supported by the detection of significant levels of antibody against CHIKV in both human and wild primates throughout Africa (131). In 2004, CHIKV spread out from Africa into Indian Ocean islands and subsequently initiated global expansion into new geographic regions (132). Although CHIKV infections have been reported in long-tailed/cynomolgus macaques (*Macaca fascicularis*) (110, 133-137), naturally occurring sylvatic cycles have not been clearly shown in Asia (132).

The following sections described the interactions between CHIKV, vectors and vertebrates in establishing transmission, as well as research conducted to improve understanding on these interactions.

2.5.1 VECTOR COMPETENCE FOR CHIKV

The ability of the mosquito to acquire, maintain and transmit arboviruses, otherwise known as vector competence, depends on the genetic makeup and intrinsic mechanisms of the mosquito (138). Although *Ae. aegypti* plays a significant role as the primary vector for CHIKV in urban areas as the peridomestic mosquitoes favor humans as their host (61), *Ae. albopictus* has long been identified as a potential competitor (139, 140) through larval competitive advantage for resources (62, 140).

The *Ae. albopictus* mosquito, which originated from Asia, is an aggressive, day-time biting insect that was originally zoophilic but has progressively adapted to urbanized environments that provide alternative blood sources (domestic animals and human) and optimal larval habitats (141). In the last few decades, *Ae. albopictus* has spread to Africa, the Middle East, Europe and the Americas, thus becoming the most invasive mosquito in the world (140, 142, 143).

In the last decade, *Ae. albopictus* has been reported to be the primary vector that facilitated the spread of DENV and CHIKV outbreaks in the Indian Ocean islands, Central Africa and China (144). The versatile and invasive *Ae. albopictus* feed on a range of vertebrate species (145), and coupled with its susceptibility to infection by multiple viruses (146) may have further contribute to the widespread CHIKV epidemic.

The availability of competent vectors also plays an important role in the spread and establishment of CHIKV in new endemic regions (55). For example, although *Ae. polynesiensis* is a less efficient vector for CHIKV than *Ae. aegypti*, it mainly facilitates CHIKV outbreaks in the Pacific islands such as the Cook Islands and Samoa, as the predominant vector in these areas (147).

Besides the variation in susceptibility of different mosquito species towards CHIKV infection, studies of mosquitoes collected from geographically different locations confirmed that there is also susceptibility variation within a species. The intraspecific variation between mosquito populations could result in, for example, *Ae. aegypti* from one location being highly susceptible to arbovirus infection, while those from other being relatively resistant (132). One plausible explanation for this is that the susceptibility of *Ae. aegypti* could be influenced by variation in genetic factors of different mosquito populations (148). This intraspecific variation was also demonstrated when the CHIKV E1-226V La Réunion strain was shown to have increased fitness in *Ae. albopictus* populations from La Réunion, but not in *Ae. albopictus* from Congo (149).

2.5.2 HOST PREFERENCE

Host preference refers to whether a mosquito will feed on a viremic host and be subsequently infected by the arbovirus. Some mosquito species are quite selective in host selection. For instance, *Ae. aegypti* is anthropophilic, and they prefer to feed on humans and often feed on several individuals within a short period of time (61). Although *Ae. albopictus* also has similar feeding tendencies, the mosquito tend to be more opportunistic as they feed on a broad range of vertebrate species (chicken, dog and cow) depending on host availability (150).

Humans are generally identified as the primary vector in the urban transmission. All major CHIKV outbreaks reported from 1959 to 2016 were mainly facilitated by human, *Ae. aegypti* and *Ae. albopictus* in tropical and sub-tropical regions of the world. Excluding vaccination studies, most of the CHIKV studies in humans are observational involving surveillance for CHIKV virus and seropositivity during epidemics (151). A recent study conducted on CHIKV infected patients in La Réunion showed that CHIKV

titres could reach as high as 1.2×10^9 RNA copies/mL, more than sufficient to infect many susceptible mosquitos' species upon feeding (152). Human cells that are particularly susceptible to infection include endothelial cells, primary fibroblasts and monocyte-derived macrophages (53). The innate immune response is triggered by infection and high levels of interferon (IFN) alpha are produced (153).

Many experimental studies have been conducted on non-human vertebrate hosts to better understand the capacity of these hosts in sustaining CHIKV circulation. Nonhuman primates have been widely studied for their role as the primary host for CHIKV infection in sylvatic cycles. Several studies had showed that infected non-human primates such as the vervet monkey (154), rhesus macaque (155), cynomolgus monkey (156) and baboon (157) could be involved in CHIKV transmission cycle as they develop sufficient viraemia to infect mosquitoes upon feeding. However, urban or periurban non-human primates were demonstrated to be an unlikely host in establishing sylvatic cycle in Latin America due to the host resistance to CHIKV infection, highlighting the relevance of targeted epidemiological investigations of non-human primates for CHIKV infection (158).

Besides non-human primates, a study conducted by Bosco-Lauth, Nemeth, Kohler and Bowen (159) showed that the big brown bat (*Eptesicus fuscus*) developed detectable viraemia upon infection, while avian birds and other mammalian species which represents the domestic and wild animals in North America developed neutralizing antibody responses to CHIKV without the presence of viraemia.

2.5.3 MOSQUITO ANATOMY AND VIRUS INFECTION

Most arboviruses are horizontally transmitted during blood feeding between the vertebrates that serve as amplification hosts and the arthropod vectors. To ensure

successful transmission, the female mosquito must feed on a viremic vertebrate host that produces a high enough viral titre for the mosquitoes to become infected (160). The key steps for an arbovirus to successfully establish infection (Figure 2.3) in a mosquito vector are: (1) initial infection of midgut after a blood meal; (2) spread of infection across midgut epithelium; (3) dissemination into secondary sites; (4) establishment of infection in secondary sites; (5) infection of salivary gland; (6) release of virus into saliva; and (7) transmission to an uninfected vertebrate host upon feeding (161). Vector competence is affected by existing tissue barriers in mosquitoes including the midgut infection barrier (MIB), midgut escape barrier (MEB), salivary gland infection barrier (SGIB) and salivary gland escape barrier (SGEB) (162). The differences in overall vector competence depends on the strengths of barriers to resist viral infection (163).

After feeding, the infectious blood reaches the mosquito midgut. The ability of the virus to infect or replicate in the midgut epithelial cells defines the MIB in the mosquito vector (164, 165). While the degree of infection varies depending on the virus-mosquito species combination, the MIB is associated with receptor recognition as a requirement for successful entry of virus into midgut. Even in a situation where virus and mosquito vector are compatible, only a small amount of midgut epithelial cells may be susceptible to virus infection (161).

Following midgut infection, the arbovirus needs to escape the midgut and disseminate to the salivary glands. The MEB is associated with the presence of basal lamina surrounding the midgut epithelial cells. The viral dissemination from the midgut has been described via the trachea complex or intussuscepted foregut where the basal lamina is more permeable. The presence of MEB in the mosquito midgut has been demonstrated by the inability of *Culex* (*Cx.*) *taeniopus* and *Cx. pipiens* to disseminate
Venezuelan equine encephalitic virus (VEEV) (166) and Rift Valley fever virus (167), respectively, despite having infected midguts.



Figure 2.3: Viral transmission route in a mosquito upon a blood meal. Upon feeding, the infectious blood reaches the midgut where infection first takes place. After escaping from the midgut, the virus disseminates to secondary sites including salivary gland. Successful escape from the salivary gland indicates the virus can be transmitted into the saliva. Figure is adapted from Vogels, Goertz, Pijlman and Koenraadt (168).

Although arbovirus may successfully disseminate from the midgut to secondary sites such as salivary gland, the presence of the SGIB may render the virus unable to infect or replicate in the organ. This was demonstrated by the failure of Eastern equine encephalitis virus (EEEV) and West Nile virus (WNV) to establish infection in the salivary glands of *Ae. albopictus* (169) and *Cx. pipiens* (170), respectively, even though dissemination had occurred.

Once the salivary gland is infected, the arbovirus is then released into the saliva. However, the presence of SGEB may prevent the escape of virus into the saliva, as demonstrated by the inability of *Cx. thieleri* to transmit SINV into the saliva despite having infected salivary gland (171). Should the virus successfully overcome the SGEB, the virus could then be transmitted to another susceptible host upon feeding. Positive transmission is commonly confirmed through detection of viral RNA in mosquito saliva (172).

2.5.4 LABORATORY STUDIES

Early studies mainly focused on field investigations to identify the mosquito species responsible for CHIKV transmission. In the 1970s, entomologic surveillance in Senegal, Côte d'Ivoire and South Africa showed that CHIKV could be isolated from sylvatic *Aedes* vectors such as *Ae. africanus*, *Ae. neoafricanus*, *Ae. furcifer*, *Ae. taylori*, *Ae. luteocephalus*, *Ae. dalzieli* and *Ae. aegypti* (173, 174). Other peridomestic mosquito species such as *Ae. vittatus* that are predominant in CHIKV-endemic areas have been demonstrated to have competent vectorial capacity, especially for Asian and West African genotypes compared to *Ae. aegypti* (175-177).

Mosquito susceptibility to CHIKV has been continually studied in order to determine the potential risk of CHIKV causing an epidemic in a given region. Studies conducted in Malaysia (17), Taiwan (178), India (179), Florida (180, 181) and Brazil (180) showed that the native mosquitoes vectors such as *Ae. aegypti* and *Ae. albopictus* were susceptible to CHIKV. Furthermore, although imported vectors in New Zealand such as *Ae. notoscriptus* and *Ae. australis* have not yet been incriminated as vectors in the wild, their high competency for CHIKV could potentially result in CHIKV epidemics (182).

Experimental study of potential CHIKV vectors revealed that *Ae. aegypti formosus*, the sylvan form of *Ae. aegypti* thought to be refractory to arboviral infection, is a competent vector for CHIKV (183), and has since developed an increasing preference for human (184). This indicated that should CHIKV be introduced into *Ae. aegypti*

formosus-rich areas, CHIKV could establish transmission among people (185). In addition, CHIKV could potentially establish a sylvatic transmission cycle in the Americas where the sylvatic primatophilic mosquito species such as *Haemagogus leucocelaenus* and *Ae. terrens* are shown to be susceptible to CHIKV infection. This could trigger an immediate public health consequences as there are currently no efficient methods of controlling the enzootic stages of any arboviruses (186).

2.6 ADAPTATION OF ARBOVIRUS DUE TO GENETIC CHANGES

RNA viruses have an inherent ability to adapt to new environments as their errorprone polymerase results in rapid mutations and generation of a heterogenous population of genetically related variants (187). Although these mutations could be lethal for the virus during selection pressure (bottleneck effect), this mechanism could also be beneficial for the virus at some point of their life cycle including escape from the host immune response, adaptation to different environments, and enhanced transmission (188).

Genetic adaptation to a new host is one of the most crucial factors in determining the ability of an arbovirus to emerge and adapt to a new environment. The selection of mutants is complicated as the transmission of arbovirus involves both arthropod vectors and vertebrate hosts, therefore the mutant arbovirus must be able to adapt to different physiological environments (189). The history and mechanisms of the emergence of arboviruses have demonstrated that simple point mutations in the viral genome could alter host range and/or infection efficiency in host or vectors (26).

2.6.1 BOTTLENECK EFFECT

The bottleneck effect is a random event that decreases the genetic diversity of the population. In mosquitoes, the bottleneck effect mainly occurs during infection of

midgut, escape from the midgut into hemocoel and infection of the salivary gland (190, 191) due to the presence of basal lamina that limits viral penetration. Although the population size could recover during intra-tissue population expansion, the genetic diversity of the population will remain diminished compared to the input virus (192). In addition, the recovered population could contain potentially deleterious mutations, depending on the vector, ultimately resulting in lower fitness in a vertebrate host (163). On the contrary, infection in vertebrate hosts such as humans involves the evasion of both innate and adaptive immune responses as well as replication to a sufficiently high viral titre to facilitate next round of transmission to arthropod vector (192).

The bottleneck effect shapes arbovirus evolution during the natural transmission cycle (193). Transmission cycle involving more than one host typically constrains the ability of the arbovirus to adapt to new hosts, most likely due to fitness trade-offs during alternation between mosquitoes and vertebrates (194). Releasing the arboviruses from host alternation cycles via serial passages in a single host could potentially facilitate adaptive evolution as demonstrated in St. Louis encephalitis virus (195) and WNV (196, 197). Another example of this is that CHIKV serially passaged in single host cells demonstrated increased genetic diversity and fitness in a novel cell line, which correlated with greater adaptability. On the other hand, CHIKV passaged alternately between two different hosts cell lines were associated with increased fitness but restricted genetic diversity, where mutations that are neutral or beneficial to both hosts were retained in order to maintain fitness in each alternate cycle (198). These data suggest an evolutionary trade-off event where viral fitness and genetic diversity are maintained at an optimal level to ensure maximum adaptability (192).

2.6.2 GENETIC CHANGES IN UNTRANSLATED REGIONS (UTR)

The UTR at the 5' and 3' ends of the alphavirus genome regulate the expression, replication and translation of viral genes, and facilitate interaction between virus and host. These factors have significant implications on viral evolution as sequence and structural changes in the alphavirus 5'UTR could alter immune restriction and viral pathogenesis (5). For example, a single point mutation in the 5'UTR attenuated VEEV and resulted in avirulence in mice. The mutation also reduced viral fitness in cell culture through increased sensitivity to alpha/beta interferon (IFN) (199, 200). Recently, it was demonstrated that the RNA structural elements in the 5'UTR of VEEV and SINV help the virus to avoid immune restriction in mammalian host cells (201). Similarly, sequence deletions and point mutations in the 5'UTR of SINV and SFV could affect pathogenicity and neurovirulence in rodents (202, 203).

Although the 3'UTRs of alphaviruses differ in length and may exhibit extensive substitutions, insertions and deletions (6), the 3'UTR is essential in directly or indirectly facilitating viral genome replication in both mosquito and mammalian cells (204, 205). In CHIKV, the evolution of 3'UTR is shaped by the fitness trade-offs observed between mosquito and mammalian hosts (5). The CHIKV 3'UTR contains several direct repeats (DRs 1, 2 and 3), which vary in different lineages, and deletion of DR may lead to fitness loss in mosquitoes but increased fitness in mammalian models (6). A study identified a novel 3'UTR duplication structure that was not observed in nature previously in CHIKV clinical samples isolated during the recent Caribbean and American outbreaks. This 3'UTR duplication structure was shown to increase CHIKV replication in insect cells, thus emphasizing the potential importance of the 3'UTR in adaptation and evolution of CHIKV in facilitating epidemics (25). Another example showed that mutation in the SINV 3'UTR conserved sequence element region reduced the efficiency of negative strand synthesis (206). In addition, short deletions in various

parts of the SINV 3'UTR have been demonstrated to affect host-dependent fitness in chicken and mosquito cells, implying that the 3'UTR may interact with different host-specific cellular factors (202).

2.6.3 ADAPTIVE MUTATIONS IN STRUCTURAL PROTEINS

To date, adaptive mutations in alphaviruses associated with cross-species jumps and increased viral fitness have mostly been described in the structural proteins E2 and E1 (207). A fine example of naturally adaptive mutation is the emergence of VEEV epidemics. The VEEV enzootic strain is relatively avirulent for equines and do not cause viraemia. However, the emergence of a single mutation in the E2 gene increases VEEV replication efficiency, viremia induction and virulence in equines, as well as increased adaptation to the vector *Ae. taeniorhynchus*. This adaptation in vertebrate hosts and vectors facilitated virus spillover to humans who live in close association with infected equines, triggering an epidemic disease (208).

There are several notable naturally acquired adaptive mutations of CHIKV to *Aedes* mosquitoes. During the La Réunion outbreak in 2005, a mutation in the E1 glycoprotein (E1-A226V) of CHIKV was identified as the primary cause that drove the spread of CHIKV in the island and across Indian Ocean islands (11). The E1-A226V mutation then emerged independently in three different geographical regions, suggesting an evolutionary convergence of CHIKV in nature (12). The mutation was shown to enhance infection in the midgut, dissemination to mosquito secondary organs and transmission efficiency of *Ae. albopictus*, but had little effect on *Ae. aegypti* infectivity (11). Dissemination and transmission efficiency of CHIKV E1-A226V strain are controlled at the midgut barrier level, where direct competition between both E1-226A and E1-226V strains via blood meal led to the selection of E1-226V while intra-thoracic inoculation failed to produce the same effect (209).

Apart from primary adaptive mutation, complex epistatic interactions could constrain the adaptation of alphaviruses to new vectors, thus restricting the emergence of epidemics. For example, despite the abundance of *Ae. albopictus* in Asia, the adaptation of Asian genotype to the mosquitoes was restricted by E1-98T, even when the E1-A226V mutation was present. On the contrary, the E1-T98A mutation carried by the IOL CHIKV strains does not inhibit the effect of E1-A226V, which explains how the IOL CHIKV strains could rapidly replace the Asian genotype in *Ae. albopictus*predominant regions in Asia (210). Similarly, E2-I211T shows an epistatic interaction with the E1-A226V mutation that further promotes adaptation of the ECSA genotype to *Ae. albopictus* (211).

Multiple second-step adaptive mutations emerged after CHIKV acquires the initial E1-A226V mutation, resulting in rapid diversification of lineages in nature. Among the prominent second-step adaptive mutations are E2-L210Q and E2-K252Q, and two mutations E2-R198Q and E3-S18F with epistatic relation which significantly increase viral fitness for *Ae. albopictus*. As most of the second-step adaptive mutations share a common replacement of an amino acid by glutamine or glutamic acid in the acid-sensitive region of the E2 glycoprotein, the discovery of the key substitution region in the E2 region enabled the prediction of potential second-step adaptive mutations, such as the E2-K233Q mutation that was experimentally proven to increase CHIKV dissemination efficiency in *Ae. albopictus* (212).

Interestingly, sequenced CHIKV genomes isolated from a major outbreak in Kenya in 2016 revealed two novel mutations (E1-K211E and E2-V264A) in the background of E1-226A. Both mutations increased CHIKV infectivity, dissemination and transmission in *Ae. aegypti*. This *Ae. aegypti*-adaptive strain emerged within the ECSA genotype between 2005 and 2008, most likely in India, and has since replaced the less adapted

wild-type CHIKV in *Ae. aegypti*-dominant regions. This strain then caused large outbreaks in New Delhi, India in 2010 and re-emerged in Pakistan and Kenya in 2016, and Bangladesh in 2017 (23, 213).

As the emergence of adaptive variants in nature may take years to occur, experimental study has successfully identified and predicted potential adaptive mutations in a shorter period. The selection of E1-V80I and E1-A129V mutations in laboratory simulations of natural transmission from mosquitoes to mammals demonstrated that both mutations increased CHIKV stability and fusogenic activity in cell-free environments such as in the hemocoel and saliva of mosquitoes or bloodstream of mammals, thus increasing viral fitness and infectivity in both hosts. This simulation of transmission model allows the prediction and study of virus evolution trajectories before current circulating strains are replaced by new variants (214).

2.6.4 ADAPTIVE MUTATIONS IN NON-STRUCTURAL PROTEINS

The replication of alphavirus requires specific interaction between the nsPs protein and host factors to successfully form replication complexes (36). Although mutations in nsPs have been experimentally demonstrated to affect CHIKV replication in vertebrates and mosquitoes, to date there are no confirmed examples of naturally occurring adaptive mutations in CHIKV nsPs,

The nsP1 protein is essential in recruiting other non-structural proteins to form a functional replication complex (215) and for minus-strand RNA synthesis (216). Mutations in the nsP1 of Ross River virus (RRV) increase virulence in mice through regulation of RRV sensitivity to type I IFN (217). In SINV, the nsP1-A348T mutation has been demonstrated to impair minus-strand RNA synthesis at a restrictive temperature (218). Similarly, the nsP1-D119N and nsP1-E529D mutations in SFV also

rendered the virus defective in minus-strand RNA synthesis (30). The replacement of cysteine with alanine amino acid or their deletion in the nsP1 of SFV has been shown to decrease viral fitness in mammalian cell lines, possibly due to the disruption of nsP1-nsP4 interaction, a catalytic subunit of the replicase (219).

The nsP2 protein is multifunctional as it serves as an important co-factor for the maturation of the viral replication complex (220). Studies have demonstrated the importance of nsP2 in establishing persistent replication in mammalian cells. The nsP2-P718S and nsP2-P726S mutations in CHIKV and SINV, respectively, were shown to affect viral pathogenesis by inhibiting the IFN-induced JAK-STAT signaling pathway in BHK-21 cells (221, 222). In addition, the nsP2-C478A mutation in CHIKV was shown to inactivate protease and completely impair viral replication in BHK-21 cells (223).

Although the precise role of the alphavirus nsP3 in the replication complex is less clear, the protein plays an important role in regulation of viral RNA transcription. The nsP3 protein exists in multiple phosphorylated states during infection (224). The nsP3-A68G mutation in SINV alters the degree of phosphorylation of nsP3, which subsequently reduced efficiency of minus-strand RNA synthesis (225). The deletion of two major threonine phosphorylation sites in nsP3 of SFV decreased the rate of RNA synthesis as well as greatly reduced pathogenicity in mouse models (226). A mutation that changed the phosphorylation state of nsP3 protein of VEEV was demonstrated to increase viral fitness in mosquito cells but did not affect virus replication in mammalian cells (227). Interestingly, the substitution of the opal termination codon with arginine in the nsP3 of CHIKV decreased virulence in mice but produced the opposite effect in SFV (228), highlighting the differential effects conferred by a mutation in different alphaviruses.

The alphavirus polymerase encoded by nsP4 is a highly conserved protein (193). Various studies have identified several functional sites in the nsP4 that could affect viral virulence and fitness in the host. For example, nsP4-C483 and nsP4-C482 were shown to be a fidelity determinant of CHIKV (19, 20) and SINV (20), respectively, and amino acid changes at these sites alter viral fitness in mosquitoes and mice. The nsP4-R183 of SINV was demonstrated to contribute to the initiation of minus strand synthesis and the formation of its replicase (21). In SINV, the tyrosine residues in the N-terminal in the nsP4 interacts with the nsP1 for minus-strand RNA synthesis (229). In addition, the nsP4-G83L mutation located in the N-terminal region of polymerase could affect negative strand RNA synthesis as well as inhibit host cell gene expression following virus infection. In addition, the identification of second-site mutations in nsP1, nsP2 and nsP3 were shown to be able to correct the initial RNA synthesis defects directly, suggesting close interaction between nsP4 and the other nsPs (22).

CHAPTER 3: MATERIALS AND METHODS

3.1 PHYLOGENETIC ANALYSIS

All CHIKV complete genome sequences (excluding vaccine and cloning vector strains) available as of March 2018 were downloaded from the GenBank database (www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/genbank/), assembled and trimmed using Geneious Pro version 8.0 (Biomatters, New Zealand), and manually adjusted according to amino acid sequence alignments to preserve codon homology. Only the ORFs comprising of an alignment of 11,238 nucleotides were used for phylogenetic tree construction. Sequences with missing isolation date, origin or strain name were omitted from the analysis. A total of 115 CHIKV whole genome sequences (88 ECSA strains, 16 Asian strains and 11 West African strains) were aligned using ClustalX version 2 (230) and the best substitution model for the alignment was determined using jModelTest version 2.1.1 (231, 232). A phylogenetic tree was generated with BEAST version 2.4.7 (233), using the settings of a relaxed molecular clock, Bayesian skyline coalescent tree and 100,000,000 chain length, to achieve effective sample sizes above 200 for all parameters. Traces were viewed with Tracer version 1.6. The tree was viewed and analysed using FigTree version 1.4.2 (234).

3.2 CELL CULTURE

Baby hamster kidney cells (BHK-21; ATCC no. CCL-10) were grown in Glasgow's minimal essential medium (GMEM; Gibco, USA) with 5% foetal bovine serum (FBS; Bovogen, Australia), 1% penicillin/streptomycin (P/S; Gibco, USA), 2 mM L-glutamine (Gibco, USA), 20 mM 4-(2-hydroxyethyl)-1-piperazineethanesulfonic acid (HEPES; Gibco, USA) and 10% of tryptose phosphate broth (TPB; Sigma, USA) at 37°C with 5% CO₂. African green monkey kidney cells (Vero; ATCC no. CCL-81) and

rhabdomyosarcoma cells (RD; ATCC no. CCL-136) were grown in Dulbecco's minimal essential medium (DMEM; Sigma, USA) with 10% FBS, 1% P/S and 2 mM L-glutamine at 37°C with 5% CO₂. Human embryonic kidney cells (HEK-293T; ATCC no. CRL-1573) was maintained in similar media as Vero and RD cells with the addition of 1% sodium pyruvate (Thermo Fisher Scientific, US). *Ae. albopictus* C6/36 cells (ATCC no. CRL-1660) were grown in Leibovitz's L-15 medium (Gibco, USA) with 10% FBS, 1% P/S and 1% TPB at 28°C without CO₂. *Ae. albopictus* U4.4 cells (235), provided by Professor John Fazakerley of the University of Edinburgh, were maintained in a similar condition as C6/36 cells.

3.3 AEDES ALBOPICTUS MOSQUITOES

The mosquito species used in this study was *Ae. albopictus* (Seputeh strain), collected in the field in Taman Seputeh, Kuala Lumpur and maintained in the insectarium in the Department of Parasitology, Faculty of Medicine, University of Malaya by Prof. Dr. Indra Vythilingam and Associate Professor Dr. Wan Yusoff Wan Sulaiman. Adult mosquitoes were maintained at 28° C \pm 1°C and 80 \pm 10% humidity with a 12 hr:12 hr photoperiod and fed with 10% sucrose solution supplemented with vitamin B complex.

3.4 CONSTRUCTION OF CHIKV INFECTIOUS CLONES

The CHIKV strain (SGP011) used in this study contains nsP4-82S and was isolated in Singapore during an outbreak in 2008 (236). The strain was from the Indian lineage of the ECSA genotype, and clusters with contemporaneous Malaysian isolates. The infectious clones (Figure 3.1) encoding full-length CHIKV (nsP4-82S), and those expressing ZsGreen and mCherry fluorescent markers (nsP4-82S-ZsG and nsP4-82SmCh) were constructed by Aleksei Lulla from the University of Tartu, Estonia as previously described (237). The ZsGreen and mCherry fluorescent genes are expressed 5' to the structural genes from the viral subgenomic promoter while the structural proteins are expressed from a duplicate subgenomic promoter (238). The wild-type infectious clones (nsP4-82R, nsP4-82R-ZsG and nsP4-82R-mCh) containing the amino acid arginine at position 82 of nsP4 was constructed for this study.



Figure 3.1: Genome structures of CHIKV infectious clones. The infectious clones encoding full-length CHIKV (a), and those expressing ZsGreen (b) and mCherry (c) fluorescent markers were presented.

3.4.1 CHIKV NSP4 AMPLIFICATION

Due to the large size of CHIKV infectious clones (approximately 14 kbp), the region surrounding nsP4-82 was cloned into a smaller cloning vector pGEM-T (Promega, USA) for ease of downstream site-directed mutagenesis work. Conventional PCR was used to amplify a 3,908 base pair (bp) region corresponding to nucleotides 5,644-9,551 of the nsP4-82S infectious clone. The PCR mixture contained 0.5 μ M forward primer (5'-ATGACTAGACAGGGCAGGTGG-3'), 0.5 μ M reverse primer (5'-TTATACGGCTCGTTGTTGCCC-3'), 200 μ M dNTP (Thermo Fisher, USA), 0.01 U Q5 High-Fidelity DNA polymerase (NEB, USA), 1X Q5 Reaction buffer (NEB, USA), 1 ng of nsP4-82S infectious clone template and nuclease-free water to a final volume of 50 µl. Applied Biosystems Veriti Thermal Cycler was used to perform the polymerase chain reaction (PCR) reaction with initial denaturation at 98°C for 30 seconds, 20 cycles of 98°C for 10 seconds, 69°C for 30 seconds and 72°C for 4 minutes, followed by final extension at 72°C for 2 minutes. For nsP4-82S-ZsG and nsP4-82S-mCh infectious clones, 4,768 bp and 4,783 bp fragments corresponding to nucleotides 5,644-10,411 and 5,644-10,426, respectively, were amplified in a similar manner using the same set of primers.

3.4.2 GEL PURIFICATION

Each DNA amplicon was gel purified using Expin Combo GP kit (GeneAll, Korea) according to the manufacturer's protocol. Briefly, the PCR products were electrophoresed in a 0.8% agarose gel and the desired DNA fragment was excised from the gel using a scalpel and placed into a 1.5 ml tube. The gel was weighed and GB buffer was added to a 3:1 ratio. The gel mixture was incubated at 50°C for 10 minutes to dissolve the gel and the mixture was transferred to the provided SV column and centrifuged for 1 minute at $17,000 \times g$. NW buffer was added to wash the column and the purified DNA was eluted out from the column using 40 µl of nuclease-free water and its concentration was measured using Epoch Microplate Spectrophotometer (BioTek, USA). The amplicons were ready to be cloned into pGEM-T vector.

3.4.3 LIGATION INTO pGEM-T VECTOR

An A overhang was first added to the 3' blunt end of the DNA amplicon to facilitate TA cloning into the pGEM-T vector which contains a T overhang at the insertion site. The amplicon was mixed with 5 U of MyTaq polymerase and 20 U of reaction buffer

(Bioline, UK), and incubated at 70°C for 5 minutes. The mixture was then purified using DNA Clean & Concentrator-5 kit (Zymo, USA) according to the protocol provided. In short, 200 μ l of DNA Binding Buffer was mixed with 40 μ l of amplicon mixture and transferred to a Zymo-Spin column and centrifuged at 11,000 × g for 30 seconds. The flow-through was discarded and DNA Wash Buffer was added to the column which was then centrifuged for 30 seconds. To elute the amplicon, 10 μ l of nuclease-free water was added into the column which was then centrifuged for 30 seconds.

To insert the amplicon with A overhang into the pGEM-T vector, the purified amplicon was mixed with 50 ng of pGEM-T vector, 400 U of T4 DNA ligase and 1X T4 DNA ligase buffer (NEB, USA), and incubated at room temperature for 1 hour. The ligation mixture was then transformed into competent bacteria for plasmid amplification.

3.4.4 TRANSFORMATION (BLUE-WHITE SCREENING)

Blue-white screening was used to identify plasmids (termed as nsP4-pGEM-T) with positive amplicon insertion through colour selection. XL10-Gold (Agilent, Australia) was mixed with 5 μ l of ligation mixture and incubated on ice for 30 minutes. The mixture was heat-pulsed for 30 seconds at 42°C and placed on ice for at least 2 minutes. The mixture was supplemented with 200 μ l of LB broth (Fisher Scientific, US) and incubated in a growth chamber at 37°C with shaking at 220 rpm. After 1 hour of incubation, the mixture was spread on an agar plate containing 5 mg of ampicillin (Merck Millipore, USA), 10 μ M of isopropyl β -D-1-thiogalactopyranoside (IPTG; Vivantis, USA) and 2.5 mg of 5-bromo-4-chloro-3-indolyl- β -D-galactoside (X-Gal; Vivantis, USA). The agar plate was then incubated for 16 hours at 37°C. White colonies were selected over blue colonies and grown in 5 ml of LB medium containing 0.5 mg of ampicillin for 16 hours at 37°C with shaking at 220 rpm.

3.4.5 PLASMID EXTRACTION

The nsP4-pGEM-T plasmid was extracted from the bacteria culture using Hybrid-Q Plasmid Rapidprep (GeneAll, Korea) according to the standard protocol. Briefly, the bacteria culture was centrifuged at $10,000 \times g$ for 10 minutes and the supernatant was discarded. S1, S2 and G3 buffer were added to the pellet and the mixture centrifuged at $14,000 \times g$ for 10 minutes. The supernatant was transferred to a spin column and centrifuged for 30 seconds. PW buffer was added to wash the column. The plasmid was eluted out from the column using 50 µl of nuclease-free water and its concentration was measured. The plasmid was sequenced using SP6 promoter primer (5'-ATTTAGGTGACACTATAG-3') to ensure the correct plasmid was selected for downstream site-directed mutagenesis work.

3.4.6 SITE-DIRECTED MUTAGENESIS BY PCR

Point mutation T \rightarrow A at nucleotide position 3,284 (amino acid S \rightarrow R at nsP4-82) was introduced into nsP4-pGEM-T plasmid by PCR using 0.5 µM forward primer (5'-AGGCTGTAGACTATACTTAAGTCAGAGACCC-'3), 0.5 µM reverse primer (5'-CTCTTTAGTCTCTGGATGATTGCTGC-3'), 200 µM dNTP, 0.01 U Q5 High-Fidelity DNA polymerase, 1X Q5 Reaction buffer, 1 ng of nsP4-pGEM-T plasmid and nuclease-free water to a final volume of 25 µl. The PCR parameters were as follows: 98°C for 30 seconds, 20 cycles of 98°C for 10 seconds, 69°C for 30 seconds and 72°C for 4 minutes, followed by final extension at 72°C for 2 minutes.

The PCR product containing the nsP4-82R was mixed with 5 U T4 polynucleotide kinase, 400 U T4 DNA ligase, 1X T4 DNA ligase buffer and 10 U *DpnI* for rapid

recircularization of the linear PCR product and removal of the template DNA. The mixture was incubated at room temperature for 1 hour and 10 µl of the mixture was transformed into XL10-Gold following the protocols stated in section 3.4.4. The transformed mixture was spread on an agar plate containing 5 mg of ampicillin. Positive colonies were picked and grown in LB broth containing 5 mg of ampicillin overnight at 37°C, and plasmid extraction was carried out using Hybrid-Q Plasmid Rapidprep following the protocols stated in section 3.4.5.

3.4.7 CLONING OF CHIKV NSP4-82R INTO INFECTIOUS CLONES

The fragment encompassing the nsP4-82R in the nsP4-pGEM-T plasmid was cloned back into the CHIKV infectious clone using RE digestion and ligation. One microliter of FastDigest *AgeI*, FastDigest *XhoI* and 10X FastDigest buffer (Thermo Scientific, USA) was added to 1 µg of nsP4-pGEM-T plasmid (Figure 3.2a) and CHIKV nsP4-82S infectious clone (Figure 3.2b), which was then incubated for 20 minutes at 37°C. The RE-digested nsP4-82S infectious clone (termed CHIKV infectious clone backbone) was additionally incubated with 1 U FastAP thermosensitive alkaline phosphatase (Thermo Scientific, USA) for another 10 minutes at 37°C to prevent recircularization of plasmid during downstream ligation. The nsP4-82R fragment and CHIKV infectious clone backbone were gel purified following protocols mentioned in section 3.4.2. A ligation mixture containing 5 U T4 PNK, 400 U T4 DNA ligase, 1X T4 DNA ligase buffer, 100 ng of nsP4-82R fragment and 10 ng of CHIKV infectious clone backbone was prepared and incubated at room temperature for 2 hours (Figure 3.2c).

As high yields of plasmids were needed for downstream plasmid linearization work, the ligation mixtures (nsP4-82R, nsP4-82R-sG and nsP4-82R-mCh) and existing infectious clones (nsP4-82S, nsP4-82S-ZsG and nsP4-82S-mCh) were transformed into XL10-Gold according to the protocol stated in section 3.4.6. The PureLink HiPure Plasmid Miniprep Kit (ThermoFisher Scientific, USA) was used to extract the plasmids according to the manufacturer's manual. To ensure no new mutation was introduced during PCR, the nsP4-82 fragment was fully sequenced using the primers shown in Table 3.1.



Figure 3.2: Ligation of CHIKV nsP4-82R fragment into the CHIKV infectious clone backbone. The nsP4-pGEM-T plasmid containing the nsP4-82R was RE digested to yield the nsP4-82R fragment (a), while the nsP4-82S infectious clone was similarly RE digested and gel purified to obtain the CHIKV infectious clone backbone without the nsP4-82S region (b). The nsP4-82R gene fragment was ligated into the CHIKV infectious clone backbone to obtain the nsP4-82R infectious clone (c).

Primers	Primer sequence (5' to 3')
ECSA 12F	ATCAGAAGCGCTGTACCGTC
ECSA 13F	TCATAGCCGCACACTTTAAGC
ECSA 14F	AGATGGCAACGAACAGGGC
ECSA 15F	TCGAAGTCAAGCACGAAGG
ECSA 16F	TGCTTGAGGACAACGTCATGAG
ECSA 17F	AGTCCGGCAACGTAAAGATCAC
ZsGreen F	AAGGGCGACGTGAGCATGTACC
mCherry F	AAGGGCGAGATCAAGCAGAGG

 Table 3.1: Primer list for sequencing of nsP4-82 fragment.

3.5 GENERATION OF LIVE VIRUS STOCK

3.5.1 PLASMID LINEARIZATION AND IN VITRO TRANSCRIPTION

Approximately 6 μ g of infectious clone plasmids were incubated with 1 μ l of FastDigest *NotI* and 10X FastDigest buffer (Thermo Fisher Scientific) at 37°C for 2 hours. The linearized plasmids were purified using DNA Clean & Concentrator-5 kit (Zymo, USA) following protocols stated in section 3.4.3 and quantitated. The complete linearization of plasmids was confirmed by gel electrophoresis.

The linearized plasmids were subjected to *in vitro* synthesis of RNA using mMESSAGE mMACHINE Kits (Ambion, USA). The transcription reaction consisted of 2X NTP/CAP, 1 μ l of enzyme mix, 10X Reaction buffer and 300 ng of linearized plasmids and incubated at room temperature for 2 hours. One microliter of DNase was added into the mixture and incubated for another 15 minutes at 37°C to remove any traces of template DNA. The integrity and concentration of RNA were determined using

Epoch Microplate Spectrophotometer before proceeding to electroporation of CHIKV RNA into BHK-21 cells.

3.5.2 ELECTRPORATION

BHK-21 cells were seeded in a 75 cm² tissue culture flask at a density of 4×10^{6} cells and incubated at 37°C with 5% CO₂ for 24 hours prior to electroporation. The BHK-21 cells were first detached from the flask surface using 1.5 ml of 0.05% trypsin and incubated for 5 minutes at 37°C. The cell suspension was neutralised with 5 ml of 5% FBS GMEM and centrifuged at $400 \times g$ for 5 minutes. The cell pellet was then washed and resuspended in 800 µl of ice-cold Dulbecco's phosphate buffer saline (DPBS; Gibco, USA). The cell suspension was transferred to a pre-chilled 4mm gap electroporation cuvette (Bio-Rad, USA) and 5 µg of RNA was added. The cuvette was placed in the electroporation chamber of GenePulser-Xcell (Bio-Rad, USA) and pulsed twice with a square wave protocol with the following settings: 3 seconds pulse interval at 240V and 25 msec time constant after each pulse. After electroporation, 800 µl of 5% FBS GMEM was immediately added into the cuvette and incubated for 5 minutes at room temperature. The cells were then transferred to a 75 cm² cell culture flask filled with 5% FBS GMEM and incubated at 37°C with 5% CO₂. The virus-cell supernatant was collected at 24 hours post-electroporation, centrifuged at $4,500 \times g$ for 10 minutes to remove cell debris and the supernatant was split into several aliquots to be stored at -80°C for downstream experiments. Pictures were taken for BHK-21 cells electroporated with fluorescent infectious clones using an Eclipse TE2000 Inverted Microscope (Nikon, USA) to confirm positive expression of fluorescent proteins.

3.6 PLAQUE ASSAY

Plaque assay is used to quantitate the electroporated virus titres. Approximately 6×10^5 BHK-21 cells were seeded onto a 6-well plate and incubated for 24 hours at 37°C with 5% CO₂. The virus stock was fast-thawed at 37°C and serially diluted 10-fold in minimum essential media (MEM; Gibco, USA). Growth media was first removed from the BHK-21 cells and replaced with 0.4 ml of the diluted virus. The plate was rocked gently at room temperature for 1 hour to allow virus attachment onto cell surface. The virus inoculum was then removed and replenished with 2 ml of plaque medium made from 3 parts 2% FBS GMEM and 2 parts carboxymethylcellulose sodium salt (CMC; Sigma, USA) dissolved in Milli-Q water. The plate was incubated at 37°C with 5% CO₂ for 48 hours before the plaque medium was removed. The cells were then fixed with 3.7% paraformaldehyde and stained with crystal violet (Merck, Germany). Plaques were enumerated and used to calculate the plaque forming units per millilitre (pfu/ml) of the virus sample using the formula:

 $\frac{\text{Number of plaques}}{\text{Volume of virus inoculum}} \times \text{Dilution factor} = pfu/ml$

3.7 CHIKV REPLICATION KINETIC IN CELL LINES

 rocking. The cells were washed twice with DPBS and replenished with 2% L-15 for C6/36 and U4.4 cells, and 2% FBS DMEM for RD, HEK-293T and Vero cells. Virus supernatant was collected from individual wells at 0, 8, 12, 24, 48, 72 and 96 hours post-infection (hpi) and titrated by plaque assay as described in section 3.6. Two biological replicates were performed for each series. Viral growth curves were generated for each cell line.

3.8 CHIKV GROWTH KINETICS IN AE. ALBOPICTUS

The nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R viruses were evaluated for their ability to infect, disseminate and transmit in *Ae. albopictus*. The mosquitoes were exposed to infectious blood meal and incubated until selected time points when they were sacrificed. Midguts, salivary glands and saliva were collected and analysed to determine the infection rate, dissemination rate and transmission rate, respectively.

3.8.1 INFECTIOUS BLOOD MEAL

Fifty female mosquitoes aged 5-7 days old were first segregated into each paper cup specifically designed to feed and keep the mosquitoes. The viruses were diluted to a working titre of 10⁶ pfu/ml and mixed 1:10 with fresh blood obtained from one of the research members who is seronegative for CHIKV antibodies. The virus-blood mixture was pre-warmed and maintained at 37°C during the whole feeding duration, and placed on top of the netting of the cup to allow access by the mosquitoes. The blood meal was fed to the mosquitoes in the dark for 1 hour using an artificial collagen membrane attached to a Hemotek meal reservoir (Discovery Workshops, Accrington, UK).

After feeding, the mosquitoes were snap frozen for 30 seconds and ten engorged mosquitoes were transferred to each new cup. The cups housing the infected mosquitoes were stored in a translucent plastic container and subsequently placed in a secured environmental chamber under the conditions previously mentioned in section 3.3. For the first 24 hours of incubation, a cotton ball dampened with distilled water was placed on top of the net to keep the mosquitoes hydrated. The cotton ball was replaced with a new cotton ball dampened with sucrose supplemented with vitamin B daily. Dead mosquitoes were removed from the cup daily to prevent contamination.

3.8.2 ORGAN HARVESTING

The nsP4-82S- and nsP4-82R-infected mosquitoes were collected at 3, 5 and 7 days post-infection (dpi). At each time-point, 20 mosquitoes were immobilized by snap freezing and had their legs and wings removed to prevent them from escaping. The mosquito's proboscis was inserted into a 10 μ l pipette tip containing 10 μ l of FBS with 10% sucrose and the mosquito was allowed to salivate for 1 hour. The saliva was then transferred into a PCR tube filled with 40 μ l of MEM. Mosquitoes were dissected using dissecting needles under a stereoscopic microscope. Midguts and salivary glands were harvested and placed individually into a 1.5 ml zirconium beads tube (Benchmark Scientific, USA) prefilled with 500 μ l of MEM supplemented with 2% amphotericin B. The organs were then homogenized at 4,000 rpm for 15 seconds using a microtube homogenizer (Benchmark Scientific, USA). The homogenate was transferred to a new microcentrifuge tube and stored at -80°C for further analysis.

3.8.3 CYTOPATHIC EFFECT ASSAY

Cytopathic effect (CPE) assay was used to determine the presence of infectious virus in the mosquito midguts and salivary glands. BHK-21 cells were seeded into a 96-well plate the day before infection. At 80% confluence, 100 μ l of mosquito homogenates were added to the cells in duplicate and incubated at 37°C for 1 hour. The homogenates were then removed and the cells were washed twice with DPBS. Then, 2% FBS GMEM supplemented with 2% amphotericin B was added to the cells, which were then incubated at 37° C with 5% CO₂. The plate was observed daily for 3 days and cells with 80% CPE were considered positive for the presence of infectious virus. The saliva samples were titrated on BHK-21 cells using the plaque assay mentioned in section 3.6.

The infection rate was calculated based on number of positive midguts over total number of midguts tested. The dissemination rate was determined based on the number of positive salivary glands over the number of positive midguts. Finally, the transmission rate was determined based on the number of positive saliva over the number of positive salivary glands.

3.9 NEXT-GENERATION SEQUENCING

Mosquito homogenates at 7 dpi obtained from the growth kinetic assay (section 3.8.2) were deep sequenced to estimate population diversity of variants in *Ae. albopictus*. Three groups of samples were included in the process: electroporated virus stocks (as controls), midgut homogenates and salivary gland homogenates. Five samples were pooled together to increase sample number and two biological replicates were included for each group except control.

3.9.1 RNA EXTRACTION

Viral RNA was extracted from the homogenates using QiAmp Viral RNA Mini kit (QIAGEN, Germany) according to manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, 140 μ l of homogenate was added to AVL buffer with carrier RNA and incubated for 10 minutes. Ethanol was added and the mixture loaded into a QIAamp Mini column and centrifuged at 6,000 × g for 1 minute. The column was rinsed with AW1 and AW2 buffer, followed by elution using 40 μ l of nuclease-free water. The RNA was stored at -80°C.

3.9.2 REVERSE TRANSCRIPTION AND PCR AMPLIFICATION

RNA pools were generated by mixing 2 μ l of each sample RNA (5 midguts/pool and 5 salivary glands/pool) into a new tube. Five sets of primers (Table 3.2) were designed to amplify 5 overlapping fragments of the CHIKV full genome (excluding 5' and 3' terminal) with each fragment size ranging between 2,482 to 3,047 bp with 505-833 bp of overlapping regions. The RNA was reverse transcribed using 0.2 μ M reverse primer (Table 3.2), 1 mM dNTP, 1 μ l of pooled RNA and nuclease-free water to a final volume of 13 μ l. The mixture was incubated at 65°C for 5 minutes and placed on ice for 5 minutes. Then, 200 U Superscript III, 40 U RNAse OUT, 5 mM DTT and 5X First Strand Buffer (Invitrogen, USA) was added to the reaction mixture to a total volume of 20 μ l. The mixture was incubated at 25°C for 5 minutes, 50°C for 60 minutes and 70°C for 15 minutes.

The synthesised cDNA was subsequently PCR-amplified by adding 0.5 μ M of forward and reverse primer (Table 3.2), 200 μ M dNTP, 0.01 U Q5 High-Fidelity DNA polymerase, 1X Q5 Reaction buffer, 2.5 μ l of cDNA and nuclease-free water in a 25 μ l mixture. The PCR reaction was performed at 98°C for 30 seconds, followed by 35 cycles of 98°C for 10 seconds, annealing temperature (Table 3.2) for 30 seconds, 72°C for 90 seconds, followed by final extension at 72°C for 2 minutes. The PCR product was gel purified using Expin Mini Spin Purification Kit according to the protocol described in section 3.4.2. The amplified PCR amplicons was used for downstream deep sequencing.

CHIIZV			Annealing
CHIKV	Primers	Primer sequence $(5' - 3')$	Tempera-
fragment			ture (°C)
1	FP1	ATGGATCCTGTGTACGTGG	<i>(</i> 5
	RP1	TTGGGATGCGGCTGC	65
2	FP2	TTGCGATGCACGGACC	
	RP2	TTCCCTTGGACTTACGC	62
3	FP3	ATCTGAGGCCATACAGATGCG	()
	RP3	TATCGTGCAGTATAAACCCTCC	62
4	FP4	AGAGAGCTGGTTAGGAGGC	(2)
	RP4	TTACATTTGCCAGCGGAAACGG	62
5	FP5	ATGGGACACTTCATCCTGGC	(2)
	RP5	TTAGTGCCTGCTGAACG	62

Table 3.2: Primer sequences used to amplify CHIKV genome for deep sequencing.

3.9.3 NORMALIZATION OF AMPLICONS

The integrity and concentration of the amplicons were measured using Qubit dsDNA High Sensitivity Assay Kit (Invitrogen, USA) following the protocols provided. The amplicon was diluted 10-fold and 2 μ l of the diluted DNA was added to 198 μ l of working solution. The tube was incubated at room temperature for 2 min. Standard A and Standard B were used to calibrate the Qubit 2.0 fluorometer (Thermo Fisher, USA) before the amplicon was measured. The concentration of the amplicon was determined using the fluorometer and the following formula:

Concentration of sample = QF value $\times \frac{200}{x}$

Where QF value = the value given by the Qubit 2.0 fluorometer

x = the number of microliters of sample added to the assay tube

All amplicons were subsequently standardized to 1 ng/ μ l using nuclease-free water. Four microliters of each amplicon were added to a single tube and the pooled amplicon concentration was measured using the Qubit 2.0 fluorometer. Using nuclease-free water, the pooled amplicon was diluted to a final concentration of 0.2 ng/ μ l.

3.9.4 TAGMENTATION OF AMPLICON

Nextera XT DNA Library Preparation Kit (Illumina, USA) was used to perform tagmentation of amplicons, amplification and cleaning up of libraries according to manufacturer's instructions. During tagmentation, transposase and adapter sequences were added to the amplicons to prepare the DNA for amplification. Briefly, 5 μ l of amplicon tagment mix (ATM), 10 μ l of tagment DNA buffer (TD) and 5 μ l of amplicon (0.2 ng/ μ l) were added into a tube, and centrifuged at 280 × g at 20°C for 1 minute. The mixture was incubated at 55°C for 5 minutes and maintained at 10°C until 5 μ l of neutralise tagment buffer (NT) was added. The mixture was then centrifuged at 280 × g at 20°C for 1 minute, and incubated at room temperature for 5 minutes.

The tagmented amplicon was amplified using Index 1 (i7), Index 2 (i5), and full adapter sequences. The indexes were arranged such that i7 was placed horizontally (column) while i5 was placed vertically (row). All positions were recorded and inserted into the lab tracking record. Then, 5 μ l i7, 5 μ l i5, and 15 μ l Nextera PCR mastermix (NPM) was added to the tube with tagmented DNA. The mixture was centrifuged at 280 \times g at 20°C for 1 minute and then placed in a thermal cycler with the following parameters: 72°C for 3 minutes, 95°C for 30 seconds, 12 cycles of 95°C for 10 seconds, 55°C for 30 seconds and 72°C for 30 seconds, followed by 72°C for 5 minutes and hold at 10°C.

3.9.5 LIBRARY CLEAN UP

The PCR product was transferred into a new tube and the library was purified by adding 30 μ l of AMPure XP beads into the tube and incubated at room temperature for 5 minutes before being placed onto a magnetic stand for approximately 2 minutes until the liquid turned clear. The supernatant was discarded while the beads were washed twice with 80% ethanol. The beads were air-dried for 15 minutes and resuspended in 52.5 μ l of Resuspension Buffer (RSB). After 2 minutes of incubation at room temperature, the tube was placed onto the magnetic stand again until the liquid turned clear. The supernatant containing the purified library were transferred into a new tube and stored at -20°C.

The size and quality of the purified libraries were determined using High Sensitivity DNA Analysis Kit (Agilent, USA) outsourced to Science Vision Sdn. Bhd. The average fragment size should be within 300 bp to 1,000 bp. The concentration of the libraries was checked with Qubit dsDNA High Sensitivity Assay Kit following protocols mentioned in section 3.9.3.

All libraries were adjusted to 2 nM using nuclease-free water and 5 μ l of each library were pooled together in a single tube. The 2 nM pooled library was confirmed using Qubit dsDNA High Sensitivity Assay Kit. To denature the pooled library, 1 μ l of 1N sodium hydroxide was incubated with 9 μ l of the library for 5 minutes, followed by the addition of pre-chilled HT1 reagent to produce an 18 pM denatured library. The library was further diluted to 10 pM using HT1 to a final volume of 700 μ l. The denatured library was spiked with PhiX Control at 5% total volume and then added to a 300-cycles cartridge of MiSeq Reagent Kit v2 (Illumina).

Illumina Experiment Manager Software version 1.12.0 was used to produce the sample sheet to control the Illumina Miseq run settings. CLC Genomics Workbench

version 8.0 (QIAGEN Bioinformatics, USA) was used to analyse the sequence reads. A quality score of Q30 was set as the cut-off to trim the sequence reads and each sample run sequence was mapped against the reference genes of nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R. Once the alignments were done, the emergence of new non-synonymous amino acid was recorded and changes in variants frequency at each nucleotide position against the virus stocks were calculated by chi-square analysis. Total non-synonymous amino acids variants excluding deletions and insertions were also calculated to determine the mutation frequencies.

3.10 COMPETITION ASSAYS IN AE. ALBOPICTUS

To determine whether the nsP4-R82S mutation provides a competitive advantage in *Ae. albopictus*, competition assays were designed such that the nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R viruses were competed against each other in mosquitoes. The midgut and salivary gland (also represented as head) were sampled to determine the infection and dissemination competency of the viruses. The relative fitness of the viruses was analysed using two methods, a real-time PCR assay for nsP4-82S:nsP4-82R infection and fluorescence detection for nsP4-82S-mCherry:nsP4-82R-ZsGreen infection.

3.10.1 REAL-TIME PCR ASSAY STANDARD CURVE

A multi-probe real-time PCR assay was designed to detect the infection status of nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R in a co-infected mosquito. A short RNA template was prepared to generate standard curves for nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R. Both nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R viral RNA were first reverse transcribed into cDNA according to protocols stated in section 3.9.2. Instead of specific reverse primer, 129 ng of random primers (Promega, USA) and 1 μ l of RNA were used. The nsP4 fragment was amplified using 0.5 μ M CV forward primer (5'-GCCAACAGAAGCAGGTATCA-3'), 0.5 μ M CV reverse primer

(5'-TAGTCCGGTAAGTAGGGACTTT-3'), 200 μ M dNTP, 0.01 U Q5 High-Fidelity DNA, 1X Q5 Reaction buffer, 5 μ l cDNA and nuclease-free water. The PCR was performed with initial denaturation of 30 seconds at 98°C, 20 cycles of 98°C for 10 seconds, 65°C for 30 seconds and 72°C for 30 seconds, followed by final extension at 72°C for 2 minutes. The PCR products were confirmed by gel electrophoresis.

The nsP4 fragment was incorporated into pJET1.2/blunt vector (Thermo Scientific, USA) downstream of a T7 promoter, which is necessary for *in vitro* transcription. The ligation mixture consisted of 0.5 µl non-purified PCR product, 0.5 µl T4 DNA ligase, 2X reaction buffer, 25 ng/µl of pJET1.2/blunt cloning vector and nuclease-free water. The mixture was incubated at room temperature for 5 minutes and transformed into XL10-Gold following protocols stated in section 3.4.6. The plasmid was then sequenced using T7 promoter primer (5′-TAATACGACTCACTATAGGG-3′) to confirm correct orientation of the inserted fragment.

The nsP4 fragment with the T7 promoter was PCR amplified using 0.5 μ M T7 promoter primer, 0.5 μ M CV reverse primer, 200 μ M dNTP, 0.01 U Q5 High-Fidelity DNA polymerase, 1X Q5 Reaction buffer, 10 ng of plasmid and nuclease-free water in a 50 μ l reaction volume. The PCR was performed with initial denaturation of 30 seconds at 98°C, 20 cycles of 98°C for 10 seconds, 54°C for 30 seconds and 72°C for 30 seconds, followed by final extension at 72°C for 2 minutes. The nsP4 fragment was confirmed by gel electrophoresis.

The nsP4 fragment was *in vitro* transcribed using MEGAshortscript Kit (Ambion, USA) and purified using MEGAclear Kit (Ambion, USA) following the standard protocol provided. To maximize RNA recovery, the elution procedure was repeated with a second pre-heated 50 μ l of Elution Solution and the eluate was collected in the same elution tube. The integrity of the RNA was confirmed by adding Gel Loading

Buffer II (Ambion, USA) to RNA eluate in a ratio of 2:1 and performing gel electrophoresis. The RNA concentration was quantitated and converted to viral copy number using the NEBioCalculator tool provided online (https://nebiocalculator.neb.com/#!/ssrnaamt). The RNA was diluted to 10^{11} copies/µl using nuclease-free water and divided into small aliquots of 10 µl to be stored in -80°C for downstream work.

3.10.2 REAL-TIME PCR ASSAY VALIDATION

Single-probe and double-probe real-time PCR assay were performed on ABI Step One Plus (ABI, USA). Primers and mutation-specific probes were designed and synthesised by IDT, Singapore. Two PrimeTime Locked Nucleic Acid (LNA) probes were designed such that the probes hybridised specifically with either nsP4-82S or nsP4-82R, thus allowing a competitive analysis. The probes were labeled with two different fluorescent dyes: HEX for nsP4-82S and FAM for nsP4-82R. The same set of primers (CV forward and CV reverse) were used to amplify the 127 bp of nsP4 so that discrimination of the mutations could be achieved using the probes. To generate standard curves, cDNA was generated from the RNA template using protocol mentioned in section 3.1.10.1. The limit of detection (LOD), limit of quantification (LOQ), amplification efficiency, assay specificity and sensitivity of nsP4-82S-HEX and nsP4-82R-FAM probes were determined.

For single-probe assay, the cDNA was serially diluted 10-fold ranging from 10^7 copies/µl to 1 copy/µl using nuclease-free water to generate a standard curve. The 10 µl mixtures contained 0.9 µM CV forward and CV reverse primer, 0.25 µM 82S-HEX probe (5'-5HEX/AGAGTGGCTG/3IABkFQ-3') or 82R-FAM probe (5'-56-FAM/AGAGAGGCTG/3IABkFQ-3'), 1 µl cDNA template, 2X Taqman Genotyping Master Mix (Thermo Fisher Scientific, USA) and nuclease-free water. To generate

double-probe standard curve, the 10 μ l mixtures contain 0.9 μ M CV forward and CV reverse primer, 0.25 μ M 82S-HEX probe and 82R-FAM probe, 1 μ l nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R cDNA template at equal copy number (ranging from 10⁷ copies/ μ l to 10² copy/ μ l), 2X Taqman Genotyping Master Mix and nuclease-free water. Thermal cycling conditions were as follows: 95°C for 10 minutes, followed by 40 cycles of 95°C for 15 seconds and 60°C for 1 minute. Standard curves for both nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R were plotted and LOD and LOQ were determined. A Ct-value of 40 was chosen as the cut-off value for standard positivity. The standard curve efficiency was considered acceptable at 100% \pm 10% with an R² value of 1 \pm 0.02. Each sample was run in triplicate.

The cross-reactivity test was designed to determine the specificity of each probe in detecting the one nucleotide difference in a mixed population. The assay was carried out using a series of diluted templates; individual nsP4-82S or nsP4-82R cDNA at 3 log, 5 log and 7 log cDNA copy numbers/reaction were amplified with both nsP4-82S-HEX and nsP4-82R-FAM probes following double-probes assay protocols stated above.

The sensitivity test was designed to determine the minimum difference between nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R cDNA in which the assay could accurately detect. Mixtures of nsP4-82S:nsP4-82R cDNA at different ratios (1:1, 1:4, 1:8, 1:10, 1:100, 1:1000 and vice versa) were prepared and tested using the double-probes assay protocols stated above. Specifically, a 1:1 variants mixture contained 1×10^5 nsP4-82S and 1×10^5 nsP4-82R cDNA copies, while a 1:4 variants mixture contained 1×10^5 nsP4-82S and 4×10^5 nsP4-82R cDNA copies.

3.10.3 MOSQUITO INFECTION

Seven- to eight-day-old female *Ae. albopictus* were orally exposed to a blood meal containing an equal ratio of nsP4-82S:nsP4-82R or nsP4-82S-mCherry:nsP4-82R-ZsGreen (10^5 pfu/ml). The sorting of mosquitoes and feeding procedure followed protocols mentioned in section 3.8.1. Mosquitoes were processed at least 72 hours after blood feeding to ensure minimal damage to midgut due to blood-caused distension and for clearer viewing of midgut epithelia. Mosquitoes were harvested at 3, 7 and 10 dpi.

For nsP4-82S:nsP4-82R infection, the mosquito midgut, head and saliva were collected. The midgut and head were homogenized and viral RNA was extracted following protocols mentioned in section 3.9.1. The viral RNA was reverse transcribed to cDNA and used to run real-time PCR assay. Briefly, the 10 µl mixtures contain 0.9 µM CV forward and CV reverse primer, 0.25 µM 82S-HEX probe and 82R-FAM probe, 1 µl cDNA template, 2X Taqman Genotyping Master Mix and nuclease-free water. Thermal cycling conditions were as follows: 95°C for 10 minutes, followed by 40 cycles of 95°C for 15 seconds and 60°C for 1 minute. Each sample was run in triplicates.

For nsP4-82S-mCherry:nsP4-82R-ZsGreen infection, mosquito midguts and salivary glands were dissected and imaged with an Eclipse TE2000 Inverted Microscope (Nikon, USA). Infection of midgut with nsP4-82S-mCherry leads to the expression of red fluorescence while nsP4-82R-ZsGreen yields green fluorescence. At least 2 images were taken to capture the expression of nsP4-82S-mCherry and nsP4-82R-ZsGreen in the same field of vision. The fluorescence intensity was measured and analysed using ImageJ version 1.49 (NIH). The fitness ratio was calculated by dividing the fluorescence intensity of nsP4-82S-mCh with nsP4-82R-ZsG of the same mosquito.

3.11 COMPETITION ASSAYS IN MAMMALIAN CELL LINES

Mixtures of nsP4-82S:nsP4-82R at known ratios (1:1, 10:1 and 1:10) were serially passaged in RD, HEK-293T and Vero cells for a total of 3 passages. An approximate of 1×10^5 of RD cells/well, 2×10^5 of HEK-293T cells/well and 5×10^4 of Vero cells/well were seeded into 24-well plate 24 hours prior to infection. To initiate the first passage series, the cells were infected with mixtures of the variants, in duplicates, at total MOI 0.5 for 1 hour at 37°C. The cells were rinsed twice with DPBS and supplemented with 2% FBS medium. The cells were then incubated at 37°C and observed daily for CPE. The virus supernatant from each passage was harvested when 80-100% CPE was observed or at 72 hpi (when CPE was not observed for RD cells), and centrifuged at 4,500 × g for 5 minutes to remove the cell debris. The supernatant was titrated in BHK-21 cells using plaque assay as described in section 3.6. Subsequent passages were initiated by infecting the cells with the previously passaged viruses using the same protocols mentioned above.

Viral RNA was extracted from the virus supernatant and a fragment flanking the nsP4-82 was amplified by RT-PCR. First, the viral cDNA was reverse transcribed by incubating 50 ng of random hexamer, 10 mM of dNTP mix, 2 µl of viral RNA and nuclease-free water at 65°C for 5 minutes and on ice for 5 minutes. Then, 5X SSIV buffer, 100 mM DTT, 1µl of Ribonuclease Inhibitor and 200 U of Superscript IV (Thermo Fisher, US) was added to the mixture. The cycling parameters were as follows: 23°C for 10 minutes, 50°C for 10 minutes and 80°C for 10 minutes.

The cDNA was then amplified by PCR using a mixture of 10 μ M of forward primer (5'-ATCGCGCGTAAGTCCAAGG-3') and reverse primer (5'-TTCCCAGTATTCTTGGTTGCATG-3'), 2 μ l of cDNA, 2X Mytaq Mix (Bioline, UK), and nuclease-free water. The cycling parameters included initial denaturation at 95°C

for 1 minute followed by 30 cycles of 95°C for 15 seconds, 66°C for 15 seconds and 72°C for 10 seconds. The PCR fragment was confirmed by gel analysis and sequenced. Based on the sequencing chromatograms, the codon at nsP4-82 was used to determine the proportion of each of the two competing viruses. Two replicates were performed for each passage series.

3.12 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

The Mann-Whitney test was used to compare electroporation efficiency of CHIKV infectious clones into BHK-21 cells. CHIKV replication kinetics in cell lines were analysed using two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post hoc test while Fisher's exact test (two-tailed) was used to analyse CHIKV growth kinetics in *Ae. albopictus*. The chi-square test was used to determine the significance of non-synonymous amino acid frequency change in mosquito samples. For the CHIKV competition assay in *Ae. albopictus*, the Fisher's exact test was performed to compare infection and dissemination rates between nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R. The two-tailed Wilcoxon matched-pairs signed rank test was used to compare the fluorescence intensity of nsP4-82S-mCherry and nsP4-82R-ZsGreen in co-infected mosquitoes. P-values≤0.05 was considered statistically significant and all statistical analyses were performed using GraphPad Prism version 5.03 (GraphPad Software, USA).

CHAPTER 4: RESULTS

4.1 EMERGENCE OF NSP4-82S INDEPENDENT CLADE

A total of 115 CHIKV whole genomes available in GenBank (Appendix A) were included in the phylogenetic analysis. The phylogenetic tree (Figure 4.1) displayed three distinct CHIKV clades: ECSA (88 sequences), Asian (16 sequences) and West African (11 sequences). In 2004, two new ECSA sublineages carrying E1-226A emerged independently from Kenya; the IOL spread into the Indian Ocean basin, while the IL spread into India. The tree shows the E1-A226V mutation then arose independently in each of the two epidemic ECSA sublineages, in La Réunion (2005) and India (2007). From La Réunion, the E1-226V strain spread to France, Mauritius, USA, Madagascar and Mayotte in 2006. India (represented by the basal sequence FJ000069) appears to be the origin of CHIKV that spread to Southeast Asia, resulting in the Southeast Asian sublineage (SAL). The initial strains of the SAL sublineage in Malaysia carried nsP4-82R, before the emergence of the nsP4-82S strain in Malaysia or Singapore in 2008, giving rise to a strongly supported nsP4-R82S sublineage with a posterior probability value of 1.0.

The chronological and geographical distribution of the nsP4-R82S mutation across Southeast Asia is depicted in Figure 4.2. CHIKV sequences of the putative Indian source carried nsP4-82R. This variant was detected at the beginning of the Southeast Asian outbreak in southern Malaysia in 4 out of 21 reported sequences before April 2008, and was later replaced by nsP4-82S (17/21 sequences) from August 2008 onwards. CHIKV spread south into neighbouring Singapore, where the first isolate in May 2008 carried nsP4-82S. In Thailand, CHIKV strains with nsP4-82R and genetically related to CHIKV from Malaysia were first reported in October 2008. The nsP4-82S
(n=1/4) was detected later in December 2008 and became predominant (n=6/7) in 2009, and remained detectable (n=3/4) in 2013. In China, nsP4-82R (n=2/2) was detected in 2008 in travellers to Malaysia (102) but in 2010, the only sequenced isolate has nsP4-82S. All isolates sequenced in Indonesia (n=1) and Myanmar (n=4) in 2010 and Cambodia (n=7) in 2012 had nsP4-82S. Overall, the phylogenetic analysis indicated that following the introduction of the IL epidemic strain from India, the nsP4-R82S mutation arose uniquely in Southeast Asia in 2008. During spread from Malaysia to other countries in the region, the nsP4-82S strain became predominant over the early nsP4-82R strain, suggesting that this mutation may facilitate the spread of CHIKV.



1860 1880 1900 1920 1940 1960 1980 2000 2020

Figure 4.1: Phylogenetic tree of 115 CHIKV whole genome sequences. The three major genotypes are ECSA, Asian and West African. Two distinct sublineages, Indian Ocean sublineage (IOL) and Indian sublineage (IL) emerged within the ECSA genotype. Sequences with E1-226V (blue and green) and E1-226A (black) are shown. The Southeast Asian sublineage (SAL) emerged within the IL, where the nsP4-82S formed an independent sublineage, which is separately expanded for clarity. Strains are labelled as follows: accession number_strain name_country of origin_year of isolation. The estimated posterior probability values are shown at key nodes.



Figure 4.2: Relative distribution of CHIKV sequences with nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R in Southeast Asia from 2008-2013, following introduction of CHIKV with nsP4-82R from India. The numbers in brackets represent total number of isolates collected while the numbers below the graphs represent the year of isolation.

4.2 CONFIRMATION OF RESCUED INFECTIOUS VIRUSES

CHIKV infectious clones (nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R) based on an epidemic Singapore human isolate were used, including four infectious clones expressing green and red fluorescent protein (nsP4-82S-mCherry, nsP4-82R-mCherry, nsP4-82S-ZsGreen and nsP4-82R-ZsGreen). The constructed infectious clones were electroporated into BHK-21 cells and titrated by plaque assay. The electroporated viral titres (Figure 4.3) were comparable (p>0.05), ranging between 7.4 log pfu/ml to 7.9 log pfu/ml. Expression of fluorescent proteins observed in electroporated infectious clones (Figure 4.4) indicated successful viral replication in the cells. Since the titres of the fluorescent viruses were comparable (p>0.05), nsP4-82S-mCherry and nsP4-82R-ZsGreen viruses were selected for downstream work. All electroporated viruses were used for mosquito and tissue culture infection without further passaging.



Figure 4.3: Viral titres of electroporated CHIKV viruses in BHK-21 cells. All viruses have comparable viral titres with no significant difference (Mann-Whitney test, p>0.05).



Figure 4.4: Visualization of ZsGreen and mCherry fluorescence signal at 24 hpi after electroporation of CHIKV fluorescent infectious clones (nsP4-82S-mCherry, nsP4-82R-mCherry, nsP4-82S-ZsGreen and nsP4-82R-ZsGreen) in BHK-21 cells.

4.3 **REPLICATION KINETICS IN CELL LINES**

The replication kinetics of nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R viruses were evaluated in *Ae*. *albopictus* C6/36 and U4.4 (Figure 4.5) and mammalian RD, HEK-293T and Vero cell lines (Figure 4.6). The nsP4-82S-mCherry and nsP4-82R-ZsGreen were only evaluated in mosquito cell lines (Figure 4.5). The infected cells were collected at 0, 8, 12, 24, 48, 72 and 96 hpi and titrated on BHK-21 cells.

The replication kinetics of all viruses showed similar (p>0.05) growth patterns in mosquito cells. In C6/36 cells (Figure 4.5a), all viruses displayed rapid growth within the first 24 hpi before peaking at 48 hpi (7.7 to 8.1 log pfu/ml), and viral replication was sustained at high titre until 96 hpi. In U4.4 cells (Figure 4.5b), the replication pattern of all viruses similarly peaked at 48 hpi (4.5 to 5.6 log pfu/ml), followed by a slight decrease in viral fitness. The growth curves of all viruses in C6/36 cells were generally higher compared to U4.4 cells, likely due to lack of an intact RNAi system in C6/36 cells to restrict viral replication (239). The presence of functional antiviral immune responses in U4.4 cells could also restrict viral growth compared to C6/36 cells (240).

In RD cells (Figure 4.6a), the nsP4-82S showed higher replication compared to the nsP4-82R within the first 24 hours of infection, although differences were not significant (p>0.05). Both viruses reached a peak titre of 7 to 7.2 log pfu/ml at 72 hpi before declining. In HEK-293T cells (Figure 4.6b), the nsP4-82S reached peak titre (7.6 log pfu/ml) earlier at 48 hpi, compared to nsP4-82R that peaked (7.6 log pfu/ml) at 72 hpi. In Vero cells (Figure 4.6c), both viruses reached a similar peak titre of about 7.1 to 7.6 log pfu/ml at a similar rate by 48 hpi, before declining. There were no significant differences (p>0.05) in the overall growth kinetics of both viruses in RD, HEK-293T and Vero cells.



Figure 4.5: Replication kinetics of CHIKV viruses in mosquito cell lines. The virus growth curves in C6/36 cells (a) and U4.4 cells (b) are presented. Means \pm SD of 2 independent experiments are plotted. No significant differences were observed between the replication kinetics of the viruses (two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post hoc test, p>0.05).



Figure 4.6: Replication kinetics of CHIKV viruses in mammalian cell lines. The virus growth curves in RD cells (a), HEK-293T cells (b) and Vero cells (c) are presented. Means \pm SD of 2 independent experiments are plotted. No significant differences were observed between the replication kinetics of the viruses (two-way ANOVA with Bonferroni post hoc test, p>0.05).

4.4 CHIKV INFECTIVITY IN AE. ALBOPICTUS

To investigate whether the apparent selection of nsP4-R82S mutation in CHIKV is due to increased fitness in *Ae. albopictus*, the mosquito species implicated during the Malaysia 2008 outbreak, the growth kinetics of nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R viruses in the mosquitoes were compared. Virus in the midgut represents positive infectivity of the virus. Salivary glands were harvested to determine potential dissemination from the midgut. Saliva was titrated to determine the rate of transmission and absolute viral titre. In addition, as the mutation occurred in the CHIKV polymerase (nsP4), the genetic diversity of CHIKV in *Ae. albopictus* at 7 dpi was also compared.

4.4.1 CHIKV GROWTH KINETICS IN AE. ALBOPICTUS

Both nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R viruses replicated equally well in midgut with 95% (n=19/20) to 100% (n=20/20) infected from as early as 3 dpi, and remained consistent at 5 and 7 dpi (Figure 4.7a). The dissemination rates of nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R into salivary glands were not significantly (p>0.05) different at 3, 5 and 7 dpi (Figure 4.7b). The transmission rates into saliva were considerably lower throughout the time-points (Figure 4.7c), ranging between 0-20% and showed insignificant (p>0.05) difference between nsP4-82S and nsP-82R viral titre (Figure 4.7d). Overall, the growth kinetic data showed that the nsP4-R82S mutation did not have significant effect on infection, dissemination and transmission of CHIKV in *Ae. albopictus*.



Figure 4.7: Growth kinetics of nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R viruses in *Ae. albopictus*. Infection rates in midgut (a), dissemination rates to salivary gland (b), transmission rates into saliva (c), and viral titre in mosquito saliva (d) are presented. The numbers of mosquitoes tested are shown in brackets. No significant differences were observed between nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R growth kinetics and viral titres (Fisher's exact test, p>0.05).

4.4.2 CHIKV GENETIC DIVERSITY IN AE. ALBOPICTUS

Next generation sequencing was performed directly on pooled midguts and salivary glands collected at 7 dpi to determine the effect of the nsP4-R82S mutation on CHIKV genetic diversity in *Ae. albopictus*. Two replicates were included for each pooled sample. The electroporated virus stocks of nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R were also sequenced to represent the input virus population into *Ae. albopictus*.

Mutation frequency (Figure 4.8), which identifies the proportion of mutant virus present in a population and is normally used to represent polymerase error (241), were compared between nsP4-82S- and nsP4-82R-infected midguts and salivary glands. Both nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R virus stock (input) have an average mutation frequency of 2.2 mutations per 10^4 nucleotides. In both nsP4-82S- and nsP4-82R-infected midguts, the mutation frequencies were comparable (p>0.05) at an average of 2.6 and 2.4 mutations per 10^4 nucleotides, respectively. In salivary glands, the mutation frequencies were also similar (p>0.05), ranging between 2.3 to 2.7 mutations per 10^4 nucleotides.

Low frequency amino acid variants in the midgut and salivary gland were analysed to identify potential mutations that may arise due to CHIKV adaptation in mosquitoes. The relative frequency of each variant was presented as the difference between the frequency rate of variant in input virus and the frequency rate of variant in midguts and salivary glands. Variants with significantly (p≤0.05) increased frequency (compared to the input population) or which were >1% (and not present in input virus) were identified in both midguts and salivary glands; all changes were in the nsPs except for an E2-A336V mutation in nsP4-82R-infected midguts.

In nsP4-82S-infected mosquitoes (Table 4.1), 6 variants were detected in nsP1, nsP3 and nsP4 of CHIKV. Of note, the nsP4-82S-infected mosquito midguts showed an increase in the nsP4-82R population from 0.16% at input to 0.48% at 7 dpi, but the

reversion mutation was not detected in the salivary glands. The remaining variants detected have not been mentioned in the literature.

For nsP4-82R-infected mosquitoes (Table 4.2), 17 variants were detected in nsP1, nsP2, nsP3, nsP4 and E2 of CHIKV. There was no emergence of nsP4-82S in midguts or salivary glands. The one mutation with highest frequency at 7 dpi was the nsP1-L407P mutation in the midguts (4.77% and 0.137%) and salivary glands (4.32%). Variants at frequency >1% were not reported in any studies except the nsP2-S539L mutation (212).

Overall, the sequencing data showed both variants produced similar mutation frequency and genetic diversity in *Ae. albopictus*, suggesting that the nsP4-R82S mutation was not selected in *Ae. albopictus* midguts or salivary glands at 7 dpi.



Figure 4.8: Mutation frequency of nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R in midguts and salivary glands of *Ae. albopictus* at 7 dpi. Two replicates were generated from pooled midguts and salivary glands, and the mutation frequencies are represented as mean number of mutations per 10^4 nucleotides sequenced \pm SD. No significant differences were observed between the nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R mutation frequencies (t-test, p>0.05).

Region	Reference amino acid	Position	Variant input	Amino acid variants *Difference in frequency (%)				
				nsP1	Met	314	0.041	Ile
0	0.377	0	0.105					
nsP1	Phe	450	0.069	Leu	Leu	Leu	Leu	
				0	0.109	0	0	
nsP3	Ala	55	0.085	Thr	Thr	Thr	Thr	
				0	0.152	0	0	
nsP3	Thr	376	0	Ala	Ala	Ala	Ala	
				1.381	0	0	0	
nsP4	Ser	82	0.160	Arg	Arg	Arg	Arg	
				0.320	0	0	0	
nsP4	Ala	162	0	Val	Val	Val	Val	
				1.250	0	0	0	

when not present in the input virus.

Table 4.1: Variants arising during nsP4-82S infection in *Ae. albopictus* at a significantly increased rate compared to input virus, or at >1%

*Difference in frequency (%) represents differences between frequency rate of input virus and mosquito samples.

		v	when not present in the	e input virus.				
Region	Reference amino acid	Position	Variant input frequency (%)	Amino acid variants *Difference in frequency (%)				
				Midgut 1	Midgut 2	Salivary gland 1	Salivary gland 2	
nsP1	His	157	0.030	Ala 0.124	Ala 0	Ala 0	Ala 0	
nsP1	Leu	260	0.045	Met 0	Met 0.136	Met 0	Met 0	
nsP1	Met	314	0.143	Val 0.166	Val 0	Val 0	Val 0	
nsP1	Leu	407	0.142	Pro 4.772	Pro 0.137	Pro 4.320	Pro 0	
nsP2	Ile	3	0.017	Leu 0.536	Leu 0	Leu 0	Leu 0	
nsP2	Glu	146	0.017	Val 0	Val 0.139	Val 0	Val 0	
nsP2	Tyr	166	0.049	His 0	His 0.118	His 0	His 0.148	
nsP2	Leu	277	0.061	Pro 0	Pro 0.062	Pro 0	Pro 0	
nsP2	Lys	507	0	Glu 1.341	Glu 0	Glu 0	Glu 0	

when not present in the input virus.

Table 4.2: Variants arising during nsP4-82R infection in *Ae. albopictus* at a significantly increased rate compared to input virus, or at >1%

Region	Reference amino acid	Desition	Variant input	Amino acid variants *Difference in frequency (%)				
		Position		Midgut 1	Midgut 2	Salivary gland 1	Salivary gland 2	
	Ser	520	0	Leu	Leu	Leu	Leu	
IISP2		222		1.501	0	0	0	
# D 2	Asp	504	0	Tyr	Tyr	Tyr	Tyr	
IISF 2		374		1.029	0	0	0	
ncD7	Ile	602	0	Leu	Leu	Leu	Leu	
118F 2		002		1.044	0	0	0	
ncD3	Ala	36	0	Val	Val	Val	Val	
118F 3		50		0	1.592	0	0	
mcD4	Asn	252	0	Ser	Ser	Ser	Ser	
1151 4		232		2.501	0	0	0	
noD4	Phe	580	0.061	Leu	Leu	Leu	Leu	
1151 4		389		0	0.221	0	0	
ncD4	Ser	594	0	Pro	Pro	Pro	Pro	
1151 4				1.034	0	0	0	
E2	Ala	336	0	Val	Val	Val	Val	
		330		2.516	0	0	0	

 Table 4.2 continued.

*Difference in frequency (%) represents differences between frequency rate of input virus and mosquito samples.

4.5 COMPETITION ASSAYS IN AE. ALBOPICTUS

Since each variant on its own had comparable CHIKV fitness in *Ae. albopictus*, the competitive fitness when both variants were present at a 1:1 ratio in the same mosquito was investigated using a competition assay. The infection status of co-infected mosquitoes were determined using two methods; real-time PCR assay and fluorescence detection.

4.5.1 REAL-TIME PCR ASSAY VALIDATION

Oligonucleotide probes containing locked nucleic acid (LNA) residues were used to develop the real-time PCR assay due to reported strong affinity to complementary targets and high sensitivity in differentiating polymorphisms (242). The two mutation-specific probes were designed to independently detect a single nucleotide change between nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R, thus allowing a competitive analysis of both viruses in the same sample.

A single-probe assay was first performed and the LOD, LOQ, amplification efficiency, regression coefficient (slope) and correlation coefficient of nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R standard curves fell within the acceptable range (Appendix B). The cross-reactivity test showed the probes were specific enough to differentiate between nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R in a mixed population sample (3 log to 7 log cDNA copy number/reaction), whereby the observed cDNA copy number correlates to the expected cDNA copy number of single-probe standard curve (Appendix C).

The probe sensitivity assay was performed using both variants cDNA mixed at ratios of 1:1, 1:4, 1:8, 1:10, 1:100 and 1:1000 to determine the sensitivity of the assay in detecting the ratio difference. The real-time PCR assay was sensitive enough to pick up 1:8 differences between nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R but not at 1:10 and above. In addition,

the Ct values for both variants cDNA only corresponded to the single-probe standard curves when mixed at a ratio of 1:1, rendering the assay incapable of quantifying the variants beyond a 1:1 ratio despite high specificity.

Therefore, the real-time PCR assay was used to analyse the infection status of CHIKV in *Ae. albopictus* qualitatively. In the competition assay, detection of a single variant (e.g. nsP4-82S) in a sample was interpreted as the presence of nsP4-82S at a concentration of at least eight times that of nsP4-82R, and vice versa. Meanwhile, detection of both variants ("co-infection") indicated that both variants were present at a ratio of up to 1:8.

4.5.2 COMPETITION ASSAYS USING REAL-TIME PCR ASSAY

Competition assay was performed by infecting *Ae. albopictus* with blood meal containing a mixture of nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R at equal titres. The midgut, head and saliva was collected and analysed to determine the infection status of nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R. Figure 4.9(a) showed that at 3 dpi, all midguts (n=10/10, p \leq 0.001) were co-infected with nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R, and that co-infection remained consistently high at 90% (n=9/10, p \leq 0.001) at 7 dpi. However, at 10 dpi, the nsP4-82R was predominant in 20% (n=2/10, p \leq 0.001) of the midguts while the remaining midguts (n=8/10, p \leq 0.001) were co-infected.

The dissemination rate of nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R were not significantly different (p>0.05) at 3 dpi and 7 dpi (Figure 4.9b), ranging between 10% and 30%. At 10 dpi, only 10% (n=1/10) of the heads were positive for co-infection, followed by another 10% (n=1/10) of the heads with predominant nsP4-82S infection. A significant 80% (n=8/10, p \leq 0.01) of the heads were dominated by nsP4-82R infection, most likely a direct consequence of the predominant nsP4-82R infection observed in midgut at 10

dpi. Viral RNA was not detected in the saliva, possibly due to low transmission rate. Overall, these data showed that the nsP4-82R was preferably disseminated at 10 dpi in *Ae. albopictus* compared to nsP4-82S in a competitive environment, suggesting that the nsP4-R82S mutation most likely was not selected in the mosquito vector.



Figure 4.9: Competition assays comparing the competitive fitness of nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R in *Ae. albopictus* using real-time PCR assay. Infection rates (a) and dissemination rates (b) of nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R after co-infection are presented. Bars show single detection of either nsP4-82S or nsP4-82R, or both. Significantly different rates are shown (Fisher's exact test, **, p \leq 0.001 and *, p \leq 0.01). Numbers in brackets show the number of mosquitoes tested.

4.5.3 COMPETITION ASSAYS USING FLUORESCENT CHIKV

The nsP4-82S-mCherry and nsP4-82R-ZsGreen viruses were used in a further competition assay, to confirm detection of viable, replicating virus and to determine the proportion of nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R in midguts and salivary glands. Three to four midguts and salivary glands were dissected at 3, 7 and 10 dpi, and viewed under a fluorescence microscope.

Visually, the midgut cross-sections at 3 dpi showed even distribution of both nsP4-82S-mCherry and nsP4-82R-ZsGreen, indicating both variants had equal infection efficiency in the midgut (Figure 4.10a). The nsP4-82S-mCherry and nsP4-82R-ZsGreen infection peaked at 7 dpi (Figure 4.10b) and was sustained until 10 dpi (figure 4.10c). The absence of overlapping fluorescence signals indicated the variants typically do not co-infect a single cell and that their replication occurred independently from one another. Two out of three salivary glands showed positive infection of nsP4-82R-ZsGreen at 10 dpi (Figure 4.10d), indicating better dissemination compared to nsP4-82S-mCherry.

The expression of nsP4-82S-mCherry and nsP4-82R-ZsGreen fluorescence signals was measured to compare the relative fitness of both variants in the midgut (Figure 4.11). With an average fluorescence signals ratio ranging from 1.3 to 1.9, no significant differences (p>0.05) were observed between the nsP4-82S-mCherry and nsP4-82R-ZsGreen fitness. Taken together, these results showed that the nsP4-R82S mutation did not confer a fitness advantage in *Ae. albopictus*, and that nsP4-82R may have a slight advantage to disseminate to salivary gland, supporting the real-time PCR assay findings in *Ae. albopictus*.



Figure 4.10: Competition assays comparing the competitive fitness of nsP4-82SmCherry and nsP4-82R-ZsGreen in *Ae. albopictus* using fluorescent viruses. The representative images showed co-infected midguts dissected at 3 dpi (a), 7 dpi (b), 10 dpi (c), and an nsP4-82R-positive salivary gland collected at 10 dpi (d). Scale bar, 0.13 mm. Objective magnification: $20 \times$



Figure 4.11: Relative fitness of nsP4-82S-mCherry and nsP4-82R-ZsGreen in *Ae. albopictus* midguts, following competition assay. The CHIKV fitness ratio is represented by nsP4-82S-mCherry/nsP4-82R-ZsGreen fluorescence signal, with each dot representing an individual mosquito midgut and the red horizontal lines representing the average fitness ratio. No significant differences were observed between the nsP4-82S-mCherry and nsP4-82R-ZsGreen fluorescence signals (two-tailed Wilcoxon matched-pairs signed rank test, p>0.05).

4.6 COMPETITION ASSAYS IN MAMMALIAN CELL LINES

Since previous experiments had confirmed that the nsP4-R82S mutation was not selected in the *Ae. albopictus* mosquito vector, the competitive fitness of nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R was investigated in alternate hosts of CHIKV, using the mammalian cell lines RD, HEK-293T and Vero cells. The cells were infected with three different ratios 1:1, 10:1 and 1:10 using nsP4-82S:nsP4-82R. The cells were infected with the virus mixtures and serially passaged three times. Each passage was sequenced to determine the proportion of nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R in a virus population.

In RD and HEK-293T cells infected with both variants at ratio 1:1 (Figure 4.12a and Figure 4.12d), nsP4-82S gradually outcompeted nsP4-82R over the three passages to predominate at P3. In Vero cells (Figure 4.12g), the nsP4-82S was replaced by nsP4-82R at P3 in the first replicate while the nsP4-82S appears to predominate over nsP4-82R in the second replicate.

At ratio 10:1 of nsP4-82S:nsP4-82R, nsP4-82S remained predominant over three passages in all cell lines (Figure 4.12b, Figure 4.12e and Figure 4.12h). At ratio 1:10, nsP4-82R remained predominant at P3 in RD cells (Figure 4.12c) and one of the replicates in HEK-293T cells (Figure 4.12f); however, in the second HEK-293T replicate, nsP4-82S outcompeted nsP4-82R by P3. In Vero cells (Figure 4.12i), the nsP4-82R predominated over nsP4-82S by P3 in both replicates.

While arginine (R) appeared to be mainly encoded by AGA and serine (S) was mainly encoded by AGT, low frequency polymorphisms were also seen in all three positions of the codon (Figure 4.12) which may potentially have resulted in nsP4-82S (AGC), nsP4-82R (CGC, CGA and CGT), nsP4-82I (ATA, ATT and ATC) and nsP4-82L (CTC and CTT).

Overall, the nsP4-82S appears to have a competitive fitness advantage against nsP4-82R in human (RD and HEK-293T) cell lines, from as early as the first passage when competing at initially equal ratios, but not in monkey (Vero) cells. In addition, nsP4-82S could outcompete nsP4-82R at a lower starting ratio of 1:10 in HEK-293T cells, but at a lower likelihood.

university



Figure 4.12: Sequencing chromatograms of the codons encoding the amino acid at nsP4-82, following serial passage of nsP4-82S:nsP4-82R in RD, HEK-293T and Vero cells. The input viruses were used to initiate passage 1 (P1) and two replicates were performed for each passage series in RD cells at ratios of 1:1 (a), 10:1 (b) and 1:10 (c), in HEK-293T cells at ratios of 1:1 (d), 10:1 (e) and 1:10 (f), and in Vero cells at ratios of 1:1 (g), 10:1 (h) and 1:10 (i). The amino acids and nucleotides are shown above and below the chromatograms, respectively. In the input viruses, arginine (R) is encoded by AGA and serine (S) is encoded by AGT. Amino acids highlighted in bold represent the predominant nsP4-82 variant. Low-frequency polymorphisms subsequently detected in all three positions of the codon may potentially result in nsP4-82S (AGC), nsP4-82R (CGC, CGA and CGT), nsP4-82I (ATA, ATT and ATC) and nsP4-82L (CTC and CTT).

CHAPTER 5: DISCUSSION

CHIKV is an RNA virus that is constantly evolving under the presence of selective pressure due to its alternation between mosquito vectors and vertebrate hosts (198). The RNA virus polymerase lacks proofreading ability to repair errors, leading to diverse viral quasispecies that are crucial for virus evolution, fitness and pathogenesis (243). Although the mutations are often lethal for viruses in the presence of selective pressure, some variants may emerge as specific viral populations with fitness advantage in nature. In addition, a viral quasispecies that is more adapted to the transmission cycle could also displace the wild-type strain. The most notable example of this was the emergence of the E1-A226V mutation in the Indian Ocean and India and the subsequent microevolution of CHIKV which led to global expansion into new geographical regions (132).

This study demonstrated that a mutation in the CHIKV polymerase (nsP4-R82S) could be associated with increased virus fitness in the human host without causing a deleterious effect in fitness in the *Ae. albopictus* vector. This adaptation may have facilitated the CHIKV outbreak in Southeast Asia in 2008.

5.1 EMERGENCE OF NSP4-82S IN THE SOUTHEAST ASIAN SUBLINEAGE

Prior to 2005, CHIKV in Southeast Asia was restricted to sporadic outbreaks caused by viruses belonging to the Asian genotype which were mainly transmitted by *Ae. aegypti* (97). Epidemic ECSA viruses first appeared in India in 2005 (244), followed by the emergence of E1-A226V mutation that soon became the source of spread of CHIKV into Malaysia in 2008 (18). Malaysia first reported CHIKV outbreaks in April 2008, when the ECSA genotype (E1-226V) carried two unique amino acid substitution (nsP2-L539S and E2-K252Q), which were also present in earlier sequences from Kerala, India (89). Singapore subsequently reported an outbreak in May 2008, and epidemiological investigations and sequenced isolates showed the outbreak was most likely initiated by travellers arriving from neighbouring Johor state in Malaysia, where the Malaysian CHIKV outbreak was first reported (88).

The nsP4-R82S mutation is assumed to have emerged at some point during the initial months of the outbreaks in Malaysia and Singapore, but the exact point of emergence remains unconfirmed due to lack of detailed sequences from the early stages of the outbreak in Malaysia. In subsequent years, this nsP4-R82S sublineage spread throughout the rest of Malaysia and into countries of Southeast Asia, including Indonesia, Thailand, China, Cambodia and Myanmar. Although CHIKV whole genomes are not available from outbreaks in Laos (245) and Vietnam (109) in 2012, the sequenced CHIKV strains showed high similarity to the ECSA strain from Cambodia carrying the nsP4-82S variant.

The phylogenetic analysis showed that the nsP4-R82S mutation is unique to Southeast Asian CHIKV isolates, as CHIKV of ECSA and Asian lineages otherwise have nsP4-82R while CHIKV of West African lineage have nsP4-82G. There are precedents where an amino acid shift was detected in an outbreak region. The emergence of distinct sublineages within the IOL was associated with specific outbreak regions, with each sublineage defined by an amino acid shift (212). Studies have shown that amino acid shifts are associated with CHIKV adaptation to local mosquito vectors to further facilitate the spread of the virus (12, 23, 213). It is therefore interesting that a single amino acid shift (nsP4-R82S) was associated with a specific geographical spread of CHIKV outbreak in Southeast Asia. The widespread CHIKV outbreak in India and Southeast Asia was likely due to the decline of herd immunity in human populations as a result of long intervals between epidemics (e.g. it had been 33 years since the last Indian outbreak) (130). The emergence of the nsP4-R82S mutation during the CHIKV outbreak across Southeast Asia gives rise to the question of whether the mutation could provide fitness advantage to the virus and further facilitate the spread of the outbreak. To determine which specific host selects the nsP4-R82S mutation, this study investigated the mutation in the *Ae. albopictus* vector and mammalian cell lines by measuring changes in fitness, genetic diversity, and adaptability to competitive pressure.

5.2 THE NSP4-R82S MUTATION DOES NOT PROVIDE FITNESS ADVANTAGE IN AE. ALBOPICTUS

To date, the majority of naturally occurring adaptive mutations in alphaviruses involve the envelope glycoproteins E1 and E2 (11, 208, 211, 212), while adaptive mutations in the nsPs are rare (207). In this study, the fitness of the nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R viruses were compared in *Ae. albopictus*, the primary vector identified during CHIKV outbreaks in Southeast Asia (15, 88, 99, 246). The mosquitoes were orally fed with infectious blood meal to mimic the natural route of feeding (247). The midguts, salivary glands and saliva were processed to compare efficiency of the virus in establishing infection and overcoming tissue barriers associated with the organs (193).

Results showed that the nsP4-R82S mutation does not exact a fitness cost in *Ae*. *albopictus in vitro* or *in vivo*. The comparably high infection and dissemination rates observed in midguts and salivary glands, respectively, showed that both nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R variants could efficiently establish and maintain infection from as early as 3 dpi up to 7 dpi. Although transmission rates of the virus into saliva were low for both

variants, the viral titres achieved were similar to other study (172). The low transmission rate with the forced salivation method used here could be improved with alternative methods of collecting saliva such as allowing the mosquitoes to feed on hanging blood drops (160) or honey-baited nucleic acid preservation cards (248).

The lack of fitness change observed suggests there is a minimal selection pressure against the nsP4-82S when the virus is present independently in the mosquito. However, growth competition assays for CHIKV (198) and human immunodeficiency virus type 1 (249, 250) have been shown to give a more sensitive and valid measure of fitness differences, whereby two or more viral variants compete for the same cell population *in vivo*. Therefore, the competitive fitness of both nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R variants was further compared in the midguts and salivary glands of *Ae. albopictus*.

Interestingly, the increase in number of midguts infected with nsP4-82R at a later stage of infection (10 dpi) correlates with the increase in dissemination rate to salivary glands at the same time point. This increase was not seen in the individual variant replication kinetics, which covered a shorter incubation period of 7 dpi. Alternatively, the significant difference in dissemination rates suggested that the nsP4-82R variant could disseminate more efficiently when directly competing against the nsP4-82S, but only in the late stage of infection. This fitness advantage in the wild-type may reflect the detection of an nsP4-82R residue in the only available sequence of CHIKV (GenBank accession number: GU908223) isolated from wild *Ae. albopictus*, which was reported from Thailand (251). These findings differ from nsP mutations (nsP2-L539S, nsP3-Y38H, nsP3-T444M) observed during CHIKV epidemics that do not increase fitness in *Ae. albopictus* even at late stages of infection (10 dpi) (212).

To demonstrate the infection pattern of the two variants in *Ae. albopictus*, nsP4-82SmCherry and nsP4-82R-ZsGreen viruses were used to infect the mosquito using competition assay. Dissection of the midgut showed the variants typically do not infect the same midgut cell. This observation is similar to E2-L210Q mutation on CHIKV infection pattern in *Ae. albopictus*. While the same study demonstrated that the E2-L210Q mutation increased viral dissemination by increasing CHIKV infectivity in *Ae. albopictus* midguts (14), the nsP4-R82S mutation does not seem to affect CHIKV infectivity in the midgut. However, it is possible that the small sample size limited this ability of this experiment to accurately estimate the virus competitive fitness in the midguts of *Ae. albopictus*. Nevertheless, the detection of only nsP4-82R in the salivary glands of 2 out of 3 mosquitoes was similar to the real-time PCR result.

Overall, the wild-type nsP4-82R appears to disseminate better when competing against the nsP4-82S. However, this apparent *in vivo* advantage is not seen during single infections, which are far more likely in nature. Studies have shown that RNA viruses like CHIKV optimize replication efficiency through balance between replication speed and replication fidelity (252, 253), and since the nsP4-R82S mutation does not affect viral fitness in the mosquito, the effect of the mutation on replication fidelity was investigated.

5.3 POLYMERASE FIDELITY WAS NOT AFFECTED BY THE NSP4-R82S MUTATION

Mutation in the polymerase is often associated with a change in replication fidelity, which in turn changes the diversity of quasi-species produced (254-256). Therefore, the midguts and salivary glands infected with nsP4-82S and nsP4-82R variants were deep sequenced to compare the relative diversity in these viral populations. The possibility

that the absence of fitness cost, observed in mosquito cell culture and *Ae. albopictus* mosquito, was due to the reversion to wild-type was also addressed.

First, single-host viruses such as poliovirus (257) and coxsackievirus B3 (258) with altered polymerase fidelity present attenuated phenotype, either due to lack of genetic diversity or accumulation of deleterious mutations. While arbovirus genetic diversity is mainly restricted in the insect host due to strict population bottlenecks and selective pressure (193, 198), polymerase fidelity variants of CHIKV (19) and WNV (259) which generated increased or decreased mutation frequency compared to their wild-type counterparts have attenuated fitness and virulence. In this study, the comparable mutation frequency in the midguts and salivary glands indicated that the genetic diversity of CHIKV was not affected by the nsP4-R82S mutation, which in turn suggests that the mutation does not affect the replication fidelity of CHIKV polymerase.

Secondly, the nsP4-R82S mutation is relatively stable in the mosquito, as only a very low percentage of reversion (0.32%) to wild-type nsP4-82R was observed in the midgut. In support of this, a single available sequence of CHIKV (GU908223) isolated from wild *Ae. albopictus* in Thailand has an nsP4-82S residue (251). This contrasts with nsP4-C483A/G/W mutations which alter fidelity of CHIKV polymerase; variants with low polymerase fidelity demonstrate defective replication in *Ae. albopictus* and greatly favour the reversion (39% to 93%) to wild-type (20).

Thirdly, while minority variants have been reported to alter arbovirus emergence, transmission and pathogenesis (196, 260), mosquito infection with nsP4-82S and wild-type nsP4-82R variants resulted in a number of low frequency variants (<2.516%) that have not been previously reported and were unlikely to be biologically significant. Interestingly, the nsP4-82R-infected mosquitoes had two mutations (nsP1-H157A and

nsP1-L407P) previously identified as amino acid positions that are subjected to positive selection, contributing to CHIKV evolution (213, 261). However, study showed that nsP1-L407P increased CHIKV replication capacity in BHK-21 cells but has no effect on *Ae. albopictus* infection (14), suggesting that this mutation is a laboratory adaptation.

At this point, this study result showed that the nsP4-R82S mutation does not affect viral fitness or polymerase fidelity, suggesting that the presence of R or S at the nsP4-82 site has a neutral effect in *Ae. albopictus*. This led to a hypothesis that the nsP4-R82S mutation could be selected in an alternate host instead.

5.4 THE NSP4-R82S MUTATION ENHANCES VIRAL FITNESS IN HUMAN CELL LINES

The effect of the nsP4-R82S mutation was tested in human cell lines (RD and HEK-293T cells) to represent the main mammalian hosts. The competition assay was conducted in these cell lines according to previous reports that the target organs of CHIKV infection and replication include muscle (causing myalgia) and kidney (239, 246, 262). The comparison was also carried out in Vero cells, which represent the model for non-human primates, to investigate whether non-human primates could serve as the selective pressure for the nsP4-82S variant.

Despite producing similar replication kinetics in RD, HEK-293T and Vero cells when the two variants were assayed individually, the nsP4-82S was robustly selected against the wild-type when competed against each other, especially in RD and HEK-293T cells. In a similar study of the emergence of NS4B-V116A/M mutations during a dengue epidemic in Vietnam in 2013, DENV viruses with these mutations inhibited host interferon response in human cell lines during early infection, leading to higher replication (263). Another example includes the emergence of the NS1-A188V mutation

during the Zika outbreaks, which inhibits interferon- β induction in mammals, leading to increased NS1 antigenaemia and enhanced infection of *Ae. aegypti* (264, 265).

The rapid displacement of wild-type by the nsP4-82S in human cell lines suggested there is a strong selection pressure favouring the variant, which contrasts with the result observed in *Ae. albopictus*. A potential explanation for this is that the nsP4-R82S variant can adapt to a given host (in this case human) without undergoing major trade-off of fitness in its alternate host (*Ae. albopictus*). A similar result was reported for E2-K252Q and E2-L210Q mutations in CHIKV, except that the mutations increased viral fitness in *Ae. albopictus* without deleterious effect in mammalian hosts (14, 212).

The fitness advantage observed in RD and HEK-293T cell lines suggest that human muscle and kidney may play critical roles in selection of the nsP4-R82S mutation, and that these cell lines could be used to further elucidate the molecular mechanisms responsible for enhanced CHIKV fitness. Certainly, future work could include investigating the effect of the nsP4-R82S mutation *in vivo*, since cell lines are still of limited relevance to the *in vivo* situation (239).

In Vero cells, both variants replicated with equal efficiency, which indirectly suggest that the nsP4-R82S mutation was selected as a result of CHIKV adaptation to humans rather than non-human primates. This observation is supported by previous studies in Malaysia (126, 134), Thailand (110) and Mauritius (136) which demonstrated that non-human primates such as long-tailed macaques typically possess low seroprevalence rate even after the onset of an outbreak, and are unlikely to play an important role in CHIKV transmission.

This study's findings indicated that the selection of the nsP4-R82S mutation most likely occurred in the human host, and the persistence and accumulation of the mutant
nsP4-82S in the transmission cycle led to its establishment as the predominant circulating strain in the Southeast Asian CHIKV outbreaks. As signature changes in other geographic clusters often include both structural and non-structural proteins (18), co-evolution of amino acids in CHIKV nsPs may influence the emergence of adaptive mutations in other proteins through epistatic interaction (27). Since the Southeast Asian sublineage is characterised by a triad of substitutions (nsP4-R82S, nsP2-L539S and E2-K252Q), the possible interactions and co-dependence between apparently selected nsP mutations and other proteins would be an interesting area of future study.

5.5 POSSIBLE MOLECULAR FUNCTIONS OF THE NSP4-R82S MUTATION

The polymerase encoded by nsP4 is the most highly conserved protein in alphaviruses, but its structure is not yet known. The nsP4-82 site is located in the N-terminal domain (~150 amino acids in length), which is predicted to be unstructured (266, 267). The N-terminal domain is important for virus replication as it interacts with other nsPs in the replication complex (36, 266) and initiates minus-strand RNA synthesis through template recognition (37, 38). During replication, the flexible nature of this domain forms different interactions with viral or host proteins during early stages of minus-strand synthesis and later stages of plus-strand synthesis in infection (268, 269) to allow synthesis of different RNA species (22).

Substitution of arginine (polar, positively-charged) with the smaller serine (polar, uncharged) at nsP4-82 could result in changes to protein folding and efficiency in viralhost protein interaction during replication (270). Alternatively, serine located within an intracellular protein could be phosphorylated as part of a signal transduction process, which may be critical for protein functionality (271). Mutation in the amino acid (nsP4G83L) adjacent to nsP4-82 has been shown to cause defective minus-strand synthesis and delayed shutoff of host cell protein synthesis in SINV despite producing similar viral protein expression as the wild-type virus (22). The proximity of the two amino acids (nsP4-82 and -83) may indicate that nsP4-82 is associated with this function. Future studies could explore the potential significance of the mutation on minus-strand synthesis, viral protein function and host cell protein synthesis upon infection. These mechanisms could be elucidated using muscle or liver cells (known to be important sites of CHIKV replication), as initial replication kinetics (Figure 4.6) and competition assays (Figure 4.12) in RD and HEK-293T cell lines showed increased viral fitness of nsP4-82S compared to nsP4-82R.

CHAPTER 6: CONCLUSION

In conclusion, this study demonstrated that the nsP4-R82S in CHIKV emerged in Malaysia or Singapore in 2008, and become predominant in the Southeast Asian CHIKV lineage. The variant provides fitness advantage to CHIKV in human cells rather than the *Ae. albopictus* vector, without causing a fitness cost in the mosquito. Deep sequencing data showed the mutation is not selected in the mosquito, and does not affect genetic diversity (and hence, CHIKV polymerase fidelity). The mutation may have increased CHIKV fitness in the human host through other unknown mechanisms such as minus-strand synthesis, changes in viral protein function or host cell protein synthesis. This is an unusual example of a naturally occurring nsP mutation which impacts human host fitness, and which may have contributed to extensive transmission in the region. The effects of mutations in nsPs during outbreaks are understudied, as attention has primarily focused on structural proteins. It is important to continue surveillance of CHIKV sequences in patients and mosquitoes, to gain insight into host-adaptive changes which may develop as the virus evolves.

REFERENCES

- 1. **Weaver SC, Forrester NL**. Chikungunya: evolutionary history and recent epidemic spread. *Antiviral Res* 2015;120:32-39. doi:10.1016/j.antiviral.2015.04.016
- 2. Simizu B, Yamamoto K, Hashimoto K, Ogata T. Structural proteins of chikungunya virus. *J Virol* 1984;51:254-258.
- 3. **Strauss JH, Strauss EG**. The alphaviruses: gene expression, replication, and evolution. *Microbiol Rev* 1994;58:491-562.
- 4. **Malet H, Coutard B, Jamal S, Dutartre H, Papageorgiou N, Neuvonen M** *et al.* The crystal structures of chikungunya and Venezuelan equine encephalitis virus nsP3 macro domains define a conserved adenosine binding pocket. *J Virol* 2009;83:6534-6545. doi:10.1128/JVI.00189-09
- 5. Hyde JL, Chen R, Trobaugh DW, Diamond MS, Weaver SC, Klimstra WB et al. The 5' and 3' ends of alphavirus RNAs--Non-coding is not non-functional. *Virus Res* 2015;206:99-107. doi:10.1016/j.virusres.2015.01.016
- 6. Chen R, Wang E, Tsetsarkin KA, Weaver SC. Chikungunya virus 3' untranslated region: adaptation to mosquitoes and a population bottleneck as major evolutionary forces. *PLoS Pathog* 2013;9:e1003591. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1003591
- 7. **Powers AM, Brault AC, Tesh RB, Weaver SC**. Re-emergence of chikungunya and O'nyong-nyong viruses: evidence for distinct geographical lineages and distant evolutionary relationships. *J Gen Virol* 2000;81:471-479. doi:10.1099/0022-1317-81-2-471
- 8. **Pialoux G, Gauzere BA, Jaureguiberry S, Strobel M**. Chikungunya, an epidemic arbovirosis. *Lancet Infect Dis* 2007;7:319-327. doi:10.1016/S1473-3099(07)70107-X
- 9. **Powers AM, Logue CH**. Changing patterns of chikungunya virus: re-emergence of a zoonotic arbovirus. *J Gen Virol* 2007;88:2363-2377. doi:10.1099/vir.0.82858-0
- 10. **Higgs S**. The 2005-2006 chikungunya epidemic in the Indian Ocean. *Vector Borne Zoonotic Dis* 2006;6:115-116. doi:10.1089/vbz.2006.6.115

- 11. **Tsetsarkin KA, Vanlandingham DL, McGee CE, Higgs S**. A single mutation in chikungunya virus affects vector specificity and epidemic potential. *PLoS Pathog* 2007;3:e201. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.0030201
- 12. **de Lamballerie X, Leroy E, Charrel RN, Ttsetsarkin K, Higgs S, Gould EA**. Chikungunya virus adapts to tiger mosquito via evolutionary convergence: a sign of things to come? *Virol J* 2008;5:33. doi:10.1186/1743-422X-5-33
- 13. **Tsetsarkin KA, Chen R, Sherman MB, Weaver SC**. Chikungunya virus: evolution and genetic determinants of emergence. *Curr Opin Virol* 2011;1:310-317. doi:10.1016/j.coviro.2011.07.004
- 14. **Tsetsarkin KA, Weaver SC**. Sequential adaptive mutations enhance efficient vector switching by chikungunya virus and its epidemic emergence. *PLoS Pathog* 2011;7:e1002412. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1002412
- 15. Sam IC, Chan YF, Chan SY, Loong SK, Chin HK, Hooi PS et al. Chikungunya virus of Asian and Central/East African genotypes in Malaysia. J Clin Virol 2009;46:180-183. doi:10.1016/j.jcv.2009.07.016
- 16. Rozilawati H, Faudzi AY, Rahidah AA, Azlina AH, Abdullah AG, Amal NM *et al.* Entomological study of chikungunya infections in the state of Kelantan, Malaysia. *Indian J Med Res* 2011;133:670-673.
- Sam IC, Loong SK, Michael JC, Chua CL, Wan Sulaiman WY, Vythilingam I et al. Genotypic and phenotypic characterization of chikungunya virus of different genotypes from Malaysia. PLoS One 2012;7:e50476. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0050476
- 18. Hapuarachchi HC, Bandara KB, Sumanadasa SD, Hapugoda MD, Lai YL, Lee KS *et al.* Re-emergence of chikungunya virus in South-east Asia: virological evidence from Sri Lanka and Singapore. *J Gen Virol* 2010;91:1067-1076. doi:10.1099/vir.0.015743-0
- 19. Coffey LL, Beeharry Y, Borderia AV, Blanc H, Vignuzzi M. Arbovirus high fidelity variant loses fitness in mosquitoes and mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 2011;108:16038-16043. doi:10.1073/pnas.1111650108
- Rozen-Gagnon K, Stapleford KA, Mongelli V, Blanc H, Failloux AB, Saleh MC *et al.* Alphavirus mutator variants present host-specific defects and attenuation in mammalian and insect models. *PLoS Pathog* 2014;10:e1003877. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1003877

- 21. **Fata CL, Sawicki SG, Sawicki DL**. Alphavirus minus-strand RNA synthesis: identification of a role for Arg183 of the nsP4 polymerase. *J Virol* 2002;76:8632-8640. doi:10.1128/JVI.76.17.8632-8640.2002
- 22. **Rupp JC, Jundt N, Hardy RW**. Requirement for the amino-terminal domain of Sindbis virus nsP4 during virus infection. *J Virol* 2011;85:3449-3460. doi:10.1128/JVI.02058-10
- 23. Agarwal A, Sharma AK, Sukumaran D, Parida M, Dash PK. Two novel epistatic mutations (E1:K211E and E2:V264A) in structural proteins of chikungunya virus enhance fitness in *Aedes aegypti*. *Virology* 2016;497:59-68. doi:10.1016/j.virol.2016.06.025
- 24. **Zouache K, Failloux AB**. Insect-pathogen interactions: contribution of viral adaptation to the emergence of vector-borne diseases, the example of chikungunya. *Curr Opin Insect Sci* 2015;10:14-21. doi:10.1016/j.cois.2015.04.010
- 25. Stapleford KA, Moratorio G, Henningsson R, Chen R, Matheus S, Enfissi A *et al.* Whole-genome sequencing analysis from the chikungunya virus Caribbean outbreak reveals novel evolutionary genomic elements. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* 2016;10:e0004402. doi:10.1371/journal.pntd.0004402
- 26. Coffey LL, Forrester N, Tsetsarkin K, Vasilakis N, Weaver SC. Factors shaping the adaptive landscape for arboviruses: implications for the emergence of disease. *Future Microbiol* 2013;8:155-176. doi:10.2217/fmb.12.139
- 27. **Vignuzzi M, Higgs S**. The bridges and blockades to evolutionary convergence on the road to predicting chikungunya virus evolution. *Annu Rev Virol* 2017;4:181-200. doi:10.1146/annurev-virology-101416-041757
- 28. **Zhang R, Kim AS, Fox JM, Nair S, Basore K, Klimstra WB** *et al.* Mxra8 is a receptor for multiple arthritogenic alphaviruses. *Nature* 2018;557:570-574. doi:10.1038/s41586-018-0121-3
- 29. van Duijl-Richter MK, Hoornweg TE, Rodenhuis-Zybert IA, Smit JM. Early events in chikungunya virus infection-from virus cell binding to membrane fusion. *Viruses* 2015;7:3647-3674. doi:10.3390/v7072792
- 30. Lulla V, Sawicki DL, Sawicki SG, Lulla A, Merits A, Ahola T. Molecular defects caused by temperature-sensitive mutations in Semliki Forest virus nsP1. *J Virol* 2008;82:9236-9244. doi:10.1128/JVI.00711-08

- 31. Ahola T, Kaariainen L. Reaction in alphavirus mRNA capping: formation of a covalent complex of nonstructural protein nsP1 with 7-methyl-GMP. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 1995;92:507-511. doi:10.1073/pnas.92.2.507
- 32. **Frolov I, Agapov E, Hoffman TA, Jr., Pragai BM, Lippa M, Schlesinger S** *et al.* Selection of RNA replicons capable of persistent noncytopathic replication in mammalian cells. *J Virol* 1999;73:3854-3865.
- 33. **Garmashova N, Gorchakov R, Frolova E, Frolov I**. Sindbis virus nonstructural protein nsP2 is cytotoxic and inhibits cellular transcription. *J Virol* 2006;80:5686-5696. doi:10.1128/JVI.02739-05
- 34. Utt A, Das PK, Varjak M, Lulla V, Lulla A, Merits A. Mutations conferring a noncytotoxic phenotype on chikungunya virus replicons compromise enzymatic properties of nonstructural protein 2. *J Virol* 2015;89:3145-3162. doi:10.1128/JVI.03213-14
- 35. Foy NJ, Akhrymuk M, Akhrymuk I, Atasheva S, Bopda-Waffo A, Frolov I *et al.* Hypervariable domains of nsP3 proteins of New World and Old World alphaviruses mediate formation of distinct, virus-specific protein complexes. *J Virol* 2013;87:1997-2010. doi:10.1128/JVI.02853-12
- 36. **Rupp JC, Sokoloski KJ, Gebhart NN, Hardy RW**. Alphavirus RNA synthesis and non-structural protein functions. *J Gen Virol* 2015;96:2483-2500. doi:10.1099/jgv.0.000249
- 37. Tomar S, Hardy RW, Smith JL, Kuhn RJ. Catalytic core of alphavirus nonstructural protein nsP4 possesses terminal adenylyltransferase activity. *J Virol* 2006;80:9962-9969. doi:10.1128/JVI.01067-06
- 38. **Rubach JK, Wasik BR, Rupp JC, Kuhn RJ, Hardy RW, Smith JL**. Characterization of purified Sindbis virus nsP4 RNA-dependent RNA polymerase activity *in vitro*. *Virology* 2009;384:201-208. doi:10.1016/j.virol.2008.10.030
- 39. **Strauss EG, Rice CM, Strauss JH**. Sequence coding for the alphavirus nonstructural proteins is interrupted by an opal termination codon. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 1983;80:5271-5275. doi:10.1073/pnas.80.17.5271
- 40. **Shirako Y, Strauss JH**. Regulation of Sindbis virus RNA replication: uncleaved P123 and nsP4 function in minus-strand RNA synthesis, whereas cleaved products from P123 are required for efficient plus-strand RNA synthesis. *J Virol* 1994;68:1874-1885.

- 41. **de Groot RJ, Rumenapf T, Kuhn RJ, Strauss EG, Strauss JH**. Sindbis virus RNA polymerase is degraded by the N-end rule pathway. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 1991;88:8967-8971. doi:10.1073/pnas.88.20.8967
- 42. **Koonin EV**. Similarities in RNA helicases. *Nature* 1991;352:290. doi:10.1038/352290c0
- 43. **Stapleford KA, Rozen-Gagnon K, Das PK, Saul S, Poirier EZ, Blanc H** *et al.* Viral polymerase-helicase complexes regulate replication fidelity to overcome intracellular nucleotide depletion. *J Virol* 2015;89:11233-11244. doi:10.1128/JVI.01553-15
- 44. **Patel RK, Burnham AJ, Gebhart NN, Sokoloski KJ, Hardy RW**. Role for subgenomic mRNA in host translation inhibition during Sindbis virus infection of mammalian cells. *Virology* 2013;441:171-181. doi:10.1016/j.virol.2013.03.022
- 45. Thomas S, Rai J, John L, Schaefer S, Putzer BM, Herchenroder O. Chikungunya virus capsid protein contains nuclear import and export signals. *Virol J* 2013;10:269. doi:10.1186/1743-422X-10-269
- 46. **Kielian M, Chanel-Vos C, Liao M**. Alphavirus entry and membrane fusion. *Viruses* 2010;2:796-825. doi:10.3390/v2040796
- 47. **Brown RS, Wan JJ, Kielian M**. The alphavirus exit pathway: what we know and what we wish we knew. *Viruses* 2018;10doi:10.3390/v10020089
- 48. **Carey DE**. Chikungunya and dengue: a case of mistaken identity? *J Hist Med Allied Sci* 1971;26:243-262. doi:10.1093/jhmas/xxvi.3.243
- 49. Lam SK, Chua KB, Hooi PS, Rahimah MA, Kumari S, Tharmaratnam M et al. Chikungunya infection--an emerging disease in Malaysia. Southeast Asian J Trop Med Public Health 2001;32:447-451.
- 50. Saxena SK, Singh M, Mishra N, Lakshmi V. Resurgence of chikungunya virus in India: an emerging threat. *Euro Surveill* 2006;11:E060810 060812. doi:10.2807/esw.11.32.03019-en
- 51. **Robinson MC**. An epidemic of virus disease in Southern Province, Tanganyika Territory, in 1952-53. I. Clinical features. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 1955;49:28-32. doi:10.1016/0035-9203(55)90080-8

- 52. **Ross RW**. The Newala epidemic. III. The virus: isolation, pathogenic properties and relationship to the epidemic. *J Hyg (Lond)* 1956;54:177-191. doi:10.1017/s0022172400044442
- Sourisseau M, Schilte C, Casartelli N, Trouillet C, Guivel-Benhassine F, Rudnicka D et al. Characterization of reemerging chikungunya virus. PLoS Pathog 2007;3:e89. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.0030089
- 54. Fourie ED, Morrison JG. Rheumatoid arthritic syndrome after chikungunya fever. *S Afr Med J* 1979;56:130-132.
- 55. **Burt FJ, Chen W, Miner JJ, Lenschow DJ, Merits A, Schnettler E** *et al.* Chikungunya virus: an update on the biology and pathogenesis of this emerging pathogen. *Lancet Infect Dis* 2017;17:e107-e117. doi:10.1016/S1473-3099(16)30385-1
- 56. Das T, Jaffar-Bandjee MC, Hoarau JJ, Krejbich Trotot P, Denizot M, Lee-Pat-Yuen G et al. Chikungunya fever: CNS infection and pathologies of a reemerging arbovirus. Prog Neurobiol 2010;91:121-129. doi:10.1016/j.pneurobio.2009.12.006
- 57. Cordel H, Investigation G. Chikungunya outbreak on Reunion: update. *Euro Surveill* 2006;11:E060302-060303. doi:10.2807/esw.11.09.02912-en
- 58. **Lumsden WH**. An epidemic of virus disease in Southern Province, Tanganyika Territory, in 1952-53. II. General description and epidemiology. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 1955;49:33-57. doi:10.1016/0035-9203(55)90081-x
- 59. **Spence LP, Thomas L**. Application of haemagglutination and complement fixation techniques to the identification and serological classification of arthropod-borne viruses; studies on chikungunya and Makonde viruses. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 1959;53:248-255.
- 60. Madariaga M, Ticona E, Resurrecion C. Chikungunya: bending over the Americas and the rest of the world. *Braz J Infect Dis* 2016;20:91-98. doi:10.1016/j.bjid.2015.10.004
- 61. Kariuki Njenga M, Nderitu L, Ledermann JP, Ndirangu A, Logue CH, Kelly CH *et al.* Tracking epidemic chikungunya virus into the Indian Ocean from East Africa. *J Gen Virol* 2008;89:2754-2760. doi:10.1099/vir.0.2008/005413-0
- 62. Bagny L, Delatte H, Quilici S, Fontenille D. Progressive decrease in Aedes aegypti distribution in Reunion Island since the 1900s. J Med Entomol 2009;46:1541-1545. doi:10.1603/033.046.0644

- 63. Vazeille M, Moutailler S, Coudrier D, Rousseaux C, Khun H, Huerre M *et al.* Two chikungunya isolates from the outbreak of La Reunion (Indian Ocean) exhibit different patterns of infection in the mosquito, *Aedes albopictus*. *PLoS One* 2007;2:e1168. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0001168
- 64. **Rezza G, El-Sawaf G, Faggioni G, Vescio F, Al Ameri R, De Santis R** *et al.* Co-circulation of dengue and chikungunya viruses, Al Hudaydah, Yemen, 2012. *Emerg Infect Dis* 2014;20:1351-1354. doi:10.3201/eid2008.131615
- 65. Wangchuk S, Chinnawirotpisan P, Dorji T, Tobgay T, Dorji T, Yoon IK *et al.* Chikungunya fever outbreak, Bhutan, 2012. *Emerg Infect Dis* 2013;19:1681-1684. doi:10.3201/eid1910.130453
- 66. **Hussain R, Alomar I, Memish ZA**. Chikungunya virus: emergence of an arthritic arbovirus in Jeddah, Saudi Arabia. *East Mediterr Health J* 2013;19:506-508.
- 67. Dias JP, Costa M, Campos GS, Paixao ES, Natividade MS, Barreto FR *et al.* Seroprevalence of chikungunya virus after its emergence in Brazil. *Emerg Infect Dis* 2018;24:617-624. doi:10.3201/eid2404.171370
- 68. Sharma PK, Kumar M, Aggarwal GK, Kumar V, Srivastava RD, Sahani A et al. Severe manifestations of chikungunya fever in children, India, 2016. Emerg Infect Dis 2018;24:1737-1739. doi:10.3201/eid2409.180330
- 69. Aubry M, Teissier A, Huart M, Merceron S, Vanhomwegen J, Mapotoeke M *et al.* Seroprevalence of dengue and chikungunya virus antibodies, French Polynesia, 2014-2015. *Emerg Infect Dis* 2018;24:558-561. doi:10.3201/eid2403.171149
- 70. Escobar M, Nieto AJ, Loaiza-Osorio S, Barona JS, Rosso F. Pregnant women hospitalized with chikungunya virus infection, Colombia, 2015. *Emerg Infect Dis* 2017;23doi:10.3201/eid2311.170480
- 71. Leparc-Goffart I, Nougairede A, Cassadou S, Prat C, de Lamballerie X. Chikungunya in the Americas. *Lancet* 2014;383:514. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(14)60185-9
- 72. Wahid B, Ali A, Rafique S, Idrees M. Global expansion of chikungunya virus: mapping the 64-year history. *Int J Infect Dis* 2017;58:69-76. doi:10.1016/j.ijid.2017.03.006

- 73. Chen R, Puri V, Fedorova N, Lin D, Hari KL, Jain R *et al.* Comprehensive genome scale phylogenetic study provides new insights on the global expansion of chikungunya virus. *J Virol* 2016;90:10600-10611. doi:10.1128/JVI.01166-16
- 74. Her Z, Kam YW, Lin RT, Ng LF. Chikungunya: a bending reality. *Microbes Infect* 2009;11:1165-1176. doi:10.1016/j.micinf.2009.09.004
- 75. Sam IC. Chikungunya and Zika virus in Asia. In: Higgs S, Vanlandingham DL, Powers AM (editors). *Chikungunya and Zika Viruses: Global Emerging Health Threats*. Washington: John Fedor; 2018; pp. 135.
- 76. Sarkar JK, Chatterjee SN, Chakravarty SK. Haemorrhagic fever in Calcutta: Some epidemiological observations. *Indian J Med Res* 1964;52:651-659.
- 77. **Rao TR, Carey DE, Pavri KM**. Preliminary isolation and identification of chikungunya virus from cases of dengue-like illness in Madras city. *Indian J Med Res* 1965;53:689-693.
- 78. Rodrigues FM, Patankar MR, Banerjee K, Bhatt PN, Goverdhan MK, Pavri KM et al. Etiology of the 1965 epidemic of febrile illness in Nagpur city, Maharashtra State, India. Bull World Health Organ 1972;46:173-179.
- 79. Arankalle VA, Shrivastava S, Cherian S, Gunjikar RS, Walimbe AM, Jadhav SM *et al.* Genetic divergence of chikungunya viruses in India (1963-2006) with special reference to the 2005-2006 explosive epidemic. *J Gen Virol* 2007;88:1967-1976. doi:10.1099/vir.0.82714-0
- 80. **Taraphdar D, Chatterjee S**. Molecular characterization of chikungunya virus circulating in urban and rural areas of West Bengal, India after its re-emergence in 2006. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 2015;109:197-202. doi:10.1093/trstmh/tru166
- 81. **Kumar NP, Joseph R, Kamaraj T, Jambulingam P**. A226V mutation in virus during the 2007 chikungunya outbreak in Kerala, India. *J Gen Virol* 2008;89:1945-1948. doi:10.1099/vir.0.83628-0
- 82. Santhosh SR, Dash PK, Parida M, Khan M, Rao PV. Appearance of E1: A226V mutant chikungunya virus in coastal Karnataka, India during 2008 outbreak. *Virol J* 2009;6:172. doi:10.1186/1743-422X-6-172
- 83. **Sumathy K, Ella KM**. Genetic diversity of chikungunya virus, India 2006-2010: evolutionary dynamics and serotype analyses. *J Med Virol* 2012;84:462-470. doi:10.1002/jmv.23187

- 84. **Hermon YE**. Virological investigations of arbovirus infections in Ceylon, with special reference to the recent chikungunya fever epidemic. *Ceylon Med J* 1967;12:81-92.
- 85. Hapuarachchi HA, Bandara KB, Hapugoda MD, Williams S, Abeyewickreme W. Laboratory confirmation of dengue and chikungunya coinfection. *Ceylon Med J* 2008;53:104-105.
- Kularatne SA, Gihan MC, Weerasinghe SC, Gunasena S. Concurrent outbreaks of chikungunya and dengue fever in Kandy, Sri Lanka, 2006-07: a comparative analysis of clinical and laboratory features. *Postgrad Med J* 2009;85:342-346. doi:10.1136/pgmj.2007.066746
- 87. Leo YS, Chow AL, Tan LK, Lye DC, Lin L, Ng LC. Chikungunya outbreak, Singapore, 2008. *Emerg Infect Dis* 2009;15:836-837. doi:10.3201/eid1505.081390
- 88. Ng LC, Tan LK, Tan CH, Tan SS, Hapuarachchi HC, Pok KY et al. Entomologic and virologic investigation of chikungunya, Singapore. *Emerg Infect Dis* 2009;15:1243-1249. doi:10.3201/eid1508.081486
- 89. Sreekumar E, Issac A, Nair S, Hariharan R, Janki MB, Arathy DS *et al.* Genetic characterization of 2006-2008 isolates of chikungunya virus from Kerala, South India, by whole genome sequence analysis. *Virus Genes* 2010;40:14-27. doi:10.1007/s11262-009-0411-9
- 90. **Pongsiri P, Auksornkitti V, Theamboonlers A, Luplertlop N, Rianthavorn P, Poovorawan Y**. Entire genome characterization of chikungunya virus from the 2008-2009 outbreaks in Thailand. *Trop Biomed* 2010;27:167-176.
- 91. Li XF, Jiang T, Deng YQ, Zhao H, Yu XD, Ye Q *et al.* Complete genome sequence of a chikungunya virus isolated in Guangdong, China. *J Virol* 2012;86:8904-8905. doi:10.1128/JVI.01289-12
- 92. Maha MS, Susilarini NK, Hariastuti NI, Subangkit. Chikungunya virus mutation, Indonesia, 2011. *Emerg Infect Dis* 2015;21:379-381. doi:10.3201/eid2102.141121
- 93. **Tun MM, Thant KZ, Inoue S, Nabeshima T, Aoki K, Kyaw AK** *et al.* Detection of east/central/south African genotype of chikungunya virus in Myanmar, 2010. *Emerg Infect Dis* 2014;20:1378-1381. doi:10.3201/eid2008.131431

- 94. **Duong V, Andries AC, Ngan C, Sok T, Richner B, Asgari-Jirhandeh N** *et al.* Reemergence of chikungunya virus in Cambodia. *Emerg Infect Dis* 2012;18:2066-2069. doi:10.3201/eid1812.120471
- 95. **Oon LL, Ng LC**. Chikungunya in Singapore--the battle continues. *Ann Acad Med Singapore* 2014;43:325-327.
- 96. Nimmannitya S, Halstead SB, Cohen SN, Margiotta MR. Dengue and chikungunya virus infection in man in Thailand, 1962-1964. I. Observations on hospitalized patients with hemorrhagic fever. *Am J Trop Med Hyg* 1969;18:954-971. doi:10.4269/ajtmh.1969.18.954
- 97. **Pulmanausahakul R, Roytrakul S, Auewarakul P, Smith DR**. Chikungunya in Southeast Asia: understanding the emergence and finding solutions. *Int J Infect Dis* 2011;15:e671-676. doi:10.1016/j.ijid.2011.06.002
- 98. Thaikruea L, Charearnsook O, Reanphumkarnkit S, Dissomboon P, Phonjan R, Ratchbud S *et al.* Chikungunya in Thailand: a re-emerging disease? *Southeast Asian J Trop Med Public Health* 1997;28:359-364.
- 99. Thavara U, Tawatsin A, Pengsakul T, Bhakdeenuan P, Chanama S, Anantapreecha S et al. Outbreak of chikungunya fever in Thailand and virus detection in field population of vector mosquitoes, Aedes aegypti (L.) and Aedes albopictus Skuse (Diptera: Culicidae). Southeast Asian J Trop Med Public Health 2009;40:951-962.
- 100. Rianthavorn P, Prianantathavorn K, Wuttirattanakowit N, Theamboonlers A, Poovorawan Y. An outbreak of chikungunya in southern Thailand from 2008 to 2009 caused by African strains with A226V mutation. *Int J Infect Dis* 2010;14 Suppl 3:e161-165. doi:10.1016/j.ijid.2010.01.001
- 101. Zhang H, Shi H, Mi Z, Zi D, Gong Z, Liu L *et al.* The epidemiological study of chikungunya in Yunnan province, China. *Dengue Bulletin* 1992;17:26.
- 102. Zheng K, Li J, Zhang Q, Liang M, Li C, Lin M *et al.* Genetic analysis of chikungunya viruses imported to mainland China in 2008. *Virol J* 2010;7:8. doi:10.1186/1743-422X-7-8
- 103. Wu D, Wu J, Zhang Q, Zhong H, Ke C, Deng X et al. Chikungunya outbreak in Guangdong Province, China, 2010. Emerg Infect Dis 2012;18:493-495. doi:10.3201/eid1803.110034

- 104. Qiaoli Z, Jianfeng H, De W, Zijun W, Xinguang Z, Haojie Z et al. Maiden outbreak of chikungunya in Dongguan city, Guangdong province, China: epidemiological characteristics. PLoS One 2012;7:e42830. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0042830
- 105. Thein S, La Linn M, Aaskov J, Aung MM, Aye M, Zaw A *et al.* Development of a simple indirect enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay for the detection of immunoglobulin M antibody in serum from patients following an outbreak of chikungunya virus infection in Yangon, Myanmar. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 1992;86:438-442.
- 106. **Thaung U, Ming CK, Swe T, Thein S**. Epidemiological features of dengue and chikungunya infections in Burma. *Southeast Asian J Trop Med Public Health* 1975;6:276-283.
- 107. Sasayama M, Benjathummarak S, Kawashita N, Rukmanee P, Sangmukdanun S, Masrinoul P et al. Chikungunya virus was isolated in Thailand, 2010. Virus Genes 2014;49:485-489. doi:10.1007/s11262-014-1105-5
- 108. Quan TM, Phuong HT, Vy NHT, Thanh NTL, Lien NTN, Hong TTK et al. Evidence of previous but not current transmission of chikungunya virus in southern and central Vietnam: Results from a systematic review and a seroprevalence study in four locations. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* 2018;12:e0006246. doi:10.1371/journal.pntd.0006246
- 109. Quyen NTH, Kien DTH, Rabaa M, Tuan NM, Vi TT, Van Tan L et al. Chikungunya and Zika virus cases detected against a backdrop of endemic dengue transmission in Vietnam. Am J Trop Med Hyg 2017;97:146-150. doi:10.4269/ajtmh.16-0979
- 110. Halstead SB, Udomsakdi S. Vertebrate hosts of chikungunya virus. *Bull World Health Organ* 1966;35:89.
- 111. Kanamitsu M, Taniguchi K, Urasawa S, Ogata T, Wada Y, Wada Y *et al.* Geographic distribution of arbovirus antibodies in indigenous human populations in the Indo-Australian archipelago. *Am J Trop Med Hyg* 1979;28:351-363. doi:10.4269/ajtmh.1979.28.351
- 112. Soulaphy C, Souliphone P, Phanthavong K, Phonekeo D, Phimmasine S, Khamphaphongphane B et al. Emergence of chikungunya in Moonlapamok and Khong districts, Champassak province, the Lao People's Democratic Republic, May to September 2012. Western Pacific surveillance and response journal : WPSAR 2013;4:46-50. doi:10.5365/WPSAR.2012.3.4.017

- 113. Phommanivong V, Kanda S, Shimono T, Lamaningao P, Darcy AW, Mishima N et al. Co-circulation of the dengue with chikungunya virus during the 2013 outbreak in the southern part of Lao PDR. *Trop Med Health* 2016;44:24. doi:10.1186/s41182-016-0020-y
- 114. Mackenzie JS, Chua KB, Daniels PW, Eaton BT, Field HE, Hall RA *et al.* Emerging viral diseases of Southeast Asia and the Western Pacific. *Emerg Infect Dis* 2001;7:497-504. doi:10.3201/eid0707.010703
- 115. Laras K, Sukri NC, Larasati RP, Bangs MJ, Kosim R, Djauzi *et al.* Tracking the re-emergence of epidemic chikungunya virus in Indonesia. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 2005;99:128-141. doi:https://doi.org/10.1016/j.trstmh.2004.03.013
- 116. **Riswari SF, Ma'roef CN, Djauhari H, Kosasih H, Perkasa A, Yudhaputri FA** *et al.* Study of viremic profile in febrile specimens of chikungunya in Bandung, Indonesia. *J Clin Virol* 2016;74:61-65. doi:10.1016/j.jcv.2015.11.017
- 117. Mulyatno KC, Susilowati H, Yamanaka A, Soegijanto S, Konishi E. Primary isolation and phylogenetic studies of chikungunya virus from Surabaya, Indonesia. *Jpn J Infect Dis* 2012;65:92-94.
- 118. Sari K, Myint KSA, Andayani AR, Adi PD, Dhenni R, Perkasa A *et al.* Chikungunya fever outbreak identified in north Bali, Indonesia. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 2017;111:325-327. doi:10.1093/trstmh/trx054
- 119. Control CfD. Chikungunya fever among U.S. Peace Corps volunteers--Republic of the Philippines. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep* 1986;35:573-574.
- 120. Sy AK, Saito-Obata M, Medado IA, Tohma K, Dapat C, Segubre-Mercado E et al. Molecular characterization of chikungunya virus, Philippines, 2011-2013. Emerg Infect Dis 2016;22:887-890. doi:10.3201/eid2205.151268
- 121. **Cao-Lormeau VM, Musso D**. Emerging arboviruses in the Pacific. *Lancet* 2014;384:1571-1572. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(14)61977-2
- 122. Aubry M, Teissier A, Roche C, Richard V, Yan AS, Zisou K et al. Chikungunya outbreak, French Polynesia, 2014. Emerg Infect Dis 2015;21:724-726. doi:10.3201/eid2104.141741
- 123. AbuBakar S, Sam IC, Wong PF, MatRahim N, Hooi PS, Roslan N. Reemergence of endemic chikungunya, Malaysia. *Emerg Infect Dis* 2007;13:147-149. doi:10.3201/eid1301.060617

- 124. Noridah O, Paranthaman V, Nayar SK, Masliza M, Ranjit K, Norizah I *et al.* Outbreak of chikungunya due to virus of Central/East African genotype in Malaysia. *Med J Malaysia* 2007;62:323-328.
- 125. Ng KW, Chow A, Win MK, Dimatatac F, Neo HY, Lye DC *et al.* Clinical features and epidemiology of chikungunya infection in Singapore. *Singapore Med J* 2009;50:785-790.
- 126. Chua KB. Epidemiology of chikungunya in Malaysia: 2006-2009. *Med J Malaysia* 2010;65:277-282.
- 127. Chem YK, Zainah S, Berendam SJ, Rogayah TA, Khairul AH, Chua KB. Molecular epidemiology of chikungunya virus in Malaysia since its first emergence in 1998. *Med J Malaysia* 2010;65:31-35.
- 128. Azami NA, Salleh SA, Shah SA, Neoh HM, Othman Z, Zakaria SZ et al. Emergence of chikungunya seropositivity in healthy Malaysian adults residing in outbreak-free locations: chikungunya seroprevalence results from the Malaysian cohort. *BMC Infect Dis* 2013;13:67. doi:10.1186/1471-2334-13-67
- 129. Yusoff AF, Mustafa AN, Husaain HM, Hamzah WM, Yusof AM, Harun R et al. The assessment of risk factors for the Central/East African genotype of chikungunya virus infections in the state of Kelantan: a case control study in Malaysia. BMC Infect Dis 2013;13:211. doi:10.1186/1471-2334-13-211
- 130. Volk SM, Chen R, Tsetsarkin KA, Adams AP, Garcia TI, Sall AA *et al.* Genome-scale phylogenetic analyses of chikungunya virus reveal independent emergences of recent epidemics and various evolutionary rates. *J Virol* 2010;84:6497-6504. doi:10.1128/JVI.01603-09
- 131. Jupp PG, McIntosh BM. Chikungunya virus disease. *The Arbovirus: Epidemiology and Ecology*. II. Florida: CRC Press; 1988; pp. 137-157.
- 132. Higgs S, Vanlandingham DL. Chikungunya virus and Zika virus transmission cycles. In: Higgs S, Vanlandingham DL, Powers AM (editors). *Chikungunya and Zika Viruses: Global Emerging Health Threats*. Washington: John Fedor; 2018; pp. 18.
- 133. Harrison VR, Marshall JD, Guilloud NB. The presence of antibody to chikungunya and other serologically related viruses in the sera of sub-human primate imports to the United States. *J Immunol* 1967;98:979-981.

- 134. Marchette NJ, Rudnick A, Garcia R, MacVean DW. Alphaviruses in Peninsular Malaysia: I. Virus isolations and animal serology. *Southeast Asian J Trop Med Public Health* 1978;9:317-329.
- 135. Inoue S, Morita K, Matias RR, Tuplano JV, Resuello RR, Candelario JR et al. Distribution of three arbovirus antibodies among monkeys (*Macaca fascicularis*) in the Philippines. J Med Primatol 2003;32:89-94.
- 136. Vourc'h G, Halos L, Desvars A, Boue F, Pascal M, Lecollinet S *et al.* Chikungunya antibodies detected in non-human primates and rats in three Indian Ocean islands after the 2006 CHIKV outbreak. *Vet Res* 2014;45:52. doi:10.1186/1297-9716-45-52
- 137. Sam IC, Chua CL, Rovie-Ryan JJ, Fu JY, Tong C, Sitam FT et al. Chikungunya virus in macaques, Malaysia. Emerg Infect Dis 2015;21:1683-1685. doi:10.3201/eid2109.150439
- 138. Weaver SC, Reisen WK. Present and future arboviral threats. *Antiviral Res* 2010;85:328-345. doi:10.1016/j.antiviral.2009.10.008
- 139. Juliano SA. Species interactions among larval mosquitoes: context dependence across habitat gradients. *Annu Rev Entomol* 2009;54:37-56. doi:10.1146/annurev.ento.54.110807.090611
- 140. Delatte H, Bagny L, Brengue C, Bouetard A, Paupy C, Fontenille D. The invaders: phylogeography of dengue and chikungunya viruses *Aedes* vectors, on the South West islands of the Indian Ocean. *Infect Genet Evol* 2011;11:1769-1781. doi:10.1016/j.meegid.2011.07.016
- 141. Paupy C, Delatte H, Bagny L, Corbel V, Fontenille D. Aedes albopictus, an arbovirus vector: from the darkness to the light. *Microbes Infect* 2009;11:1177-1185. doi:10.1016/j.micinf.2009.05.005
- 142. Benedict MQ, Levine RS, Hawley WA, Lounibos LP. Spread of the tiger: global risk of invasion by the mosquito *Aedes albopictus*. *Vector Borne Zoonotic Dis* 2007;7:76-85. doi:10.1089/vbz.2006.0562
- 143. Ngoagouni C, Kamgang B, Nakoune E, Paupy C, Kazanji M. Invasion of Aedes albopictus (Diptera: Culicidae) into central Africa: what consequences for emerging diseases? Parasites & Vectors 2015;8:191. doi:10.1186/s13071-015-0808-3

- 144. Schaffner F, Medlock JM, Van Bortel W. Public health significance of invasive mosquitoes in Europe. *Clin Microbiol Infect* 2013;19:685-692. doi:10.1111/1469-0691.12189
- 145. Vanlandingham DL, Higgs S, Huang YJ. *Aedes albopictus* (Diptera: Culicidae) and mosquito-borne viruses in the United States. *J Med Entomol* 2016;53:1024-1028. doi:10.1093/jme/tjw025
- 146. Richards SL, Ponnusamy L, Unnasch TR, Hassan HK, Apperson CS. Host-feeding patterns of *Aedes albopictus* (Diptera: Culicidae) in relation to availability of human and domestic animals in suburban landscapes of central North Carolina. J Med Entomol 2006;43:543-551. doi:10.1603/0022-2585(2006)43[543:hpoaad]2.0.co;2
- 147. **Richard V, Paoaafaite T, Cao-Lormeau VM**. Vector competence of *Aedes aegypti* and *Aedes polynesiensis* populations from French Polynesia for chikungunya virus. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* 2016;10:e0004694. doi:10.1371/journal.pntd.0004694
- 148. **Tabachnick WJ**. Nature, nurture and evolution of intra-species variation in mosquito arbovirus transmission competence. *Int J Environ Res Public Health* 2013;10:249-277. doi:10.3390/ijerph10010249
- 149. Vazeille M, Zouache K, Vega-Rua A, Thiberge JM, Caro V, Yebakima A et al. Importance of mosquito "quasispecies" in selecting an epidemic arthropodborne virus. Sci Rep 2016;6:29564. doi:10.1038/srep29564
- 150. Delatte H, Desvars A, Bouetard A, Bord S, Gimonneau G, Vourc'h G et al. Blood-feeding behavior of Aedes albopictus, a vector of chikungunya on La Reunion. Vector Borne Zoonotic Dis 2010;10:249-258. doi:10.1089/vbz.2009.0026
- 151. Mascarenhas M, Garasia S, Berthiaume P, Corrin T, Greig J, Ng V *et al.* A scoping review of published literature on chikungunya virus. *PLoS One* 2018;13:e0207554. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0207554
- 152. Thiberville SD, Boisson V, Gaudart J, Simon F, Flahault A, de Lamballerie X. Chikungunya fever: a clinical and virological investigation of outpatients on Reunion Island, South-West Indian Ocean. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* 2013;7:e2004. doi:10.1371/journal.pntd.0002004
- 153. Her Z, Malleret B, Chan M, Ong EK, Wong SC, Kwek DJ et al. Active infection of human blood monocytes by chikungunya virus triggers an innate immune response. J Immunol 2010;184:5903-5913. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.0904181

- 154. Jupp PG, McIntosh BM, Dos Santos I, DeMoor P. Laboratory vector studies on six mosquito and one tick species with chikungunya virus. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 1981;75:15-19. doi:10.1016/0035-9203(81)90005-5
- 155. Messaoudi I, Vomaske J, Totonchy T, Kreklywich CN, Haberthur K, Springgay L *et al.* Chikungunya virus infection results in higher and persistent viral replication in aged rhesus macaques due to defects in anti-viral immunity. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* 2013;7:e2343. doi:10.1371/journal.pntd.0002343
- 156. Broeckel R, Haese N, Messaoudi I, Streblow DN. Nonhuman primate models of chikungunya virus infection and disease (CHIKV NHP model). *Pathogens* 2015;4:662-681. doi:10.3390/pathogens4030662
- 157. Althouse BM, Guerbois M, Cummings DAT, Diop OM, Faye O, Faye A *et al.* Role of monkeys in the sylvatic cycle of chikungunya virus in Senegal. *Nature Communications* 2018;9:1046. doi:10.1038/s41467-018-03332-7
- 158. Moreira-Soto A, Carneiro IO, Fischer C, Feldmann M, Kummerer BM, Silva NS *et al.* Limited evidence for infection of urban and peri-urban nonhuman primates with Zika and chikungunya viruses in Brazil. *mSphere* 2018;3doi:10.1128/mSphere.00523-17
- 159. Bosco-Lauth AM, Nemeth NM, Kohler DJ, Bowen RA. Viremia in North American mammals and birds after experimental infection with chikungunya viruses. *Am J Trop Med Hyg* 2016;94:504-506. doi:10.4269/ajtmh.15-0696
- 160. Anderson SL, Richards SL, Smartt CT. A simple method for determining arbovirus transmission in mosquitoes. J Am Mosq Control Assoc 2010;26:108-111. doi:10.2987/09-5935.1
- 161. Franz AW, Kantor AM, Passarelli AL, Clem RJ. Tissue barriers to arbovirus infection in mosquitoes. *Viruses* 2015;7:3741-3767. doi:10.3390/v7072795
- 162. Black WCt, Bennett KE, Gorrochotegui-Escalante N, Barillas-Mury CV, Fernandez-Salas I, de Lourdes Munoz M et al. Flavivirus susceptibility in Aedes aegypti. Arch Med Res 2002;33:379-388.
- 163. Grubaugh ND, Weger-Lucarelli J, Murrieta RA, Fauver JR, Garcia-Luna SM, Prasad AN et al. Genetic drift during systemic arbovirus infection of mosquito vectors leads to decreased relative fitness during host switching. Cell Host Microbe 2016;19:481-492. doi:10.1016/j.chom.2016.03.002

- 164. Smith DR, Arrigo NC, Leal G, Muehlberger LE, Weaver SC. Infection and dissemination of Venezuelan equine encephalitis virus in the epidemic mosquito vector, *Aedes taeniorhynchus*. *Am J Trop Med Hyg* 2007;77:176-187.
- Hardy JL, Houk EJ, Kramer LD, Reeves WC. Intrinsic factors affecting vector competence of mosquitoes for arboviruses. *Annu Rev Entomol* 1983;28:229-262. doi:10.1146/annurev.en.28.010183.001305
- 166. Weaver SC, Scherer WF, Cupp EW, Castello DA. Barriers to dissemination of Venezuelan encephalitis viruses in the Middle American enzootic vector mosquito, *Culex* (Melanoconion) *taeniopus*. Am J Trop Med Hyg 1984;33:953-960. doi:10.4269/ajtmh.1984.33.953
- 167. Turell MJ, Gargan TP, 2nd, Bailey CL. Replication and dissemination of Rift Valley fever virus in *Culex pipiens*. Am J Trop Med Hyg 1984;33:176-181. doi:10.4269/ajtmh.1984.33.176
- 168. Vogels CB, Goertz GP, Pijlman GP, Koenraadt CJ. Vector competence of European mosquitoes for West Nile virus. *Emerging Microbes & Infections* 2017;6:e96. doi:10.1038/emi.2017.82
- 169. Scott TW, Lorenz LH, Weaver SC. Susceptibility of Aedes albopictus to infection with Eastern equine encephalomyelitis virus. J Am Mosq Control Assoc 1990;6:274-278.
- 170. Turell MJ, Mores CN, Dohm DJ, Komilov N, Paragas J, Lee JS et al. Laboratory transmission of Japanese encephalitis and West Nile viruses by molestus form of *Culex pipiens* (Diptera: Culicidae) collected in Uzbekistan in 2004. J Med Entomol 2006;43:296-300. doi:10.1603/0022-2585(2006)043[0296:ltojea]2.0.co;2
- 171. Jupp PG. Culex theileri and Sindbis virus; salivary glands infection in relation to transmission. J Am Mosq Control Assoc 1985;1:374-376.
- 172. **Dubrulle M, Mousson L, Moutailler S, Vazeille M, Failloux AB**. Chikungunya virus and *Aedes* mosquitoes: saliva is infectious as soon as two days after oral infection. *PLoS One* 2009;4:e5895. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0005895
- 173. **Diallo M, Thonnon J, Traore-Lamizana M, Fontenille D**. Vectors of chikungunya virus in Senegal: current data and transmission cycles. *Am J Trop Med Hyg* 1999;60:281-286. doi:10.4269/ajtmh.1999.60.281

- 174. Jupp PG, McIntosh BM. Aedes furcifer and other mosquitoes as vectors of chikungunya virus at Mica, northeastern Transvaal, South Africa. J Am Mosq Control Assoc 1990;6:415-420.
- 175. Vega-Rua A, Zouache K, Girod R, Failloux AB, Lourenco-de-Oliveira R. High level of vector competence of *Aedes aegypti* and *Aedes albopictus* from ten American countries as a crucial factor in the spread of chikungunya virus. *J Virol* 2014;88:6294-6306. doi:10.1128/JVI.00370-14
- 176. Diagne CT, Faye O, Guerbois M, Knight R, Diallo D, Faye O et al. Vector competence of Aedes aegypti and Aedes vittatus (Diptera: Culicidae) from Senegal and Cape Verde archipelago for West African lineages of chikungunya virus. Am J Trop Med Hyg 2014;91:635-641. doi:10.4269/ajtmh.13-0627
- 177. Mourya DT, Banerjee K. Experimental transmission of chikungunya virus by *Aedes vittatus* mosquitoes. *Indian J Med Res* 1987;86:269-271.
- 178. Chen TH, Jian SW, Wang CY, Lin C, Wang PF, Su CL et al. Susceptibility of Aedes albopictus and Aedes aegypti to three imported chikungunya virus strains, including the E1/226V variant in Taiwan. J Formos Med Assoc 2015;114:546-552. doi:10.1016/j.jfma.2014.12.002
- 179. Gokhale MD, Paingankar MS, Sudeep AB, Parashar D. Chikungunya virus susceptibility & variation in populations of *Aedes aegypti* (Diptera: Culicidae) mosquito from India. *Indian J Med Res* 2015;142 Suppl:S33-43. doi:10.4103/0971-5916.176614
- 180. Honorio NA, Wiggins K, Camara DCP, Eastmond B, Alto BW. Chikungunya virus vector competency of Brazilian and Florida mosquito vectors. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* 2018;12:e0006521. doi:10.1371/journal.pntd.0006521
- 181. **Reiskind MH, Pesko K, Westbrook CJ, Mores CN**. Susceptibility of Florida mosquitoes to infection with chikungunya virus. *Am J Trop Med Hyg* 2008;78:422-425.
- 182. Kramer LD, Chin P, Cane RP, Kauffman EB, Mackereth G. Vector competence of New Zealand mosquitoes for selected arboviruses. Am J Trop Med Hyg 2011;85:182-189. doi:10.4269/ajtmh.2011.11-0078
- 183. Bosio CF, Beaty BJ, Black WCT. Quantitative genetics of vector competence for dengue-2 virus in *Aedes aegypti*. *Am J Trop Med Hyg* 1998;59:965-970. doi:10.4269/ajtmh.1998.59.965

- 184. Brown JE, McBride CS, Johnson P, Ritchie S, Paupy C, Bossin H et al. Worldwide patterns of genetic differentiation imply multiple 'domestications' of *Aedes aegypti*, a major vector of human diseases. *Proc Biol Sci* 2011;278:2446-2454. doi:10.1098/rspb.2010.2469
- 185. Vazeille M, Yebakima A, Lourenco-de-Oliveira R, Andriamahefazafy B, Correira A, Rodrigues JM et al. Oral receptivity of Aedes aegypti from Cape Verde for yellow fever, dengue, and chikungunya viruses. Vector Borne Zoonotic Dis 2013;13:37-40. doi:10.1089/vbz.2012.0982
- 186. Lourenco-de-Oliveira R, Failloux AB. High risk for chikungunya virus to initiate an enzootic sylvatic cycle in the tropical Americas. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* 2017;11:e0005698. doi:10.1371/journal.pntd.0005698
- 187. Holland J, Spindler K, Horodyski F, Grabau E, Nichol S, VandePol S. Rapid evolution of RNA genomes. Science 1982;215:1577-1585. doi:10.1126/science.7041255
- 188. Ciota AT, Ehrbar DJ, Van Slyke GA, Payne AF, Willsey GG, Viscio RE et al. Quantification of intrahost bottlenecks of West Nile virus in *Culex pipiens* mosquitoes using an artificial mutant swarm. *Infect Genet Evol* 2012;12:557-564. doi:10.1016/j.meegid.2012.01.022
- 189. Huang YJS, Vanlandingham DL, Higgs S. Viral genetics of chikungunya virus and Zika virus and its influence in their emergence and application for public health control strategies. In: Higgs S, Vanlandingham DL, Powers AM (editors). Chikungunya and Zika Viruses: Global Emerging Health Threats. Washington: John Fedor; 2018; pp. 237.
- 190. Brackney DE, Pesko KN, Brown IK, Deardorff ER, Kawatachi J, Ebel GD. West Nile virus genetic diversity is maintained during transmission by *Culex pipiens quinquefasciatus* mosquitoes. *PLoS One* 2011;6:e24466. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0024466
- 191. Arias-Goeta C, Moutailler S, Mousson L, Zouache K, Thiberge JM, Caro V *et al.* Chikungunya virus adaptation to a mosquito vector correlates with only few point mutations in the viral envelope glycoprotein. *Infect Genet Evol* 2014;24:116-126. doi:10.1016/j.meegid.2014.03.015
- 192. Forrester NL, Coffey LL, Weaver SC. Arboviral bottlenecks and challenges to maintaining diversity and fitness during mosquito transmission. *Viruses* 2014;6:3991-4004. doi:10.3390/v6103991

- 193. Forrester NL, Guerbois M, Seymour RL, Spratt H, Weaver SC. Vector-borne transmission imposes a severe bottleneck on an RNA virus population. *PLoS Pathog* 2012;8:e1002897. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1002897
- 194. Coffey LL, Vasilakis N, Brault AC, Powers AM, Tripet F, Weaver SC. Arbovirus evolution *in vivo* is constrained by host alternation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* U S A 2008;105:6970-6975. doi:10.1073/pnas.0712130105
- 195. Ciota AT, Jia Y, Payne AF, Jerzak G, Davis LJ, Young DS *et al.* Experimental passage of St. Louis encephalitis virus *in vivo* in mosquitoes and chickens reveals evolutionarily significant virus characteristics. *PLoS One* 2009;4:e7876. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0007876
- 196. Ciota AT, Ngo KA, Lovelace AO, Payne AF, Zhou Y, Shi PY *et al.* Role of the mutant spectrum in adaptation and replication of West Nile virus. *J Gen Virol* 2007;88:865-874. doi:10.1099/vir.0.82606-0
- 197. Jerzak GV, Brown I, Shi PY, Kramer LD, Ebel GD. Genetic diversity and purifying selection in West Nile virus populations are maintained during host switching. *Virology* 2008;374:256-260. doi:10.1016/j.virol.2008.02.032
- 198. **Coffey LL, Vignuzzi M**. Host alternation of chikungunya virus increases fitness while restricting population diversity and adaptability to novel selective pressures. *J Virol* 2011;85:1025-1035. doi:10.1128/JVI.01918-10
- 199. Kinney RM, Chang GJ, Tsuchiya KR, Sneider JM, Roehrig JT, Woodward TM *et al.* Attenuation of Venezuelan equine encephalitis virus strain TC-83 is encoded by the 5'-noncoding region and the E2 envelope glycoprotein. *J Virol* 1993;67:1269-1277.
- 200. White LJ, Wang JG, Davis NL, Johnston RE. Role of alpha/beta interferon in Venezuelan equine encephalitis virus pathogenesis: effect of an attenuating mutation in the 5' untranslated region. *J Virol* 2001;75:3706-3718. doi:10.1128/JVI.75.8.3706-3718.2001
- 201. Hyde JL, Gardner CL, Kimura T, White JP, Liu G, Trobaugh DW et al. A viral RNA structural element alters host recognition of nonself RNA. *Science* 2014;343:783-787. doi:10.1126/science.1248465
- 202. Kuhn RJ, Griffin DE, Zhang H, Niesters HG, Strauss JH. Attenuation of Sindbis virus neurovirulence by using defined mutations in nontranslated regions of the genome RNA. *J Virol* 1992;66:7121-7127.

- 203. Kobiler D, Rice CM, Brodie C, Shahar A, Dubuisson J, Halevy M *et al.* A single nucleotide change in the 5' noncoding region of Sindbis virus confers neurovirulence in rats. *J Virol* 1999;73:10440-10446.
- 204. Garneau NL, Sokoloski KJ, Opyrchal M, Neff CP, Wilusz CJ, Wilusz J. The 3' untranslated region of Sindbis virus represses deadenylation of viral transcripts in mosquito and mammalian cells. J Virol 2008;82:880-892. doi:10.1128/JVI.01205-07
- 205. Sokoloski KJ, Dickson AM, Chaskey EL, Garneau NL, Wilusz CJ, Wilusz J. Sindbis virus usurps the cellular HuR protein to stabilize its transcripts and promote productive infections in mammalian and mosquito cells. *Cell Host Microbe* 2010;8:196-207. doi:10.1016/j.chom.2010.07.003
- 206. **Hardy RW, Rice CM**. Requirements at the 3' end of the Sindbis virus genome for efficient synthesis of minus-strand RNA. *J Virol* 2005;79:4630-4639. doi:10.1128/JVI.79.8.4630-4639.2005
- 207. Weaver SC, Winegar R, Manger ID, Forrester NL. Alphaviruses: population genetics and determinants of emergence. *Antiviral Res* 2012;94:242-257. doi:10.1016/j.antiviral.2012.04.002
- 208. Greene IP, Paessler S, Austgen L, Anishchenko M, Brault AC, Bowen RA et al. Envelope glycoprotein mutations mediate equine amplification and virulence of epizootic venezuelan equine encephalitis virus. J Virol 2005;79:9128-9133. doi:10.1128/JVI.79.14.9128-9133.2005
- 209. Arias-Goeta C, Mousson L, Rougeon F, Failloux AB. Dissemination and transmission of the E1-226V variant of chikungunya virus in *Aedes albopictus* are controlled at the midgut barrier level. *PLoS One* 2013;8:e57548. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0057548
- 210. Tsetsarkin KA, Chen R, Leal G, Forrester N, Higgs S, Huang J et al. Chikungunya virus emergence is constrained in Asia by lineage-specific adaptive landscapes. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2011;108:7872-7877. doi:10.1073/pnas.1018344108
- 211. Tsetsarkin KA, McGee CE, Volk SM, Vanlandingham DL, Weaver SC, Higgs S. Epistatic roles of E2 glycoprotein mutations in adaption of chikungunya virus to Aedes albopictus and Ae. aegypti mosquitoes. PLoS One 2009;4:e6835. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0006835

- 212. Tsetsarkin KA, Chen R, Yun R, Rossi SL, Plante KS, Guerbois M et al. Multi-peaked adaptive landscape for chikungunya virus evolution predicts continued fitness optimization in *Aedes albopictus* mosquitoes. *Nat Commun* 2014;5:4084. doi:10.1038/ncomms5084
- 213. Berry IM, Eyase F, Pollett S, Konongoi LS, Figuero K, Ofula V *et al.* Recent outbreaks of chikungunya virus (CHIKV) in Africa and Asia are driven by a variant carrying mutations associated with increased fitness for *Aedes aegypti*. *bioRxiv* 2018;373316doi:10.1101/373316
- 214. **Stapleford KA, Coffey LL, Lay S, Borderia AV, Duong V, Isakov O** *et al.* Emergence and transmission of arbovirus evolutionary intermediates with epidemic potential. *Cell Host Microbe* 2014;15:706-716. doi:10.1016/j.chom.2014.05.008
- 215. Abu Bakar F, Ng LFP. Nonstructural proteins of alphavirus-potential targets for drug development. *Viruses* 2018;10doi:10.3390/v10020071
- 216. Wang YF, Sawicki SG, Sawicki DL. Sindbis virus nsP1 functions in negativestrand RNA synthesis. *J Virol* 1991;65:985-988.
- 217. Stoermer Burrack KA, Hawman DW, Jupille HJ, Oko L, Minor M, Shives KD et al. Attenuating mutations in nsP1 reveal tissue-specific mechanisms for control of Ross River virus infection. J Virol 2014;88:3719-3732. doi:10.1128/JVI.02609-13
- 218. Hahn YS, Strauss EG, Strauss JH. Mapping of RNA- temperature-sensitive mutants of Sindbis virus: assignment of complementation groups A, B, and G to nonstructural proteins. *J Virol* 1989;63:3142-3150.
- 219. **Zusinaite E, Tints K, Kiiver K, Spuul P, Karo-Astover L, Merits A** *et al.* Mutations at the palmitoylation site of non-structural protein nsP1 of Semliki Forest virus attenuate virus replication and cause accumulation of compensatory mutations. *J Gen Virol* 2007;88:1977-1985. doi:10.1099/vir.0.82865-0
- 220. Vasiljeva L, Merits A, Golubtsov A, Sizemskaja V, Kaariainen L, Ahola T. Regulation of the sequential processing of Semliki Forest virus replicase polyprotein. *J Biol Chem* 2003;278:41636-41645. doi:10.1074/jbc.M307481200
- 221. **Dryga SA, Dryga OA, Schlesinger S**. Identification of mutations in a Sindbis virus variant able to establish persistent infection in BHK cells: the importance of a mutation in the nsP2 gene. *Virology* 1997;228:74-83. doi:10.1006/viro.1996.8364

- 222. Fros JJ, Liu WJ, Prow NA, Geertsema C, Ligtenberg M, Vanlandingham DL et al. Chikungunya virus nonstructural protein 2 inhibits type I/II interferonstimulated JAK-STAT signaling. J Virol 2010;84:10877-10887. doi:10.1128/JVI.00949-10
- 223. Rausalu K, Utt A, Quirin T, Varghese FS, Zusinaite E, Das PK *et al.* Chikungunya virus infectivity, RNA replication and non-structural polyprotein processing depend on the nsP2 protease's active site cysteine residue. *Sci Rep* 2016;6:37124. doi:10.1038/srep37124
- 224. Li GP, La Starza MW, Hardy WR, Strauss JH, Rice CM. Phosphorylation of Sindbis virus nsP3 *in vivo* and *in vitro*. *Virology* 1990;179:416-427. doi:10.1016/0042-6822(90)90310-n
- 225. **De I, Fata-Hartley C, Sawicki SG, Sawicki DL**. Functional analysis of nsP3 phosphoprotein mutants of Sindbis virus. *J Virol* 2003;77:13106-13116. doi:10.1128/JVI.77.24.13106-13116.2003
- 226. Vihinen H, Ahola T, Tuittila M, Merits A, Kaariainen L. Elimination of phosphorylation sites of Semliki Forest virus replicase protein nsP3. *J Biol Chem* 2001;276:5745-5752. doi:10.1074/jbc.M006077200
- 227. Foy NJ, Akhrymuk M, Shustov AV, Frolova EI, Frolov I. Hypervariable domain of nonstructural protein nsP3 of Venezuelan equine encephalitis virus determines cell-specific mode of virus replication. *J Virol* 2013;87:7569-7584. doi:10.1128/JVI.00720-13
- 228. Tuittila MT, Santagati MG, Roytta M, Maatta JA, Hinkkanen AE. Replicase complex genes of Semliki Forest virus confer lethal neurovirulence. *J Virol* 2000;74:4579-4589.
- 229. Shirako Y, Strauss JH. Requirement for an aromatic amino acid or histidine at the N terminus of Sindbis virus RNA polymerase. *J Virol* 1998;72:2310-2315.
- 230. Larkin MA, Blackshields G, Brown NP, Chenna R, McGettigan PA, McWilliam H *et al.* Clustal W and Clustal X version 2.0. *Bioinformatics* 2007;23:2947-2948. doi:10.1093/bioinformatics/btm404
- 231. **Darriba D, Taboada GL, Doallo R, Posada D**. jModelTest 2: more models, new heuristics and parallel computing. *Nature methods* 2012;9:772. doi:10.1038/nmeth.2109

- 232. **Guindon S, Gascuel O**. A simple, fast, and accurate algorithm to estimate large phylogenies by maximum likelihood. *Syst Biol* 2003;52:696-704. doi:10.1080/10635150390235520
- 233. Bouckaert R, Heled J, Kuhnert D, Vaughan T, Wu CH, Xie D et al. BEAST 2: a software platform for Bayesian evolutionary analysis. PLoS Comput Biol 2014;10:e1003537. doi:10.1371/journal.pcbi.1003537
- 234. **Rambaut A.** FigTree v1.4.2, a graphical viewer of phylogenetic trees 2014 [Available from: http://tree.bio.ed.ac.uk/software/figtree/].
- 235. Condreay LD, Brown DT. Exclusion of superinfecting homologous virus by Sindbis virus-infected *Aedes albopictus* (mosquito) cells. *J Virol* 1986;58:81-86.
- 236. Chen KC, Kam YW, Lin RT, Ng MM, Ng LF, Chu JJ. Comparative analysis of the genome sequences and replication profiles of chikungunya virus isolates within the East, Central and South African (ECSA) lineage. *Virol J* 2013;10:169. doi:10.1186/1743-422X-10-169
- 237. Pohjala L, Utt A, Varjak M, Lulla A, Merits A, Ahola T *et al.* Inhibitors of alphavirus entry and replication identified with a stable chikungunya replicon cell line and virus-based assays. *PLoS One* 2011;6:e28923. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0028923
- 238. Tsetsarkin K, Higgs S, McGee CE, De Lamballerie X, Charrel RN, Vanlandingham DL. Infectious clones of chikungunya virus (La Reunion isolate) for vector competence studies. *Vector Borne Zoonotic Dis* 2006;6:325-337. doi:10.1089/vbz.2006.6.325
- 239. Roberts GC, Zothner C, Remenyi R, Merits A, Stonehouse NJ, Harris M. Evaluation of a range of mammalian and mosquito cell lines for use in chikungunya virus research. *Sci Rep* 2017;7:14641. doi:10.1038/s41598-017-15269-w
- 240. Siu RW, Fragkoudis R, Simmonds P, Donald CL, Chase-Topping ME, Barry G *et al.* Antiviral RNA interference responses induced by Semliki Forest virus infection of mosquito cells: characterization, origin, and frequency-dependent functions of virus-derived small interfering RNAs. *J Virol* 2011;85:2907-2917. doi:10.1128/JVI.02052-10
- 241. Peck KM, Lauring AS. Complexities of viral mutation rates. J Virol 2018;92doi:10.1128/JVI.01031-17

- 242. Sun Z, Zhou L, Zeng H, Chen Z, Zhu H. Multiplex locked nucleic acid probes for analysis of hepatitis B virus mutants using real-time PCR. *Genomics* 2007;89:151-159. doi:10.1016/j.ygeno.2006.07.011
- 243. Domingo E, Sheldon J, Perales C. Viral quasispecies evolution. *Microbiol Mol Biol Rev* 2012;76:159-216. doi:10.1128/MMBR.05023-11
- 244. Yergolkar PN, Tandale BV, Arankalle VA, Sathe PS, Sudeep AB, Gandhe SS *et al.* Chikungunya outbreaks caused by African genotype, India. *Emerg Infect Dis* 2006;12:1580-1583. doi:10.3201/eid1210.060529
- 245. Somlor S, Vongpayloth K, Diancourt L, Buchy P, Duong V, Phonekeo D et al. Chikungunya virus emergence in the Lao PDR, 2012-2013. *PLoS One* 2017;12:e0189879. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0189879
- 246. **Zhang X, Huang Y, Wang M, Yang F, Wu C, Huang D** *et al.* Differences in genome characters and cell tropisms between two chikungunya isolates of Asian lineage and Indian Ocean lineage. *Virol J* 2018;15:130. doi:10.1186/s12985-018-1024-5
- 247. Hussain M, Lu G, Torres S, Edmonds JH, Kay BH, Khromykh AA *et al.* Effect of Wolbachia on replication of West Nile virus in a mosquito cell line and adult mosquitoes. *J Virol* 2013;87:851-858. doi:10.1128/JVI.01837-12
- 248. Flies EJ, Toi C, Weinstein P, Doggett SL, Williams CR. Converting mosquito surveillance to arbovirus surveillance with honey-baited nucleic acid preservation cards. *Vector Borne Zoonotic Dis* 2015;15:397-403. doi:10.1089/vbz.2014.1759
- 249. Quinones-Mateu ME, Ball SC, Marozsan AJ, Torre VS, Albright JL, Vanham G et al. A dual infection/competition assay shows a correlation between ex vivo human immunodeficiency virus type 1 fitness and disease progression. J Virol 2000;74:9222-9233. doi:10.1128/jvi.74.19.9222-9233.2000
- 250. Ball SC, Abraha A, Collins KR, Marozsan AJ, Baird H, Quinones-Mateu ME *et al.* Comparing the *ex vivo* fitness of CCR5-tropic human immunodeficiency virus type 1 isolates of subtypes B and C. *J Virol* 2003;77:1021-1038. doi:10.1128/jvi.77.2.1021-1038.2003
- 251. Auksornkitti V, Pongsiri P, Theamboonlers A, Rianthavorn P, Poovorawan Y, Manujum K et al. Whole-genome characterisation of chikungunya virus from Aedes albopictus collected in Thailand. Ann Trop Med Parasitol 2010;104:265-269. doi:10.1179/136485910X12647085215778

- 252. Belshaw R, Gardner A, Rambaut A, Pybus OG. Pacing a small cage: mutation and RNA viruses. *Trends Ecol Evol* 2008;23:188-193. doi:10.1016/j.tree.2007.11.010
- 253. Elena SF, Sanjuan R. Adaptive value of high mutation rates of RNA viruses: separating causes from consequences. *J Virol* 2005;79:11555-11558. doi:10.1128/JVI.79.18.11555-11558.2005
- 254. **Pfeiffer JK, Kirkegaard K**. A single mutation in poliovirus RNA-dependent RNA polymerase confers resistance to mutagenic nucleotide analogs via increased fidelity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 2003;100:7289-7294. doi:10.1073/pnas.1232294100
- 255. Arnold JJ, Vignuzzi M, Stone JK, Andino R, Cameron CE. Remote site control of an active site fidelity checkpoint in a viral RNA-dependent RNA polymerase. *J Biol Chem* 2005;280:25706-25716. doi:10.1074/jbc.M503444200
- 256. Mansky LM, Cunningham KS. Virus mutators and antimutators: roles in evolution, pathogenesis and emergence. *Trends Genet* 2000;16:512-517.
- 257. Vignuzzi M, Stone JK, Arnold JJ, Cameron CE, Andino R. Quasispecies diversity determines pathogenesis through cooperative interactions in a viral population. *Nature* 2006;439:344-348. doi:10.1038/nature04388
- 258. McDonald S, Block A, Beaucourt S, Moratorio G, Vignuzzi M, Peersen OB. Design of a genetically stable high fidelity Coxsackievirus B3 polymerase that attenuates virus growth *in vivo*. J Biol Chem 2016;291:13999-14011. doi:10.1074/jbc.M116.726596
- 259. Fitzpatrick KA, Deardorff ER, Pesko K, Brackney DE, Zhang B, Bedrick E *et al.* Population variation of West Nile virus confers a host-specific fitness benefit in mosquitoes. *Virology* 2010;404:89-95. doi:10.1016/j.virol.2010.04.029
- 260. Ciota AT, Ehrbar DJ, Van Slyke GA, Willsey GG, Kramer LD. Cooperative interactions in the West Nile virus mutant swarm. *BMC Evol Biol* 2012;12:58. doi:10.1186/1471-2148-12-58
- 261. Murrell B, Wertheim JO, Moola S, Weighill T, Scheffler K, Kosakovsky Pond SL. Detecting individual sites subject to episodic diversifying selection. *PLoS Genetics* 2012;8:e1002764. doi:10.1371/journal.pgen.1002764
- 262. Wikan N, Sakoonwatanyoo P, Ubol S, Yoksan S, Smith DR. Chikungunya virus infection of cell lines: analysis of the East, Central and South African lineage. *PLoS One* 2012;7:e31102. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0031102

- 263. Bui TT, Moi ML, Nabeshima T, Takemura T, Nguyen TT, Nguyen LN et al. A single amino acid substitution in the NS4B protein of dengue virus confers enhanced virus growth and fitness in human cells *in vitro* through IFN-dependent host response. J Gen Virol 2018. doi:10.1099/jgv.0.001092
- 264. Xia H, Luo H, Shan C, Muruato AE, Nunes BTD, Medeiros DBA *et al.* An evolutionary NS1 mutation enhances Zika virus evasion of host interferon induction. *Nat Commun* 2018;9:414. doi:10.1038/s41467-017-02816-2
- 265. Liu Y, Liu J, Du S, Shan C, Nie K, Zhang R et al. Evolutionary enhancement of Zika virus infectivity in Aedes aegypti mosquitoes. Nature 2017;545:482-486. doi:10.1038/nature22365
- 266. Pietila MK, Hellstrom K, Ahola T. Alphavirus polymerase and RNA replication. *Virus Res* 2017;234:44-57. doi:10.1016/j.virusres.2017.01.007
- 267. Weston J, Villoing S, Bremont M, Castric J, Pfeffer M, Jewhurst V *et al.* Comparison of two aquatic alphaviruses, salmon pancreas disease virus and sleeping disease virus, by using genome sequence analysis, monoclonal reactivity, and cross-infection. *J Virol* 2002;76:6155-6163. doi:10.1128/jvi.76.12.6155-6163.2002
- 268. Cristea IM, Carroll JW, Rout MP, Rice CM, Chait BT, MacDonald MR. Tracking and elucidating alphavirus-host protein interactions. *J Biol Chem* 2006;281:30269-30278. doi:10.1074/jbc.M603980200
- 269. Cristea IM, Rozjabek H, Molloy KR, Karki S, White LL, Rice CM *et al.* Host factors associated with the Sindbis virus RNA-dependent RNA polymerase: role for G3BP1 and G3BP2 in virus replication. *J Virol* 2010;84:6720-6732. doi:10.1128/JVI.01983-09
- 270. Betts MJ, Russell RB. Amino acid properties and consequences of substitutions. In: Barnes MR, Gray IC (editors). *Bioinformatics for Geneticists*. United States: John Wiley & Sons, Ltd.; 2003; pp. 291-316.
- 271. Keck F, Ataey P, Amaya M, Bailey C, Narayanan A. Phosphorylation of single stranded RNA virus proteins and potential for novel therapeutic strategies. *Viruses* 2015;7:5257-5273. doi:10.3390/v7102872